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              1             P R O C E E D I N G S

              2                                 (9: 08 a.m.)

              3             JUDGE BARNETT:  Good mo rning.  Please be

              4  seated.

              5             MR. RICH:  May we resum e with Professor

              6  Shapiro or do you have preliminari es?

              7             JUDGE BARNETT:  You may  after I apologize

              8  for breaking my own rule and bring ing coffee in this

              9  morning.  Before we begin, I'm goi ng to defer to

             10  Judge Feder for an announcement.

             11             JUDGE FEDER:  Just one bit of general

             12  housekeeping which involves all fi lings with the

             13  CRB.  We have published this morni ng new regulations

             14  at 82 Federal Register 18563, a se t of rules that

             15  will govern filing through our new  electronic filing

             16  system when that comes on-line in a couple of

             17  months.

             18             The regulations govern that -- the filing

             19  through the electronic filing syst em.  They also

             20  govern other things related to the  filing of

             21  documents with the CRB, format, co ntents, file

             22  formats for documents in electroni c form.  You're

             23  all familiar with the fact that we  have guidelines

             24  for electronic documents.  Those g uidelines are now

             25  regulations.  So we've -- they're required.  They're



Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

                                                                   268

              1  not just suggested.

              2             So I suggest you all do wnload those

              3  regulations from the Federal Regis ter because, from

              4  here on out, they will have to be complied with.

              5             MR. RICH:  Your Honors,  for a brief

              6  segment, we're going to go on a re stricted record,

              7  although the subject matter is sub ject matter that

              8  involves data from Sirius XM, so t here would be no

              9  need for our client representative s to leave.  There

             10  will be a brief segment.

             11             JUDGE BARNETT:  Okay.  Anyone who is in

             12  the hearing room at this time who is not either

             13  affiliated with Sirius XM or other wise entitled to

             14  hear confidential or restricted in formation, if you

             15  would please wait outside.  Thank you.

             16             (Whereupon, the trial p roceeded in

             17  confidential session.)

             18

             19

             20

             21

             22

             23

             24

             25



Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

                                                                   294

              1               O P E N   S E S S I O  N

              2  BY MR. RICH:

              3        Q.   You mentioned, of cours e, the critical

              4  issue of -- of, from slide 10 agai n, of how

              5  informative these licenses are of the prospect of

              6  steering, being driven by the pros pect of steering.

              7             Have you discussed Siri us XM's ability to

              8  steer with one or more executives of the company?

              9        A.   Yes.  I've spoken with Mr. White and

             10  Mr. Blatter, and I'm also familiar  with their

             11  testimony in this matter.

             12        Q.   And what did you learn from those

             13  discussions?

             14             MR. RICH:  And, for a p oint of reference

             15  to the Court, that's recounted in Professor

             16  Shapiro's written direct testimony  at pages 40

             17  through 41.

             18             THE WITNESS:  Right.  S o what I think is

             19  perhaps most relevant on this is t hat Mr. White

             20  describes that in his job about si gning labels up to

             21  direct licenses, that he -- his re gular pitch

             22  includes the benefit to a label of  having improved

             23  access, greater access to Sirius X M's programmers,

             24  and this is a way that their -- to  get their music

             25  more familiar and played more on S irius XM.  And he
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              1  describes that in some -- in some detail in his

              2  direct testimony.

              3             And this fits with the point we made

              4  earlier, which is labels of all ty pes are routinely

              5  contacting the programmers and try ing to get their

              6  music played more.  And so this is  part of the

              7  normal way business goes on.  And he's offering some

              8  advantage to the labels to sign di rect licenses on

              9  this dimension.

             10  BY MR. RICH:

             11        Q.   What did you learn from  your discussions

             12  with Mr. Blatter?  Mr. Blatter is head of music

             13  programming for the company, yes?

             14        A.   Right.  So he's the one  who then -- who

             15  -- the programmers report to him.  And so they're

             16  the ones that have to actually imp lement this.

             17             And -- and he -- he rea lly -- I guess it

             18  was probably more Mr. Blatter who talked about how

             19  the programmers are inundated by t he labels who want

             20  their music played more.

             21             And -- and so it really  matters if -- if

             22  a label is given some advantage in  that respect over

             23  another, that that's a real benefi t.  He was

             24  describing the on-the-ground reali ty of the

             25  interactions between programmers, Sirius XM
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              1  programmers, and the label represe ntatives.

              2        Q.   In your binder t -- und er the tab Trial

              3  Exhibit 47, which I understand is in evidence, is

              4  reproduced the written rebuttal te stimony of

              5  Glen Barros submitted on behalf of  SoundExchange.

              6  Do you have that in your binder?

              7        A.   Yes.  Yes, I've got tha t now.

              8        Q.   Have you had occasion t o review that

              9  testimony?

             10        A.   Yes, I have.  It's my u nderstanding that

             11  Mr. Barros is the only witness in this proceeding --

             12             MR. HANDZO:  I'm sorry.   I actually think

             13  Mr. Barros' testimony may be restr icted.

             14             MR. RICH:  The portion we're going to

             15  discuss -- would you like me to do  a sidebar with

             16  the Judges?  The only portion we w ere going to call

             17  out -- actually, we were going to put up sections on

             18  a restricted-only record --

             19             MR. HANDZO:  Okay.

             20             MR. RICH:  -- of that p iece of it.  And

             21  what we're going to testify about is not restricted.

             22             MR. HANDZO:  That's fin e.

             23             MR. RICH:  Thank you.  Thank you very

             24  much for that.

             25             MR. HANDZO:  I just wan ted to make sure
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              1  you're aware of that.

              2             THE CLERK:  47 has not yet been admitted.

              3             MR. RICH:  Not yet been  admitted?

              4             JUDGE BARNETT:  Right.

              5             MR. RICH:  Well, we'll offer it.

              6             MR. HANDZO:  I'll accep t that offer.

              7             JUDGE BARNETT:  Exhibit  47 is now

              8  admitted.

              9             (Joint Exhibit Number 4 7 was marked and

             10  received into evidence.)

             11             MR. RICH:  Thank you.

             12  BY MR. RICH:

             13        Q.   You were saying.

             14        A.   Okay.  So just so every body, we know what

             15  we're talking about here, Mr. Barr os is the

             16  president and CEO of Concord Music  Group.  Concord

             17  is an independent label.

             18             He describes it as one of the world's

             19  leading independent music companie s.  They have

             20  signed a direct license with Siriu s XM.  And part of

             21  his testimony starting --

             22        Q.   Let me -- so this is no t a narrative.

             23  Let me put a question to you.  My question was have

             24  you reviewed it?  And the answer w as yes.

             25        A.   Oh, I apologize.
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              1        Q.   And the predicate quest ion, which I think

              2  you were anticipating, was did you  find anything of

              3  relevance in that testimony to the  subject of

              4  incentive to sign a direct license  to induce

              5  steering?

              6        A.   Yes, I did.  It's espec ially in paragraph

              7  8, he addresses that.

              8        Q.   All right.  So let's st art, if we can

              9  call up a non-restricted paragraph , which is 7, from

             10  this document, please, and ask you  to take a look at

             11  7, which I think is the predicate to the paragraph

             12  you have in mind.

             13        A.   Correct.

             14        Q.   It says there that -- h e recounts that

             15  Mr. White states that Concord's de cision to sign a

             16  direct -- that is Mr. White of Sir ius XM, that is,

             17  states that Concord's decision -- that is

             18  Mr. Barros' company -- to sign a d irect license

             19  reflected our "belief that greater  access to and

             20  attention from Sirius XM's program ming staff would

             21  ultimately lead to increases in pl ays and therefore

             22  royalties."

             23             Do you see that?

             24        A.   Yes.

             25        Q.   Is that in your mind th e essence of
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              1  steering?

              2        A.   Exactly.

              3        Q.   Okay.  Now, you were ab out to testify,

              4  let's put up on a restrictive reco rd, please, not on

              5  the public side, paragraph 8.  All  right.

              6             And what is it about pa ragraph 8 -- and

              7  there's the restricted part of par agraph 8.  If you

              8  need to read it, please don't read  it into the

              9  record, but if it's not, what abou t paragraph 8 do

             10  you find of relevance?

             11        A.   So I guess I would poin t first to the

             12  second sentence where he acknowled ges that -- I'll

             13  just read that part -- we took the  potential

             14  benefits of a direct license outli ned by Mr. White

             15  into consideration.  And then he g oes on to say,

             16  there are some other consideration s that were more

             17  important, in his view.  And I'm n ot going to talk

             18  about those because that looks lik e it's restricted.

             19  But this part that I did read is d irectly relevant

             20  to the type of inquiry that I thin k is critical

             21  here.

             22             And let me say, just to  be clear, because

             23  of the other benefits he's talking  about, I

             24  acknowledge -- completely accept a nd understand

             25  there are other benefits.  In my v iew, the -- the
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              1  question I'm asking, and I think i t's the right

              2  question, is was the prospect of a dditional plays a

              3  significant benefit to the label?

              4             And that, of course, ca n be true, even if

              5  there were other benefits from the  direct license.

              6  And he points to other benefits.  And I'm not

              7  disputing that, what he's saying.  I'm not taking

              8  issue with him on that.

              9        Q.   Now, Mr. Orszag -- we'r e done with that

             10  document.  Thank you.

             11             Mr. Orszag expresses gr eat skepticism

             12  that steering was an important ele ment to labels

             13  signing direct licenses because Si rius XM hasn't put

             14  forward quantitative evidence that  it has actually

             15  engaged in steering.  That's in hi s written direct

             16  testimony, paragraph 35.

             17             Are you familiar with t hat assertion?

             18        A.   I am.

             19        Q.   How do you respond to t hat criticism?

             20        A.   Well, Mr. Barros' testi mony speaks for

             21  itself here to me.  I mean, he is,  as I was saying

             22  before, I believe, the -- the only  label signing a

             23  direct license who's testifying he re.  And he's

             24  acknowledging that steering was a benefit.

             25             So I think that's -- I put weight on
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              1  that.  And I think Mr. Orszag seem s to be dismissing

              2  it.

              3        Q.   Have you done any quant itative analysis

              4  to see what it would take for Siri us XM to steer

              5  towards a major label?

              6        A.   Yes, I have.

              7        Q.   Let's -- let's take a l ook at Table 2 of

              8  your written direct testimony at p age 40.  Can you

              9  tell us if that reflects the work you did?

             10        A.   Let me just get there.  Right.  I think

             11  they're pulling that up now.  This  is -- yes, this

             12  is what I -- I did this.

             13        Q.   Could you describe -- c ould you describe

             14  what that depicts?

             15        A.   Okay.  So this is looki ng, as the title

             16  of the table indicates, daily play s on the Hits 1

             17  channel with and without steering to Warner.

             18             So what we did is we to ok a particular

             19  channel, Hits 1, a popular channel  on Sirius XM, and

             20  just looked at their actual plays per day on that

             21  channel, what they're actually spi nning.  And that's

             22  the first column, plays per day, n o steering.

             23             Broken out by label.  S o if you look at

             24  that first column at the bottom, y ou can see they

             25  played 389 songs, performances per  day.  And that's



Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

                                                                   302

              1  broken out into the different -- d ifferent labels in

              2  kind of what you would expect.  Un iversal is the

              3  most, and then Sony, among the Maj ors, then Warner,

              4  and independents are there as well .

              5             So all we did was ask h ow would that

              6  lineup over the course of a day ch ange if Sirius XM

              7  were to steer 15 percent toward Wa rner?  Well, if

              8  you take Warner, starting at 55 pl ays a day,

              9  15 percent of that is about 8 more  plays.  That's

             10  the right-hand column, the 8.

             11             And you take the 55, yo u add 8, you get

             12  63.  So they've got -- if they wer e to do that, they

             13  would have to increase the Warner plays from 55 a

             14  day to 63.  And then I just assume d that the other

             15  labels' plays were reduced proport ionate to -- to

             16  their spins.  And those are the mi nus 3, minus 3,

             17  minus 2 in the right-hand column.

             18             So the result of that i s the middle

             19  column.  That is the -- or maybe t he right-hand

             20  column, whichever one you find mor e helpful.  How

             21  should it put it?  The -- this is the change in the

             22  music mix that would occur, okay?  And I'm -- I'm

             23  just illustrating that on this one  channel.

             24             It's not dramatic, I wo uld think -- I

             25  would say, in terms of the -- what  this channel is
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              1  actually playing or how listeners would perceive it,

              2  but that's perhaps in the eye of t he beholder.  Here

              3  are the numbers of what would be i nvolved.

              4             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Just -- just so I am

              5  clear, this is -- this is an expla nation of how much

              6  would have to be changed in order to accommodate the

              7  15 percent steering towards Warner , but this was not

              8  actually done by -- by Sirius XM o n -- on its Hits 1

              9  station?

             10             THE WITNESS:  That's co rrect.  This is an

             11  illustration of what they would ha ve to do.  Another

             12  way to put it, once every three ho urs, they'd have

             13  to play one more Warner song.

             14             JUDGE STRICKLER:  If it  had actually been

             15  done and you measured the impact, lack of impact on

             16  listening, then it would have been  analogous in some

             17  way to the Pandora experiments fro m Web IV?

             18             THE WITNESS:  That's ex actly right.  And

             19  I -- that's probably why I picked 15 percent here,

             20  because that's what we did in Pand ora.  But, no, we

             21  -- we did not run the experiment.  This is an

             22  illustration of what would be requ ired --

             23  BY MR. RICH:

             24        Q.   What information --

             25             THE WITNESS:  -- to int roduce steering.
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              1  BY MR. RICH:

              2        Q.   Pardon me.  What inform ation of relevance

              3  to the Judges do you believe this conveys?

              4        A.   I think what I said a f ew minutes ago is

              5  really the bottom line.  If you th ink about

              6  15 percent steering, say, it would  mean on this

              7  channel playing one more Warner so ng every three

              8  hours and displacing other music.  That's the extent

              9  of it.  That's what we're talking about in

             10  quantities.

             11        Q.   Now, you earlier said t hat one of the

             12  crux issues in evaluating the prob ative value of the

             13  direct license benchmark is the so -called shadow of

             14  the statutory license or the statu tory overhang.  It

             15  has been denominated in various wa ys in various

             16  proceedings.

             17             Am I correct?

             18        A.   Yes, the shadow is shad owing us.

             19        Q.   Yes.  And Professor Lys  criticizes your

             20  direct license benchmark on the ba sis that the very

             21  presence of the statutory license deprives the rates

             22  negotiated between Sirius XM and r ecord labels of

             23  any validity as indicia of competi tive market

             24  pricing.

             25             Are you familiar with t hat criticism?
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              1        A.   Yes.  And if I could ha ve the folks put

              2  up slide 10 for the demonstratives  again, while I'm

              3  answering, yeah, I am familiar wit h that criticism.

              4  This is addressed at the third mai n bullet point

              5  here.

              6        Q.   And what -- what do you  understand the

              7  essence of Professor Lys's critici sm or the basis of

              8  it to be?

              9        A.   He -- as I understand h im, he is saying

             10  that we observe over time that as the statutory rate

             11  went up, the direct license rates went up pretty

             12  much in parallel over time.  And h e, again, as I

             13  understand it, is saying that tell s us that the

             14  shadow is such a powerful force th at this is --

             15  these licenses are uninformative f or the purpose of

             16  rate setting.

             17        Q.   I gather you disagree?

             18        A.   I do.

             19        Q.   Please explain why.

             20        A.   So, first, there's no d ispute as a

             21  factual matter that the direct lic ense rates have

             22  tracked the statutory rate as it h as gone up over

             23  time, you know, from 9 to 11 perce nt over the past

             24  four or five years.  That's true.

             25             The question is what to  make of that.
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              1  Okay?  And my argument, my point, is that suppose,

              2  just assume for a moment, that wha t's going on in --

              3  in the direct licenses is steering , that each of the

              4  independent labels says, all right , I'm willing to

              5  set a lower rate than the statutor y rate in order to

              6  get more plays.

              7             And they're bargaining with Sirius XM

              8  over that or at least accepting Si rius XM's terms.

              9  The rate they're willing to offer will be higher --

             10  the rate the label is willing to o ffer in a direct

             11  license will be higher if the stat utory rate is

             12  higher because from the label's po int of view --

             13  I'll be the label.  I say:  Look, statutory rate is

             14  11 percent, I'll take 9 and a half , I will take one

             15  and a half less than that to get m e a certain number

             16  of extra plays.

             17             Well, it was pretty muc h the same

             18  analysis when the statutory was 9.   I'd say fine,

             19  I'll take one and a half less than  that to get more

             20  plays.  So we would expect that ga p between the two

             21  to stay pretty constant, and so th e direct license

             22  rate would track up with the statu tory rate, if

             23  steering was driving things.

             24             Now, it's also true if steering had

             25  nothing to do with it and this was  just -- the label
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              1  was simply saying, look, I'm going  to avoid the

              2  SoundExchange administrative fee, so I'll sign a

              3  direct license, again the direct l icense rate would

              4  track the statutory rate over time .

              5             So the fact that they t rack each other

              6  does not help us answer the questi on is steering

              7  important.  And that's, I think, w here Professor Lys

              8  and I part company on this.  He se ems to be saying:

              9  The tracking means we should throw  out these direct

             10  licenses.  They're not informative .  And I'm saying:

             11  No, the tracking is neither here n or there.  We have

             12  to actually look and see whether s teering was

             13  important.  And that's what I do.

             14        Q.   And you tested -- you t ested that and you

             15  examined that in Appendix E to you r written direct

             16  testimony; is that correct?

             17        A.   That's correct.  So eve rything I just

             18  said is worked out in equation -- we've heard this

             19  before -- in Appendix E to my dire ct -- this is the

             20  direct, yeah -- to the direct test imony which is

             21  called the magnet effect of the st atutory license.

             22        Q.   And by "magnet effect,"  you mean?

             23        A.   I mean as the statutory  license goes up,

             24  it's going to pull up the direct l icense rate that

             25  results from steering.
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              1        Q.   But that's not the ulti mate point of

              2  Appendix E, is it?  What is the pr oposition Appendix

              3  E proves?

              4        A.   Well, it also shows tha t the discount

              5  between the statutory rate and the  direct license

              6  rate is going to depend on the amo unt of steering

              7  that goes on, that is going to go on as between --

              8  that the -- excuse me, that the di rect licensing

              9  label will get as a result of sign ing the direct

             10  license.

             11        Q.   So just to unpack this a bit, is the

             12  essence of your conclusion that, i n fact, you can

             13  still have rates that although the y -- direct

             14  license rates, that although they track the

             15  statutory license, can be informat ive of steering if

             16  those rates at levels below the st atutory license

             17  are the product of steering?

             18        A.   Yes.  Let me put it --

             19        Q.   Put it in more elegant terms, please.

             20        A.   Okay.  So the direct li cense rates track

             21  the statutory rate with a gap of a bout a percentage,

             22  percentage and a half.  That is wh at we would expect

             23  if they were the result of steerin g.  And we have

             24  evidence that steering is a signif icant factor for a

             25  good number of the -- well, we hav e some inferences
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              1  and we have Mr. Barros' testimony.

              2             Putting all that togeth er, the direct

              3  licenses are informative regarding  competitive

              4  rates, and the fact that they trac k the statutory

              5  license does not undermine that co nclusion.

              6        Q.   At page 48 of your writ ten direct

              7  testimony, you've put together the  threads of your

              8  direct license analysis in formula ting the benchmark

              9  rate that you recommend to the Jud ges.

             10             Can you describe how yo u got to the

             11  number and what that ultimate numb er is?

             12        A.   Okay.  So -- well, Demo nstrative 10 goes

             13  -- explains that the -- the statut ory rate that is

             14  applied by these direct licenses i s 9.87 percent.

             15  And that's one of the things we me ntioned right at

             16  the outset of my testimony.  So pa ge 48 of my

             17  direct -- written direct testimony  explains how that

             18  number is derived.

             19             And, basically, I take the 9.42 percent

             20  figure for the weighted average of  the direct

             21  license rates in 2016 --

             22        Q.   And that's the number t hat appears on

             23  slide 11?

             24        A.   That's the number that appears on slide

             25  11 and also on Table 1 of page 37 of the direct
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              1  testimony.

              2        Q.   Thank you.

              3             JUDGE STRICKLER:  That' s also the one

              4  that you said you would need to ta lk with your

              5  colleague about during the break?

              6             THE WITNESS:  Exactly, yes, that's right.

              7  And -- and it then recognizes that  a non-statutory

              8  benefit of the direct license is t hat the Sirius XM

              9  does not take an administrative fe e, but

             10  SoundExchange does take an adminis trative fee of

             11  4.6 percent.

             12             And when that adjustmen t is made --

             13  that's in footnote 72 on page 48.  The -- so

             14  accounting for that, the correspon ding statutory

             15  rate would not be 9.42 percent; it 's 9.87 percent.

             16  That's the calculation.

             17  BY MR. RICH:

             18        Q.   Am I correct that as fa r as that analysis

             19  goes, that would be the product of  assuming that the

             20  rates are the product of a willing  buyer/willing

             21  seller relationship in an effectiv ely competitive

             22  market?  In other words, not yet a pplying any 801(b)

             23  factors to that point?  Or is that  -- is that not

             24  how you think about it?

             25        A.   No, I think the -- I wo uld think about
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              1  this as would tend to include the 801(b) factors to

              2  the extent that the statutory rate  of 11 percent or

              3  this year does so.

              4        Q.   Thank you.  We're now g oing to move to

              5  the third and final methodology yo u employed for

              6  recommending rates, which is based  on the rate

              7  determined in Web IV to be applica ble to statutory

              8  transmissions by subscription non- interactive

              9  services.  We can turn to slide 12 , which is a

             10  summary of the key points you'll b e developing.

             11             MR. RICH:  For Your Hon ors' information,

             12  this material is covered in Profes sor Shapiro's

             13  written direct testimony at pages 49 through 57.

             14  BY MR. RICH:

             15        Q.   Let me begin by asking you, sir, what

             16  commends that rate, meaning the We b IV rate of .22

             17  cents per subscriber, to benchmark ing for the

             18  satellite radio rate to be set her e?

             19        A.   So the Web IV rate is i tself the product

             20  of various market agreements for - - well, involves

             21  in part the Pandora/Merlin agreeme nt that underlay

             22  that rate; of course, the rate for  subscription

             23  webcasting and then some other mar ket agreements,

             24  interactive services, that Profess or Rubinfeld used,

             25  and the Judges then put all that t ogether and came
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              1  up with the Web IV rate.  And we'r e now talking

              2  about the Web IV rate for subscrip tion webcasters.

              3             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Profe ssor Shapiro, a

              4  couple of times you've made mentio n of Web IV and

              5  the Pandora/Merlin agreement and P rofessor

              6  Rubinfeld's approach with adjustme nts.

              7             There was also evidence  in that case

              8  about the agreement -- of the agre ement between

              9  iHeart and Warner.  Were you infor med by that at all

             10  in your analysis in this proceedin g?

             11             THE WITNESS:  I've -- i n my mind, Judge

             12  Strickler, at least, that was more  relevant for the

             13  ad-supported rate, not the subscri ption rate.  I

             14  would -- I can double-check, but t hat's what I

             15  think, sitting here.

             16             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

             17  BY MR. RICH:

             18        Q.   As a preliminary matter , we often tick

             19  through the list of similarity of buyers, sellers,

             20  rights, et cetera.  How do those a lign in your

             21  estimation in this benchmark exerc ise?

             22        A.   Okay.  So I guess I ski pped over that.

             23  So thank you.

             24             So I would say -- so th e -- if we compare

             25  the buyers and sellers, we have th e same sellers,
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              1  the record companies; a different buyer here, we

              2  have satellite radio rather than w eb casters.  We're

              3  talking subscription services eith er way.

              4             And then the bundle of rights is -- is

              5  very similar; these -- these statu tory rights for

              6  non-interactive performances.  So we've got a good

              7  alignment with the only real diffe rence there being

              8  the buyer being a bit different or  different to some

              9  degree.

             10        Q.   And as we'll get to and  as you get to in

             11  your written testimony, you measur e across relevant

             12  dimensions potentially significant  differences,

             13  correct, between those buyers?  Th at is, between --

             14  let me say between a non-interacti ve subscription

             15  service and -- and Sirius XM?

             16        A.   Well, we do look at dif ferences as we go

             17  through this.

             18        Q.   Yes.

             19        A.   Yeah.

             20        Q.   Yes, okay.  So now let' s move right to --

             21  with reference to slide 13.

             22        A.   Okay.

             23        Q.   Let's move to how you p hysically went

             24  about calculating the appropriate rate for Sirius XM

             25  from this benchmark.  And that's c overed in your
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              1  written direct testimony beginning  at page 51

              2  through 55, although not all of th at is devoted

              3  simply to this calculation.

              4        A.   Okay.  So this is just to explain what I

              5  actually did to get the number.

              6        Q.   Right.

              7        A.   So we took the -- I too k the Web IV rate

              8  for subscription services, which i s .22 cents per

              9  play, and then I took that and I n eeded to calculate

             10  how many performances per month Si rius XM makes, per

             11  subscriber per month, excuse me, i n order to convert

             12  that into a per-subscriber figure.

             13             So I did some work to d etermine that

             14  there were 469 performances per su b per month on

             15  Sirius XM.  I then multiplied the .22 cents per

             16  performance times 469 performances  per sub per

             17  month, and that gives $1.03 per su b per month,

             18  meaning if Sirius XM pays the same  amount for

             19  performance that subscription webc asters pay, that

             20  would amount to $1.03 per subscrib er per month.  And

             21  that's really the -- that's all th ere is to this,

             22  this calculation.

             23             The other step is to co nvert that into a

             24  percentage of revenue because that 's the rate

             25  structure that I'm looking at here .  And that then
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              1  depends on the ARPU.  At an ARPU o f $10.72, the

              2  $1.03, simply divided it into 10.7 2, is 9.6 percent

              3  of revenue.  And I just note here that if you had a

              4  higher ARPU, the corresponding per centage of revenue

              5  would be smaller, as I think we ta lked about

              6  yesterday.

              7             What I'm telling the Ju dges is if you

              8  accept the $1.03 per sub per month  number when you

              9  ultimately determine the revenue b ase, then you will

             10  immediately get a percentage-of-re venue rate

             11  corresponding to the $1.03.

             12        Q.   And I think as you test ified yesterday,

             13  when you prepared your written dir ect testimony, you

             14  used a somewhat higher 12 dollars and change ARPU

             15  number based on information availa ble, which is what

             16  led you to propose a rate in the r ange of 8 percent.

             17  Is that correct?

             18        A.   That's right.  If you t ake the $1.03 and

             19  divide it by a larger ARPU number that I had from

             20  some Sirius XM financials, which w as $12.80, you'd

             21  get a lower percentage.  But, agai n, that's not the

             22  key here.  The key is $1.03, and t hen you convert it

             23  into a percentage once the revenue  base has been

             24  determined.

             25        Q.   So how do the 801(b) fa ctors come into
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              1  play with this benchmark?

              2             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Befor e you get to that,

              3  can we stay on this?

              4             MR. RICH:  Sure.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Excus e me, counsel.

              6  Professor Shapiro, so you've taken  a Web IV rate,

              7  which is the .022 performance, and  that's a

              8  non-interactive services rate, whi ch is, among other

              9  things, a portable service, people  can take it with

             10  them and so they can listen and ha ve as many

             11  performances as they -- they can w hen they go

             12  throughout the day.

             13             Whereas the performance s on Sirius XM,

             14  and correct me if you disagree wit h this assumption

             15  or the previous one, are mainly in  the car.

             16             THE WITNESS:  The lion' s share, yes, are

             17  in the car.

             18             JUDGE STRICKLER:  That I understand is a

             19  criticism of this type of calculat ion.  And that is

             20  then when you're multiplying .022 by 469, there's

             21  sort of an apples to oranges probl em here that the

             22  rate is based on -- on a service t hat's going to

             23  have a lot of performances, if you  will, per month;

             24  whereas there's a limiting factor on the number of

             25  performances in Sirius XM because it's listened to
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              1  mainly in the car.

              2             So the 4.69 multiplied by the .0022 is

              3  somehow not appropriate.  Are you aware of that

              4  criticism?

              5             THE WITNESS:  Yes, I am .

              6             JUDGE STRICKLER:  How d o you respond?

              7             THE WITNESS:  Well, my first response is

              8  that -- let me see.  There's a lot  -- there's many

              9  things coming into my mind.  So I want to get this

             10  in the right order.

             11             First, we can ask ourse lves why should a

             12  Service that has many fewer perfor mances per month

             13  pay the same amount per month to r ecord companies as

             14  a Service that has more?  Because built into that

             15  logic was the intensity of use sho uld not matter.

             16  The record companies, I guess by t his argument,

             17  should get the same amount of mone y regardless of

             18  how much their music is played.  S o I don't really

             19  see why that is convincing to star t with.

             20             The second thing I'll s ay -- and we're

             21  going to come back to this, I thin k, at different

             22  times, and I'm happy to take as lo ng as you want

             23  right now, Your Honor.  But the se cond thing is I

             24  think about cost and -- opportunit y cost, we -- all

             25  the experts agree that's the key d river of rates or
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              1  a key driver.  And so as I was -- as I emphasized

              2  yesterday, the quantity and the un its to be measured

              3  are number of songs.  Okay?  That' s what the record

              4  companies are selling.  They're se lling music,

              5  licensing, and being compensated, actually, based on

              6  how much their music is played.  T hat's the

              7  quantity.

              8             The marginal cost, the opportunity cost,

              9  is associated with extra plays.  A nd so I'm doing

             10  everything based on plays because that's how the

             11  underlying economics works.  The u nits are

             12  performances.  And everybody is --  everybody is

             13  compensated in this industry based  on how much their

             14  music is played.  That's not in di spute.  Every

             15  record company is compensated base d on how much

             16  their music is played.

             17             So to me it -- it follo ws the underlying

             18  economics is about that the quanti ties and the units

             19  in the market we're talking about,  mainly the

             20  licensing of music to these Servic es, are number of

             21  performances.

             22             JUDGE BARNETT:  I think  earlier in your

             23  testimony, you said the thing to b e measured is

             24  number of songs.  Did you mean to say number of

             25  plays or usage of those songs?  Be cause, I mean, if
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              1  we're basing it solely on the size  of the catalogue

              2  of each of the --

              3             THE WITNESS:  Oh, okay.   I was using the

              4  term -- I meant to say number of p erformances.

              5             JUDGE BARNETT:  Perform ances.  Okay.

              6             THE WITNESS:  When I sa id song, I meant

              7  it in that sense, not the number o f items in the

              8  repertoire.

              9             JUDGE BARNETT:  Thank y ou.

             10             THE WITNESS:  So that's  what I meant.

             11             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And m aking the

             12  nomenclature more difficult at lea st in my own mind,

             13  from songs to performances, are yo u talking about

             14  number of performances or number o f plays?

             15             THE WITNESS:  I'm using  the term

             16  "performances" and "plays" synonym ously.  Is that a

             17  mistake?

             18             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Well,  I guess if we --

             19  in another context, it might be wh en you're

             20  distinguishing between the direct licenses and the

             21  plays on -- or the spins on Sirius  XM.

             22             THE WITNESS:  Oh, okay,  good.  So I -- I

             23  mean the -- thank you very much.

             24             I mean the number of --  by a performance,

             25  one play of one song listened to b y one person.
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              1  Okay?  Those are the quantities.  These are the same

              2  quantities Professor Willig, for e xample, uses in

              3  his regressions to talk about subs titution between

              4  different Services.

              5             These are -- this is th e number that

              6  ultimately is going to determine t he compensation to

              7  the record companies, because reco rd companies get a

              8  pro rata payment.  So that's going  to depend on how

              9  many times their music is played c ompared to others,

             10  and it's going to depend on how ma ny people are

             11  listening, the number of subscribe rs.

             12             So -- so I'm always mea ning, by a

             13  performance one -- the play of one  song once to one

             14  listener.

             15             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

             16  BY MR. RICH:

             17        Q.   The question I was abou t to pose to you

             18  was how application of the 801(b) factors works in

             19  relation to this benchmarking appr oach?

             20        A.   Okay.  So this benchmar king approach

             21  would derive for us a willing buye r/willing seller

             22  rate for Sirius XM.  And then we n eed to consider

             23  whether modifications of that rate  are called for,

             24  to the extent that the 801(b) fact ors differed from

             25  a willing buyer/willing seller rat e.  So that would
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              1  need to be done in addition to wha tever I do here

              2  through this benchmarking exercise .

              3        Q.   And have you undertaken  that analysis?

              4        A.   Yes, I discuss that in my written direct

              5  testimony.  In the end, I'm not ma king adjust --

              6  modifications on that basis, but I  discuss it in the

              7  written testimony.

              8             MR. RICH:  And for Your  Honors'

              9  information, that appears at pages  57 through 59 of

             10  that testimony.

             11  BY MR. RICH:

             12        Q.   Now, beginning at page 55, sir, of your

             13  written direct testimony, you cons idered two

             14  possible adjustments for this benc hmark to reflect

             15  the different buyers involved.  An d if we could look

             16  at slide 14 in connection with tha t, please.

             17             Am I correct?

             18        A.   Yes, that's right.

             19        Q.   Can you describe what a djustments you

             20  determined to be appropriate to in vestigate?

             21        A.   Yes.  So there's a poss ible steering and

             22  then substitution/promotion differ ences.

             23        Q.   What's the theory of th is?  It looks a

             24  lot -- if I'm educable, this looks  a lot like Lerner

             25  equation issues.
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              1        A.   Mr. Rich, you're learni ng.  So, yes, the

              2  theory is going back to the Lerner  equation, which,

              3  again, teaches that the price, the  rate for music to

              4  a given type of buyer will depend on the record

              5  companies' cost, opportunity cost.   And that's the

              6  second point here, substitution/pr omotion.

              7             And also how sensitive their -- their use

              8  of the music is to the price.  And  that's the

              9  steering factor.

             10        Q.   Okay.

             11        A.   So we're going back to the underlying

             12  economics, the two forces, and see ing whether we

             13  need to make an adjustment, whethe r there's a

             14  difference one way or another betw een subscription

             15  webcasters on the one hand, where we've got the .22

             16  per play, and Sirius XM, which is our target under

             17  the benchmarking exercise.

             18        Q.   Can you walk the Court through, first,

             19  beginning with the first of these,  which is any --

             20  any cognizable differences in stee ring ability, what

             21  analysis you performed and what yo u concluded?

             22  That's at pages 56 to 57 of your w ritten direct

             23  testimony.

             24        A.   So there I indicate tha t there are some

             25  reasons to believe Sirius XM can s teer to a greater
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              1  degree than -- degree than webcast ers and some other

              2  reasons to believe the opposite.  And I don't think

              3  it's clear either direction.  And I don't make any

              4  adjustment on this basis of steeri ng for that

              5  reason.

              6        Q.   And with respect to sub stitution and

              7  promotion, what analysis did you p erform and what

              8  conclusions did you reach there?

              9        A.   Well, this is a more in volved -- well,

             10  somewhat more involved work on my part.  I -- the

             11  analysis here, which is on page 55  to 56 of my

             12  written direct testimony, I conclu de that the

             13  opportunity cost to a record compa ny of licensing to

             14  Sirius XM is lower than the opport unity cost of

             15  licensing to subscription webcaste rs and, therefore,

             16  if one were to make this type of - -

             17        Q.   Pardon me.

             18        A.   Oh, I'm sorry.

             19        Q.   Just again, we're using  shorthand.

             20  Non-interactive, we're talking her e, right?  When

             21  you saw subscription webcasters, y ou mean like a

             22  Pandora operating under a statutor y license?

             23        A.   Yes.

             24        Q.   Thank you.

             25        A.   So I'm using the term " webcaster" to mean
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              1  non-statutory as distinct from int eractive services.

              2        Q.   Thank you.

              3        A.   Or Internet radio --

              4        Q.   Thank you.

              5        A.   Okay.  So the -- this

              6  substitution/promotion or opportun ity cost, if

              7  anything here --

              8        Q.   I stepped on your lines .  Could you

              9  restate your conclusion, please?  Thank you.

             10        A.   The conclusion is -- it 's shown here on

             11  slide 14 as well, of the demonstra tives today -- the

             12  opportunity cost to a record compa ny of licensing to

             13  Sirius XM is lower than licensing to a subscription

             14  non-interactive service; and, ther efore, if one were

             15  to adjust from the Web IV rates on  this basis for

             16  Sirius XM, it would be a downward adjustment.  I

             17  don't make that adjustment.

             18        Q.   How did you come to the  conclusion that

             19  the opportunity cost to a record c ompany licensing

             20  Sirius XM is lower than it would b e, for example, of

             21  having its music played on a statu torily compliant

             22  subscription webcaster?

             23        A.   Okay.  So --

             24        Q.   I suspect there's anoth er appendix.

             25        A.   So, as indicated on pag e 55 of my written
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              1  direct testimony, I worked this ou t in some detail

              2  in Appendix D to my written direct  testimony.  The

              3  demonstrative here is not quite ri ght.  It's written

              4  direct testimony Appendix D, not C .

              5        Q.   Thank you, that's a typ o.

              6        A.   Yes.  And then I go int o this in --

              7  well -- and it turns out Professor  Willig's written

              8  direct testimony, his Table 2, als o does the same

              9  type of exercise in his way.  And that's relative --

             10        Q.   Let's come back to that .  Let's stay with

             11  your own analysis first.

             12        A.   Right.  So let me just then comment.  So

             13  the -- this gets us back into the -- some of the

             14  details necessarily of what underl ies the

             15  opportunity cost.  So we had a dis cussion of that

             16  yesterday.

             17             This is what Appendix D  goes through in

             18  detail.  So let me just -- I need to summarize that

             19  again to explain how it's applied here.  So let's

             20  just talk about what's the opportu nity cost to a

             21  record company of having -- of lic ensing -- of

             22  having its music played more on Si rius XM.  And then

             23  we -- then we compare that to a su bscription

             24  webcaster.

             25             So, again, we're asking  if Sirius XM
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              1  plays more Warner music, to what e xtent does that

              2  take away from Warner's other reve nues?  That's what

              3  we're asking.

              4             And the appendix here s hows that we

              5  always need to be thinking about, there's steering

              6  upstream shifting, and then there' s possibly

              7  downstream consumer moving around,  shifting as well.

              8  So we have upstream steering and t hen downstream

              9  consumer substitution.

             10             Both of those come into  this calculation

             11  of opportunity cost.  The upstream  -- so let's first

             12  say just if Sirius just pays -- pl ays more Warner

             13  music, and it doesn't have any eff ect on subscribers

             14  moving around, there's zero opport unity cost.  That

             15  doesn't hurt Warner in any other w ay.  It's pure

             16  gravy for Warner.

             17             So that, we talked abou t that yesterday.

             18  So the only part of what we need t o get into

             19  downstream substitution is if the additional plays

             20  of Warner music or availability of  Warner music on

             21  Sirius XM cause Sirius XM to get m ore subscribers

             22  and that pulls away from people wh o would otherwise,

             23  say, use Spotify and, therefore, t hat hurts Warner.

             24             The same -- everything logic I just went

             25  through is the same for a subscrip tion webcaster.
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              1  So most of the action is the upstr eam steering in

              2  terms of opportunity cost and most  of the action in

              3  terms of Warner getting more plays , in either case

              4  is upstream steering.  And there's  no opportunity

              5  cost associated with that.

              6             So if we're looking at differences

              7  between the two, which is all I ne ed to do here now,

              8  I'm looking at differences between  those, we can

              9  look at the downstream level and s ee -- look at the

             10  consumer substitution patterns the re.

             11        Q.   And does your -- does y our table of D-5

             12  -- D-5, pardon me -- explore that issue a bit?

             13        A.   So that's what I do on page D-5, table

             14  D.1, in my written direct testimon y.  And I'm

             15  relying here on Joe -- the survey conducted by

             16  Joe Lenski for data about those do wnstream consumer

             17  substitution patterns.  If they li sten more to

             18  Sirius XM, what do the consumers l isten less to?  So

             19  it's exactly that type of substitu tion.

             20             And, again, all of -- t he focus very much

             21  here is on comparing Sirius XM wit h a subscription

             22  webcaster, which is Pandora in thi s survey, since

             23  that's primarily Pandora I.

             24        Q.   And what does the data that you derive

             25  from Mr. Lenski's survey tell you and how does it
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              1  inform the benchmarking?

              2        A.   So just to indicate wha t is reported

              3  here, this is straight from his su rvey, these

              4  numbers.  So, for example -- and t he first row is

              5  actually the key row.

              6        Q.   Highlight that, please,  the AM/FM radio

              7  row.

              8        A.   When people listen more  to Sirius XM,

              9  where is that -- where is that tim e coming from?

             10  Allocation of time from Sirius XM to the -- let me

             11  say it differently.

             12             If people are listening  less to Sirius

             13  XM, where would they allocate that  time to?  So

             14  that's the way he's looking at sub stitution.

             15             So if they're allocatin g time from Sirius

             16  XM, that's the right-hand column, you can see that

             17  40.8 percent of their time would b e allocated to

             18  AM/FM radio.  While with Pandora i t's considerably

             19  less.  It's 24 percent.  Okay.

             20             This is consistent with  what we talked

             21  about earlier, which is since Siri us XM listening is

             22  so much in the car, it's substitut ing closely,

             23  particularly closely for terrestri al radio.

             24             The second line is also  important.

             25  SoundExchange and Professor Willig  especially
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              1  emphasize how costly it is for a r ecord company if

              2  they lose revenues from interactiv e streaming such

              3  as Spotify because that's so lucra tive for them.

              4  And so here we see that Sirius XM is substituting

              5  less for interactive streaming tha n Pandora.

              6             So Sirius XM is substit uting more for

              7  something, terrestrial radio, wher e the record

              8  companies don't get any money, and  less for

              9  interactive streaming, which the r ecord companies

             10  make a lot of money.  And then you  continue that for

             11  all the other Services, but the fi rst two rows are

             12  what's driving things.

             13             And you follow that log ic through in a

             14  very similar way to what Professor  Willig does.  And

             15  it implies that additional listeni ng on Sirius XM is

             16  not as costly for the record compa nies as additional

             17  listening on Pandora I or Plus.

             18        Q.   Now --

             19        A.   So that's exactly the o pportunity cost

             20  comparison that I said I needed to  make to see

             21  whether we'd need an adjustment fr om the Web IV

             22  rate.

             23        Q.   So, if anything, the ad justment would be

             24  in Sirius XM's favor, but I take i t you've testified

             25  you did not attempt to make such a n adjustment?
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              1        A.   Well, that's right.  I did not make such

              2  an adjustment.

              3        Q.   Now, notwithstanding yo ur repeated

              4  references to Professor Willig, I take it he

              5  criticizes your reliance on Mr. Le nski's survey

              6  data, correct?

              7        A.   He does, and we heard s ome that of that

              8  in Mr. Handzo's opening.  They are  -- it is

              9  different from the Dhar survey on which Professor

             10  Willig relies.

             11        Q.   With respect to this pa rticular analysis,

             12  which is the comparative analysis of opportunity

             13  costs of a record label licensing Sirius XM versus a

             14  subscription webcaster, did you fi nd anything in

             15  Professor Willig's testimony of as sistance to the

             16  Judges?

             17        A.   Yes, I did.

             18        Q.   For this purpose, if we  could call up on

             19  a restricted record, Table 2 of Pr ofessor Willig's

             20  written direct testimony.  Just gi ve it a second.

             21  Can you blow that up, please?

             22        A.   Yeah, it's hard to see right now, so--

             23        Q.   And if you feel the nee d to call out any

             24  -- I know you're going to run thro ugh what's

             25  restricted and what isn't on our u nderstanding and
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              1  counsel for SoundExchange can corr ect us, but if you

              2  feel you need to call out any data , we will

              3  appropriately limit the discussion .

              4             MR. HANDZO:  Sorry to i nterrupt.  Since I

              5  don't have it on the screen, I'm j ust not sure what

              6  you're looking at.

              7             MR. RICH:  Oh, it's Tab le 2 from

              8  Professor Willig's written direct testimony.  Do we

              9  have a page number on that handy?

             10             MR. HANDZO:  Great, tha nk you.

             11             MR. RICH:  Thank you.  Do Your Honors

             12  have it on your screen?

             13             JUDGE BARNETT:  Yes.

             14  BY MR. RICH:

             15        Q.   You can proceed.  Can y ou describe what

             16  Table 2 predicts?

             17        A.   So this is Professor Wi llig's analysis of

             18  the opportunity cost to a record c ompany -- to

             19  record companies when there's addi tional listening

             20  of subscribers on -- the first gro up, either on

             21  Sirius XM, on paid interactive, or  on not paid

             22  non-interactive.

             23             So for each type of ser vice, he's

             24  calculating the opportunity cost, which he calls

             25  creator and compensation cannibali zation.  And this
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              1  is all based on the Dhar survey re sults.

              2        Q.   Okay.  And I take it th e -- your analysis

              3  of this that follows will accept, for discussion

              4  purposes, the validity of the Dhar  results.

              5             Do you generally accept  the validity of

              6  those results?

              7        A.   I don't offer an opinio n on the -- the

              8  different surveys experts.  I have  relied on

              9  Mr. Lenski for -- for this point w e're making right

             10  now.  And later actually when we t alk about my views

             11  on Professor Willig's testimony, I 'm going to just

             12  accept the Dhar survey numbers, bu t I'm not offering

             13  an opinion on the battle among the  survey experts.

             14        Q.   For present purposes, t hat is, retaining

             15  the focus of this segment of the d iscussion on the

             16  comparative opportunity costs dete rmined for a

             17  record company licensing Sirius XM  versus a

             18  subscription webcaster, does any o f the data on

             19  Table 2 of Mr. Willig's analysis d rawing on the Dhar

             20  survey inform that conclusion?

             21        A.   Yes, very much so.  Let  me add to my

             22  previous answer, the implication i s what I'm going

             23  through here holds up whether the Judges ultimately

             24  accept the Lenski or the Dhar surv ey results.

             25             The -- my conclusion he re, that is
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              1  there's no adjustment needed or if  one were made it

              2  would be downward, holds whichever  survey results

              3  the Judges decide are more convinc ing or if they do

              4  maybe some combination.

              5             So then to answer your question,

              6  Professor Willig in this table als o compares the

              7  opportunity cost to record compani es of Sirius XM

              8  listening versus paid non-interact ive, what I've

              9  been calling subscription webcasti ng.  So that is --

             10  the numbers that have now been hig hlighted.

             11        Q.   Let me pause and just l et Mr. Handzo have

             12  the benefit, since he has a blank screen.

             13        A.   Oh, thank you.  Good po int.

             14        Q.   Thank you.

             15        A.   So let me just say if y ou look at the

             16  first highlighted number, the one towards the middle

             17  of the screen, that column, what i t says is creator

             18  compensation weighted, Professor W illig is doing in

             19  that column conceptually the same thing I was doing

             20  in the table based on the Lenski s urvey that I

             21  showed you earlier, where I talk a bout AM/FM radio

             22  and interactive services.  It's th e same thing.  The

             23  rows are different ways of listeni ng, and then we're

             24  adding up substitution for lost re venue from losing

             25  listening on each of those types.
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              1             So he's doing conceptua lly the same

              2  thing.  And I want to emphasize th e total weighted

              3  average number there at the bottom , without getting

              4  into the components of that.  So t hat's the first

              5  highlighted number.  So that's his  estimate.

              6             And you are going to he ar a lot about

              7  this when he testifies, I guess.  But that's his

              8  estimate of when there is one more  Sirius XM

              9  subscriber, that's the cost, he sa ys, to the record

             10  industry due to lost revenue from other forms of

             11  listening.  Okay?  So that's oppor tunity cost, the

             12  forgone revenue.

             13        Q.   That's on the -- that's  the estimate on

             14  the Sirius XM side of the ledger?

             15        A.   Yes.  So, again, if one  more Sirius XM

             16  listener, he comes up with that nu mber, the

             17  highlighted number, so it's per su bscriber per month

             18  is how he's doing this.

             19             And then in the right-h and -- the far

             20  right-hand side, he does exactly t he same thing, but

             21  now it's paid non-interactive.  So  that's basically

             22  the -- again, what I've been calli ng subscription

             23  webcasters, which is underlying my  benchmark rate.

             24  And notice that the number on the right is larger,

             25  okay?  Significantly larger, actua lly.
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              1             So that is getting the same result I got,

              2  namely, the opportunity cost to th e record -- to a

              3  record company, he does it for the  whole industry,

              4  of licensing to Sirius XM is less than licensing to

              5  subscription webcasters.  So that confirms that

              6  finding or has the same direction.

              7             And that's why I said w hether you --

              8  whichever survey result you take o r whether you like

              9  his table or my table more, either  way, when we take

             10  the Web IV benchmark, if we made a n adjustment for

             11  Sirius XM, it would be down, not u p.  But, again,

             12  I'm not making any such adjustment .

             13        Q.   Thank you.  Before we l eave this --

             14             MR. RICH:  And we're ju st about, Your

             15  Honors, concluding the direct test imony portion of

             16  this witness.  It might be a good time for a break.

             17  BY MR. RICH:

             18        Q.   While we have this tabl e up, though, were

             19  you present for the opening argume nts yesterday?

             20        A.   Yes, I was.

             21        Q.   And do you recall that one of the

             22  demonstratives Mr. Handzo put up w ere some bar

             23  graphs demonstrating what the per- subscriber

             24  compensation to creators was under  certain views of

             25  outcomes of prior proceedings?
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              1        A.   I remember talking abou t -- yes, I

              2  remember that generally.

              3        Q.   And do you recall Judge  Feder asking

              4  whether that chart included any nu mber relevant to

              5  the prevailing SDARS II rate?

              6        A.   Yes, although I was hav ing a little

              7  trouble following because I think it was restricted,

              8  and I couldn't see the charts.

              9        Q.   I see.  My question is,  is there -- is

             10  there -- is there anything on Tabl e 2 that supplies

             11  the answer to that question?

             12        A.   Well, somebody has help fully highlighted

             13  one of the numbers on that table.  And Mr. Handzo --

             14  perhaps, again, Mr. Rich, you want  to show him?  So

             15  there's a number there which is Pr ofessor Willig's

             16  number on basically how much the r ecord industry

             17  makes every month from each Sirius  XM subscriber.

             18  And so that figure is there and hi ghlighted.

             19        Q.   Thank you.

             20             MR. RICH:  Would this b e a convenient

             21  time for the mid-morning break?

             22             JUDGE BARNETT:  It woul d be a great time.

             23  Thank you.  We'll be at recess for  15 minutes.

             24        (A recess was taken at 10:37  a.m., after which

             25  the hearing resumed at 10:59 a.m.)
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              1             JUDGE BARNETT:  Mr. Ric h?

              2             MR. RICH:  Thank you.

              3  BY MR. RICH:

              4        Q.   We were given a bit of homework by Judge

              5  Strickler at the break, or you wer e, Professor

              6  Shapiro.  Can you turn to Table 1 in your direct

              7  testimony on page 37.

              8        A.   Okay.

              9        Q.   And have you had a chan ce to consult with

             10  Mr. Reitman about the issues raise d, methodological

             11  issues raised by Judge Strickler?

             12        A.   Yes, I have.

             13        Q.   Are you in a position t o respond?

             14        A.   I am.

             15        Q.   Please do.

             16        A.   So the short answer is the overwhelming

             17  majority of the -- what was done h ere in this table

             18  is based on plays, that is, how mu ch the music is

             19  actually played on Sirius XM satel lite service.

             20             For some of the older c ontracts for the

             21  smaller Indies, Sirius XM did not have data still or

             22  did not have data on those plays f rom past years.

             23  So in that -- in those cases, we u sed other data

             24  that he had to come up with an est imate.  In some

             25  cases, in a few cases using the ma rket share, that
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              1  is to say the share of the -- that  Indie, of its

              2  plays in comparison with some othe rs, because Sirius

              3  XM sometimes had information of th at sort, and in

              4  other cases, just looking at how m uch royalty money

              5  they paid to the different labels.

              6             This is all very small in terms of the

              7  overall what's going on in this ta ble.  It is also

              8  -- it has all been described and d isclosed in my

              9  backup materials that were given t o SoundExchange.

             10             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

             11  BY MR. RICH:

             12        Q.   We do have just a few c lean-up questions

             13  on the Web IV benchmark.  I want t o ask you to

             14  respond to several of the larger c riticisms leveled

             15  by Mr. Orszag to your reliance on the Web IV

             16  benchmark, and then we'll move int o your rebuttal

             17  testimony.

             18             So, Mr. Orszag has test ified that "it is

             19  a mistake to rely on the Web IV ra te" since he

             20  claims it was "derived from market place data and

             21  information that, with the passage  of time, has

             22  grown increasingly disconnected fr om current

             23  marketplace realities."  That's a quote from his

             24  written rebuttal testimony at para graph 42.

             25             Have you reviewed that in the past?
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              1        A.   I am -- I have looked c losely at that

              2  assertion of his.

              3        Q.   And how do -- how do yo u respond to that

              4  criticism?

              5        A.   I think it's simply inc orrect as a

              6  factual matter.  So we have -- in terms of the

              7  agreements that the Web IV subscri ption rate is

              8  based on, we have, again, the Pand ora/Merlin

              9  agreement from 2014, and we have a  set of

             10  interactive service agreements aro und that time and

             11  earlier, the ones that Professor R ubinfeld used.  So

             12  those are what we're talking about  here in terms of

             13  are those somehow out of date.

             14             Let's first address the  Pandora/Merlin

             15  agreement.  So I think this remain s a perfectly good

             16  estimate, measure, benchmark for a  competitive rate

             17  for a subscription webcaster, Pand ora I at that

             18  time.

             19             There are -- put it thi s way, there are

             20  -- there is no new marketplace dat a to indicate that

             21  the rate for that service charged by record

             22  companies has changed.  So what ha s changed is

             23  Pandora has changed their service,  and they've

             24  changed what their subscription se rvice -- the

             25  features of it.  And we can talk a bout that.
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              1             But in terms of marketp lace data on

              2  royalty rates, there's no new rate  to cover those

              3  statutory rights that we saw a pri vate agreement for

              4  in Pandora/Merlin.

              5        Q.   Can I --

              6        A.   So that's the one branc h of the -- of the

              7  Web IV benchmark.

              8        Q.   Just pausing on that, I  take it your

              9  benchmarking relied as an importan t equivalence, as

             10  it were, on the comparable rights that are being

             11  licensed here to those that are re flected in that

             12  earlier Pandora/Merlin agreement, correct?

             13        A.   Absolutely.

             14        Q.   Okay.

             15        A.   Yes.

             16        Q.   And you said there's a second branch of

             17  it now.

             18        A.   So the second branch wo uld be what about

             19  the interactive service agreements  that Professor

             20  Rubinfeld used and the minimum per -play rates in

             21  those agreements?  And we have act ually -- have

             22  looked at that and that has not ch anged either since

             23  Web IV, those rates, that is.  So just as a straight

             24  factual matter, this assertion by Mr. Orszag is not

             25  supported when one actually looks at the contracts
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              1  in force for the rights in questio n and how things

              2  have changed over time.

              3        Q.   Now, Mr. Orszag does te stify concerning

              4  some later, more recent agreements  that Pandora and

              5  indeed iHeart -- iHeart have enter ed into in the

              6  digital music space.

              7             Are you familiar with t hat testimony?

              8        A.   I am.

              9        Q.   And he claims that, to -- to a greater or

             10  lesser extent, they've superseded or replaced, is

             11  the word he used, I believe, the o perative

             12  Pandora/Merlin agreement under the  statutory license

             13  that the Judges relied on in Web I V.  Are you

             14  familiar with that?

             15        A.   Yes, he has -- he put a  great deal of

             16  weight on the fact that Pandora ha s renegotiated its

             17  arrangements with Merlin and with the Majors, well,

             18  has established these direct licen ses with the

             19  Majors, and that is a development since Web IV.  I

             20  note --

             21        Q.   My question is whether you've considered

             22  that set of assertions and how you  respond to them?

             23        A.   Right.  So it's certain ly true that

             24  Pandora has entered into new arran gements with

             25  Merlin and entered into these arra ngements with the
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              1  Majors in the last year or six mon ths to a year.

              2  The key thing is that all of those  direct licenses

              3  involve non-statutory rights, invo lve different

              4  types of rights that are necessary  for interactive

              5  services.  He focuses on Pandora's  mid-tier service,

              6  which is now Pandora Plus.

              7             But my point, I think t he key point here

              8  is that those agreements represent  new data points

              9  in the interactive services market .  We don't have

             10  new data points in the -- the non- interactive

             11  market, which is the one I'm using  for benchmarking.

             12        Q.   Have you made any effor t to determine how

             13  "new," to use your words, those ra tes reflected in

             14  the interactive licenses for the m id-tier service of

             15  Pandora, in fact, are in terms of prior marketplace

             16  agreements?

             17        A.   Yes, so I've looked at those rates,

             18  compared them to the other rates w e saw in the

             19  larger set of contracts, to see wh ether there has

             20  been a change in the interactive s ervices market,

             21  which could be relevant because th at is the other

             22  set of agreements that underlie th e Web IV

             23  benchmark.

             24             And there's no signific ant change in

             25  rates in that market either over t he last few years.
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              1  And then the Pandora rates are sim ilar.  The rates

              2  Pandora is paying are similar to t he rates other

              3  mid-tier services were paying befo re.

              4             So we have a very clear  way of testing

              5  has the market -- have the market rates for

              6  mid-tier, that is services, subscr iption services,

              7  which have some elements of intera ctivity, have

              8  those rates changed in the last fe w years?  It's new

              9  for Pandora to have that rate, but  let's compare

             10  their rates to what Rhapsody, Rdio , and I think

             11  Slacker had these types of service s before.

             12             And the rates are gener ally similar, not

             13  exactly the same.

             14        Q.   As a matter of --

             15             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Excus e me, counsel.

             16  Professor Shapiro, in paragraph 47  of -- of

             17  Mr. Orszag's written rebuttal test imony -- I'm

             18  trying to clarify in my mind what you testified to

             19  versus what he says here -- he wri tes, "In any

             20  event, the Merlin/Pandora agreemen t whose

             21  per-performance rates were used by  the Judges in

             22  setting the Web IV rates no longer  exists.  In its

             23  place is an agreement under which Pandora pays

             24  Merlin members" -- and then it goe s on to some

             25  confidential material, which is no t necessary to --
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              1  to repeat here.

              2             So do you agree with hi m that the rates,

              3  the contractual rates upon which w e relied in Web

              4  IV, are no longer effective at thi s point?

              5             THE WITNESS:  Well, tha t benchmark

              6  agreement has been superseded, tha t is, the

              7  Pandora/Merlin agreement has been superseded.  So

              8  that is a fact.  I don't -- I agre e with that.

              9             The -- that has happene d because Pandora

             10  decided they wanted to change thei r mid-tier service

             11  and make it more interactive, so t hey needed a

             12  different -- they needed to change  -- to

             13  renegotiate.  I don't see that as a change in market

             14  rates, though.  I see that as a ch ange in business

             15  strategy by Pandora.

             16             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Have you reviewed that

             17  new superseding agreement?

             18             THE WITNESS:  Yes, I ha ve.

             19             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And i s there a separate

             20  break-out within that agreement fo r the purely

             21  non-interactive Pandora service?

             22             THE WITNESS:  The agree ment covers three

             23  tiers of service.  And by the way --

             24             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Is on e of those tiers

             25  the -- the purely non-interactive?
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              1             THE WITNESS:  Yes, that 's what I was

              2  going to say.

              3             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Sorry .

              4             THE WITNESS:  There's t he purely

              5  non-interactive.  Then there's the  -- which would be

              6  ad-supported, basically.  Then we' ve got this

              7  mid-tier now called Pandora Plus.  And they've got a

              8  fully interactive service, which I 'm not even sure

              9  whether they launched it or it's v ery young, but

             10  we're not focusing on that.  The f ocus has been on

             11  the mid-tier, which has replaced t he Pandora I

             12  service that was operating under t he Web IV

             13  subscription rates.

             14             I would just point out in response to

             15  your question, one of the inevitab le complications,

             16  to the extent one wants to look at  that agreement,

             17  is we've got three services that a re negotiated

             18  together, so one always has to be careful about

             19  isolating out rates for any one, b ut it does cover

             20  all three.

             21             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And i n the ad-supported

             22  tier, is the rate the same or diff erent than the

             23  rate that was in the Pandora/Merli n agreement that

             24  we relied on in Web IV?

             25             THE WITNESS:  I believe  -- and I'm not
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              1  sure what might be confidential he re, so --

              2             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Can w e say same or

              3  different --

              4             THE WITNESS:  Yes.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  -- wi thout violating

              6  confidentiality?  Is that okay, or  do we need to

              7  close it up for that?

              8             MR. RICH:  I think we'd  better be

              9  cautious about it, Your Honor.

             10             THE WITNESS:  I'll be c autious.  Let me

             11  just say --

             12             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Hang on.

             13             MR. RICH:  I'm a little  uncomfortable

             14  even answering at that level in an  open court.

             15             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Can w e close the

             16  courtroom then?

             17             MR. RICH:  Sure.

             18             JUDGE BARNETT:  We're g oing to take some

             19  brief testimony regarding confiden tial information.

             20  If you're not privy to that, pleas e wait outside.

             21             (Whereupon, the trial p roceeded in

             22  confidential session.)

             23

             24

             25
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              1               O P E N   S E S S I O  N

              2  BY MR. RICH:

              3        Q.   That was your -- that w as the

              4  demonstrative from which you went through the

              5  methodology, the physical -- the a ctual math of

              6  getting to your rate proposal from  the Web IV

              7  benchmark; is that correct?

              8        A.   Yes.

              9        Q.   And Mr. Orszag characte rizes that

             10  methodology as "needlessly complex  and convoluted."

             11  That's in his written rebuttal tes timony at

             12  paragraph 59.

             13             Do you agree with that characterization?

             14        A.   No, I really don't thin k that is fair for

             15  this calculation, which is very st raightforward, in

             16  my view.

             17        Q.   Let's turn now to your rebuttal

             18  testimony, please.

             19             MR. RICH:  Your Honors,  it will be

             20  obvious that the length of this ex amination is in

             21  part determined by the fact that w e've agreed to

             22  combine both of these in one set o f testimony.

             23             JUDGE BARNETT:  Yes, th ank you.

             24             We could take a stand a nd stretch break,

             25  if you'd like to do that.
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              1             THE WITNESS:  I'm fine to keep going.  I

              2  just frankly am trying to clear my  head and get in a

              3  slightly different mode.

              4  BY MR. RICH:

              5        Q.   Now, in your -- in your  written rebuttal

              6  testimony, sir, which is Exhibit 9  in the binder,

              7  you respond to various aspects of the written direct

              8  testimony of Mr. Orszag, of Profes sor Willig, and

              9  Professor Lys; is that correct?

             10        A.   Yes.

             11        Q.   All right.  Turning to slide 15, I take

             12  it this is an overview of your reb uttal testimony as

             13  -- well, why don't you describe wh at this is.

             14        A.   Right.  So, Your Honors , this is the

             15  roadmap to the rest of my testimon y here today.  The

             16  first large chunk of it is relatin g to Mr. Orszag

             17  and we'll walk through that.  And then we'll turn to

             18  my response, rebuttal, to Professo r Willig's direct

             19  testimony.

             20        Q.   Now, you have a rather provocative

             21  opening reaction in your written r ebuttal testimony

             22  to Mr. Orszag's testimony, perhaps  in response to

             23  the dig he made that I just referr ed to, but you

             24  call it perplexing.

             25             Do you recall using tha t word?
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              1        A.   I do.

              2        Q.   Why -- putting aside th e other

              3  methodological issues we'll go thr ough, why do you

              4  find his rate proposal perplexing?

              5        A.   Well, the reason I said  that is that he

              6  states that he's following closely  the approach that

              7  the Judges adopted in Web IV, and particularly

              8  regarding the use of interactive s ervices benchmark,

              9  and yet he ends up with a rate tha t's more than

             10  twice as high as that benchmark in dicates.

             11             So that's kind of perpl exing or jarring

             12  to me.  And that's why I said it.

             13        Q.   What body of license ag reements does

             14  Mr. Orszag rely upon in undertakin g his

             15  benchmarking?

             16        A.   So he looks at a group of license

             17  agreements between the three Major s, on the one

             18  hand, and nine different interacti ve services on the

             19  other hand, for a total of 27 agre ements for the

             20  various pairings.

             21        Q.   And how many approaches  to rate setting

             22  from these benchmarks does he offe r for the Judges'

             23  consideration?

             24        A.   He has two approaches.

             25        Q.   Can you briefly describ e those?
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              1        A.   Yes.  Well, the -- he's  using this

              2  general approach called ratio equi valency, which he

              3  has taken from what the Judges did  in Web IV, and

              4  then how he does that, that requir es looking at

              5  retail prices.  So in one case, he  looks at the

              6  Sirius XM retail price, but then h as to decide how

              7  much of that to allocate to music.

              8             In another case, his se cond approach, is

              9  that -- sorry, that was his first approach.

             10             His second approach, he  looks at the

             11  retail price of subscription webca sters, webcasting,

             12  and uses that for the retail price .  So those are --

             13  those are the differences between the two.

             14        Q.   Did you have occasion t o analyze the

             15  degree of similarity in those rate -making approaches

             16  to any prior rate-making approache s which economists

             17  retained by SoundExchange have use d in prior SDARS

             18  proceedings?

             19        A.   Well, as indicated here  on the slide,

             20  this is -- essentially replicates the approach taken

             21  by Professor Janusz Ordover in the  SDARS II

             22  proceeding on behalf of SoundExcha nge.

             23        Q.   Now, what is wrong, in your estimation,

             24  in attempting to derive rates for Sirius XM from the

             25  effective rates contained in subsc ription



Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

                                                                   359

              1  interactive service agreements?

              2        A.   Well, the fundamental - - a starting point

              3  of the problem is there's a -- tha t benchmark is not

              4  based on a workably competitive ma rket.  And we --

              5  we spent a lot of time on this in the Web IV

              6  proceeding.

              7             This is the sub-bullet here on slide 15.

              8  That market, where these agreement s are drawn from,

              9  is a complementary oligopoly.  And  just to remind

             10  everybody, meaning each of the Maj ors is a must-have

             11  provider in that market, and that creates a

             12  situation that's very far from wor kable competition

             13  and rates that are at the monopoly  level, if not

             14  higher.

             15             JUDGE STRICKLER:  A que stion for you,

             16  Professor Shapiro.

             17             In Web IV, we adjusted for the

             18  complementary oligopoly problem, i f you will, the

             19  worse-than-monopoly problem, by in corporating a

             20  steering adjustment.

             21             If we were to incorpora te a steering

             22  adjustment in this proceeding, wou ld that eliminate

             23  the complementary oligopoly proble m that you

             24  identify in Professor or Dr. Orsza g's approach?

             25             THE WITNESS:  So if you  follow the same
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              1  steps that you did in Web IV, incl uding with the

              2  12 percent adjustment that you mad e for steering,

              3  that could work here.  And I have a section of my

              4  written rebuttal testimony that do es exactly that

              5  and derives a rate of $1.06 per su b per month for

              6  Sirius XM.

              7             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Do yo u recall what

              8  percentage-of-revenue equivalency that was?

              9             THE WITNESS:  Yes, that 's 9.9 percent of

             10  revenue.

             11             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And i f for evidentiary

             12  reasons or other reasons, we were not to conclude --

             13  to conclude that a steering adjust ment was - was

             14  supported in this case, is there a ny other part of

             15  your testimony or any other facts in the record that

             16  would provide us with a basis to a ccount for and

             17  adjust for any complementary oligo poly problem?

             18             THE WITNESS:  So let's just be clear.  If

             19  you're relying on these benchmarks , which I don't

             20  like, what we could do -- if you d idn't need to do a

             21  steering adjustment -- I didn't qu ite follow.

             22             JUDGE STRICKLER:  If fo r whatever reason

             23  we didn't or couldn't make a steer ing adjustment.

             24             THE WITNESS:  Well, if you didn't make

             25  one -- I just told you that making  a 12 percent
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              1  steering adjustment leads to 9.9 p ercent of revenue.

              2  So if you didn't do that, you'd bu mp that up about

              3  12 percent and so you would end up  around 11 percent

              4  of revenue, if you're following me  there.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Um-hu m.

              6             THE WITNESS:  Okay?  An d so that -- that

              7  would follow from this section of my written

              8  rebuttal testimony.  So I think --  does that fully

              9  answer or was there some other que stion, if you did

             10  a different adjustment?

             11             JUDGE STRICKLER:  No.  So you're saying

             12  if we were to use Orszag's approac h and -- and not

             13  make a steering adjustment, are yo u saying we would

             14  get to an 11 percent-of-revenue ca lculation?

             15  Because, obviously, he has a much higher number that

             16  comes up.

             17             THE WITNESS:  Right.  S o on page 16 of my

             18  written rebuttal testimony, there' s a section called

             19  Applying "Ratio Equivalency" the S ame Way to Sirius

             20  XM.  And that's in reference to th e previous

             21  section, that started on page 15, called How the

             22  Judges Used Ratio Equivalency in W eb IV.

             23             So if you apply ratio e quivalency here in

             24  exactly the same way as you did it  in Web IV, then

             25  you'd get this 9.9 percent of reve nue, $1.06 per sub
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              1  per month.  And then -- so that's where that was.

              2             Now, if -- I'm still no t sure what else I

              3  have to offer you.  His approach i s leading to much

              4  higher percentages of revenue, but  that's because he

              5  didn't apply ratio equivalency the  same way you did

              6  in Web IV.  He went -- in my view,  departed sharply.

              7  And that's a primary criticism I h ave of him.

              8             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Well,  he did attempt to

              9  make a steering adjustment, didn't  he?

             10             THE WITNESS:  He did ma ke the steering

             11  adjustment, and I think it was 12 percent as well.

             12             JUDGE STRICKLER:  So wh y --

             13             THE WITNESS:  Although there's a

             14  14 percent in there at points.

             15             JUDGE STRICKLER:  So wh y is your -- why

             16  are your numbers so at variance if  you both made a

             17  similar steering adjustment?

             18             MR. RICH:  We were -- w e were proposing

             19  methodically to go through that be cause it is -- it

             20  is a complex area of the analysis,  Your Honor.  And

             21  if you're -- if you are willing to  be a little

             22  patient, we're going to walk liter ally through the

             23  answers to that, namely, how Mr. O rszag applied his

             24  conception of ratio equivalency, t his witness'

             25  critique of it against what we int erpret you did,
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              1  and then applying what Professor S hapiro believes to

              2  be the correct application of rati o equivalency

              3  getting you to the 9.9, not to Mr.  Orszag's.  It's a

              4  multi-step analysis.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  To an swer your

              6  question, yes, I'm willing to be p atient.

              7             (Laughter).

              8             MR. RICH:  Thank you.  I was hoping you

              9  would say that.  Otherwise, we cou ld say end of

             10  examination.

             11             MR. HANDZO:  I'll go fo r that.

             12             MR. RICH:  I'm sure.

             13  BY MR. RICH:

             14        Q.   Let me just ask a few o ther lead-ups to

             15  that, sir.

             16             You indicated that a re ason not to rely

             17  on the actual rates coming out of the interactive

             18  service contracts is because it's a noncompetitive

             19  marketplace.  But you're aware, ar e you not, that --

             20  that Mr. Orszag claims that the in teractive services

             21  market is now workably competitive ?  You're aware

             22  he's claiming that, right?

             23        A.   He has now indicated th at he does not

             24  believe a steering adjustment is n eeded.  I think

             25  that he's -- you know, that's my u nderstanding of
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              1  his testimony.

              2        Q.   And in support of that,  I'm now quoting

              3  from his written rebuttal testimon y at page 9, he

              4  cites the "ability that those Serv ices" -- meaning

              5  interactive services -- "have to g uide subscribers'

              6  listening behavior."

              7             Do you recall reading t hat?

              8        A.   I do.

              9        Q.   What do you understand him to be saying

             10  there?

             11        A.   I believe Mr. Orszag is  referring to the

             12  presence of Service-provided playl ists, which at

             13  least in theory is a -- could be a  way for the

             14  interactive services such as Spoti fy to steer

             15  listeners towards labels whose mus ic is less

             16  expensive.  But, in any event, he' s talking about

             17  these Service-provided playlist as  a mechanism by

             18  which the interactive services hav e some ability to

             19  steer, whether they're -- whether they're doing it

             20  is a separate question, but those are the playlists.

             21        Q.   Okay.  And how do you r espond to that

             22  perception of how competition is e merging,

             23  available, or perhaps fully blown in Mr. Orszag's

             24  conception in the interactive serv ices market?

             25        A.   Okay.  So there's, I th ink, at least two
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              1  key points here.  First, which I s tarted to get into

              2  in my last answer, we're trying to  understand

              3  whether the rates from the interac tive service

              4  markets reflect competition.

              5             We would -- to look for  that, we would

              6  want to see are Services discounti ng the -- excuse

              7  me.  Are the record companies disc ounting the rates

              8  to get more plays?  Is there price  competition?

              9  That's the first thing you look at .

             10             And there's no price co mpetition at all

             11  in that market.  It remains comple tely absent.  I

             12  think we talked about that yesterd ay.

             13             So that tells me alread y there's --

             14  nothing has changed in that respec t, since Web IV.

             15  The rates are still complementary oligopoly rates.

             16  There's no price competition.  And  then we get to

             17  Mr. Orszag's then pointing out:  B ut the Services do

             18  have some ability, he says, to ste er the interactive

             19  services, because of the playlists .

             20             And my reaction to that  is:  It's true

             21  the Services have some ability to affect listening

             22  mix.  It is true.  But that is not  something new.

             23  That was true and pointed out in W eb IV as well for

             24  interactive services.

             25        Q.   And why is that element  of what he
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              1  regards as evidence of competition  and workably

              2  competitive competition -- I may b e asking you to

              3  repeat your testimony -- not the f orm of competition

              4  that you believe measures a workab ly competitive

              5  market for licensing music?

              6        A.   Well, the key thing whe re -- he wants to

              7  do in looking at the interactive s ervices market is

              8  take the rate.  And that rate is n ot the result of

              9  price competition at all.

             10             So the fact that there may be or is some

             11  non-price competition to be includ ed in playlists

             12  does not mean that the rate is a c ompetitive rate;

             13  in fact, it is well understood in antitrust

             14  economics, if a group of firms agr ee to set a cartel

             15  rate, agree to have a cartel and t hey set a very

             16  high price, they might very well c ompete on

             17  non-price terms to get customers b ecause the margin

             18  is so high.  This happened in the airline industry

             19  when it was still regulated, for e xample.  Prices

             20  were high.  They competed on non-p rice forms.

             21             So the presence of non- price competition

             22  does not change the fact that the rates and the

             23  prices are at a complementary olig opoly level, not a

             24  workably competitive level.

             25        Q.   Do you -- did you find anywhere in
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              1  Mr. Orszag's written direct testim ony or his written

              2  rebuttal testimony any suggestion,  let alone

              3  citation to any evidence, that the  form of price

              4  competition for plays between and among record

              5  labels that you describe as the es sence of a

              6  workably competitive market is occ urring in the

              7  interactive services market?

              8        A.   No.  There is no eviden ce of that.  I --

              9        Q.   I'm not asking your evi dence.  I'm asking

             10  whether you are aware whether he c ites any evidence

             11  of such price competition.

             12        A.   Okay, no.  He -- I beli eve he was asked

             13  at deposition that question, and h e was not able

             14  to -- did not cite any such eviden ce.

             15        Q.   Now, one more thing tha t Mr. Orszag cites

             16  as evidence of workable competitio n is the fact that

             17  there are actually anti-steering p rovisions in the

             18  Majors' agreements with the intera ctive services

             19  from which he concludes those woul d be unnecessary,

             20  but for the inference that they mu st be forestalling

             21  -- although it's not the word he u ses; I'll use that

             22  -- the kind of price competition t hat would

             23  otherwise be occurring.

             24             Did you read that asser tion in his

             25  testimony?
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              1        A.   Yes, I did.  And I reme mber that.

              2        Q.   How do you react as an antitrust

              3  economist to that?

              4        A.   I think the anti-steeri ng provisions that

              5  we're seeing really undercut or fu rther disable

              6  price competition that might not o therwise break out

              7  anyhow, but it really further stif les it.

              8             So I -- I see them in t his context with,

              9  indeed, a whole kind of web of the se anti-steering

             10  agreements as anticompetitive, and  certainly did not

             11  provide any reason to think that t he resulting rates

             12  reflect the forces of price compet ition.

             13             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Profe ssor Shapiro,

             14  would another way of stating what you're stating

             15  here in your critique of -- of Mr.  Orszag's approach

             16  be that he's looking at steering v ia playlists in

             17  the downstream market and mistaken ly concluding that

             18  that reflects there's steering and  price competition

             19  in the upstream market?

             20             THE WITNESS:  No, I don 't think that's my

             21  criticism.  I think -- but let me say a little more

             22  to make sure I understand your que stion properly.

             23             One of the ways that re cord companies

             24  seek to have their -- their music played more, let's

             25  say Spotify, is to have their -- t heir songs
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              1  included on playlists.  And I thin k Mr. Harrison

              2  describes how that's quite benefic ial.

              3             So that is -- to the ex tent that's going

              4  on, I see that as a form of compet ition in the

              5  upstream market where the record c ompanies are vying

              6  to have more plays of their music because that's

              7  valuable to them.  Ultimately, the  plays will be

              8  occurring in the downstream market  when the Spotify

              9  listeners decide, you know, which playlist, but

             10  these activities are in the upstre am market.

             11             So does -- that's how I  think about it.

             12             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Okay.   Thank you.

             13  BY MR. RICH:

             14        Q.   So while I structured a  whole series of

             15  questions to get into the topic th at Judge Strickler

             16  introduced, which is where is issu e joinder in

             17  interpreting how the Judges in Web  IV applied ratio

             18  equivalency, with the Judges' perm ission I think it

             19  may be more straightforward to hav e you walk through

             20  the various sections of your rebut tal testimony in a

             21  fashion that seems most logical to  you to put

             22  together this -- this story.  Let' s at least try

             23  that.  And we can interrupt with q uestions.  Does

             24  that work for you, sir?

             25        A.   Yes, it does.
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              1        Q.   Can you direct us to wh ere you're going

              2  to be working from?

              3        A.   Well, let me start, jus t to so the Judges

              4  know the structure of this, at pag e 13 of my written

              5  rebuttal testimony, and I'll move us forward.  So

              6  there's a section here, "Ratio Equ ivalency" Does Not

              7  Apply to Sirius XM and Interactive  Services.

              8             So as a starting point,  what the Judges

              9  did in Web IV was apply ratio equi valency as between

             10  interactive services and webcastin g, basically, two

             11  form -- this is this open question .  Does it even

             12  apply to this distinct Service, wh ich is Sirius XM?

             13             There are some, I can s ay, serious issues

             14  about whether the requisite cross- elasticity of

             15  demand --

             16        Q.   Why don't -- why don't we take that

             17  threshold issue, which is --

             18        A.   Do you want to do that?

             19        Q.   I apologize for collaps ing two related

             20  but distinct issues, which is you have critiqued at

             21  length the application of ratio eq uivalency between

             22  those two markets as -- as inappro priate here in

             23  relation to Sirius XM, and perhaps  you could advise

             24  the Judges as to your opinions as to why that is the

             25  case.



Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

                                                                   371

              1        A.   So let me just be clear  for the Judges, I

              2  feel slightly awkward on all this because I read

              3  very closely what you all wrote in  Web IV, and I'm

              4  trying to apply what you did here,  the economic

              5  logic, the steps, and that's what a lot of this is

              6  walking through.

              7             The first part of that is you have some

              8  language about the conditions unde r which ratio

              9  equivalency can be used.  That's a ctually quoted at

             10  the bottom of page 12 here.

             11             And the key one for me is that there's a

             12  sufficiently high cross-elasticity  of demand between

             13  the benchmark service and the targ et service.  So in

             14  this case, between interactive ser vices and Sirius

             15  XM.  I don't believe that applies here.  So that's a

             16  -- that's kind of a gating issue.  Have the

             17  necessary conditions been met, bef ore we even start

             18  doing these calculations in this w ay?

             19        Q.   And Mr. Orszag claims t hat those

             20  conditions have been met, doesn't he?

             21        A.   He does.  He -- yes, he  certainly does.

             22        Q.   And have you reviewed h is rationales for

             23  -- for that?  Let me -- let me phr ase the question

             24  differently.

             25             Is the test of -- suffi ciently high that
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              1  there exists some degree of compet ition between

              2  Sirius XM and interactive services  or is the

              3  threshold different, in your estim ation?

              4        A.   Well, and this is why I 'm trying to

              5  interpret what you all said.  To m e as an economist,

              6  at least --

              7             JUDGE BARNETT:  Good lu ck.  When you do,

              8  will you let us know?

              9             (Laughter).

             10             THE WITNESS:  I'm disti nguishing here

             11  between two types of showings.  On e would be what, I

             12  take your word, sufficiently high cross-elasticity

             13  of demand, there is close direct c ompetition between

             14  the two Services.  And you talk ab out functional

             15  convergence and that sort of thing .

             16             That's a higher thresho ld to me than

             17  simply showing the Services compet e to some degree.

             18  Okay?

             19             So in my view, the evid ence that

             20  Professor -- Mr. Orszag offers on this point is very

             21  thin.  And it's not disputed that Sirius XM competes

             22  to some degree with interactive se rvices.  They

             23  compete to some degree with all of  the downstream

             24  forms of music listening.

             25             But it's pretty distant .  And I don't
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              1  think the cross-elasticity of dema nd is very high

              2  all.  He doesn't really engage on that.

              3        Q.   Does he do any kind of a quantitative

              4  study of that subject?

              5        A.   No.

              6             JUDGE STRICKLER:  When -- when you differ

              7  with Mr. Orszag on this cross-elas ticity issue,

              8  isn't this in some sense a battle of -- of the

              9  survey experts?  You rely on Mr. L enski and Edison

             10  Research.  Presumably, he relies o n -- not on

             11  Mr. Lenski and perhaps on other su rvey experts who

             12  are appearing on behalf of SoundEx change.

             13             THE WITNESS:  That's a very good guess.

             14             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Lucky .

             15             THE WITNESS:  Yes.  So I think the survey

             16  evidence here is directly relevant .  And let's

             17  compare what the two studies show.   The Lenski

             18  survey shows that, of the listenin g hours on Sirius

             19  XM, 7.8 percent of it is coming at  the expense of

             20  interactive services.  Okay?  I sh owed that table

             21  earlier, 40 percent or so was terr estrial radio.  We

             22  could look the rest up.

             23  BY MR. RICH:

             24        Q.   And you discuss it in t his context

             25  specifically at the bottom of page  14 over to the
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              1  top of page 15.

              2        A.   Okay.  Excellent.  I'm glad I did.

              3             So that's pretty low, I  would say.

              4  Certainly, there are other much mo re direct

              5  competitors to Sirius XM.  In cont rast, the Dhar

              6  survey does have a significantly h igher number,

              7  31 percent, instead of 7.8 percent .  That's measured

              8  in terms of switching, how people would switch their

              9  subscription.  If you didn't subsc ribe to Sirius XM,

             10  what other service would you subsc ribe to, is how

             11  that is framed.

             12             So that's 31 percent.  And Professor

             13  Hauser does come back and comes up  with a number

             14  that's 14 or 15 percent using -- v ery similar to

             15  what professor Dhar did, but he cl aims fixing it in

             16  some way.  So that's the range we' re talking about.

             17             JUDGE STRICKLER:  One o f the criticisms,

             18  as I understand it, of -- of Mr. L enski's study is

             19  that it's a substitutability study  but there are no

             20  price points attached to the analy sis.

             21             And you're making a det ermination as to

             22  whether or not there's a sufficien tly high

             23  cross-elasticity of demand, but cr oss-elasticity of

             24  demand, of course, necessarily imp licates price

             25  points, changes in price as well a s changes in
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              1  quantity, for the -- for the two g oods that are

              2  crossed to one another.

              3             So how comfortable are you as an

              4  economist in using Mr. Lenski's st udy, which has no

              5  price points, in coming to conclus ions as to

              6  cross-elasticity of demand?

              7             THE WITNESS:  This is a  question that

              8  often comes up in antitrust becaus e we often have

              9  this type of survey evidence about  how people switch

             10  without reference to prices, and w e're often

             11  interested in cross price elastici ty.  My general

             12  view, Judge Strickler, is I think of this type of

             13  survey evidence as quite useful.  We use it a lot in

             14  mergers, for example.

             15             But you need to be care ful because if the

             16  switching -- we also use actual sw itching behavior

             17  too, even though it's not price-in duced switching

             18  behavior.  So the same type of iss ue in the real

             19  world as opposed to a survey.  The  either reported

             20  or actual switching behavior that' s not price-based

             21  is quite useful in terms of how we  think of

             22  consumers, how they see things as close substitutes

             23  or not close substitutes.

             24             But if there's a reason  to believe that

             25  the price-based switching pattern is quite different
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              1  than the other switching pattern, then one should

              2  account for that.  Here I would ac cept that because

              3  Mr. Lenski is asking about where w ould you move your

              4  listening, that could give a diffe rent answer than

              5  what would you subscribe to if Sir ius XM were more

              6  expensive.

              7             But it's pretty close, I think, in that

              8  really you're asking somebody if y ou stopped

              9  listening to Sirius XM, what would  you listen to

             10  instead?  And I don't see any big reason why the

             11  answer to that would vary from jus t asking that

             12  generally versus asking somebody, if you stopped

             13  listening to Sirius XM because the  price went up,

             14  what would you listen to and subsc ribe to instead?

             15             So I don't think that's  a major issue,

             16  but I accept the point generally.  Okay.  So I have

             17  that.

             18             The other thing here, t hen, is what do we

             19  make of 7.8 percent, 14 percent, 3 1 percent?  Oh, I

             20  should say, we also know that the lion's share of

             21  the Sirius XM listening is in the car, where

             22  terrestrial radio is huge.  And we  saw that slice of

             23  listening.  Interactive services w ere 2 percent or

             24  so, and that could include some ad -supported.

             25             So -- and we all have o ther things we
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              1  know.  For example, a lot of the p eople who

              2  subscribe to Sirius XM also subscr ibe to Spotify,

              3  and we have this sense of how much  listening to that

              4  is in the car from the share of ea r.  So there are a

              5  lot of pieces here that I think fi t together to

              6  indicate that terrestrial radio is  a huge direct

              7  substitute for Sirius XM.

              8             We also have Mr. Meyer' s testimony where

              9  he indicates that what he sees Sir ius XM competing

             10  against is the terrestrial radio a nd then other free

             11  listening in the car, not the subs cription, paid

             12  subscription.

             13             So -- so there's a lot of pieces here.

             14  And Mr. Orszag really doesn't enga ge on this in

             15  terms of what would be a high cros s-elasticity of

             16  demand.

             17             If you look back at Dha r -- so let's go

             18  back to the Dhar survey, 31 percen t, okay?  If you

             19  accepted that fully and none of th e criticisms, I

             20  guess you could ask is that a suff iciently -- does

             21  that relate to sufficiently high c ross-elasticity?

             22  And I guess I don't want to tell y ou what you meant

             23  by those words exactly.

             24             I don't think we have - - the functional

             25  convergence that you had in Web IV , a lot of
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              1  evidence about that isn't true her e.  So I'm viewing

              2  it more holistically, and I don't think overall,

              3  when you look at all these pieces of evidence

              4  together, that the record shows a high

              5  cross-elasticity between Sirius XM  and paid

              6  interactive.

              7             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And w hen you say

              8  there's less functional convergenc e here, is that

              9  just another way of stating the ea rlier point you

             10  made, that most of the listening t o Sirius XM is in

             11  the car?

             12             THE WITNESS:  It's in t he car.  It's

             13  also, you know, part of quite a di fferent service as

             14  well with all the non-music conten t.  But the car is

             15  key because, you know, that pie ch art earlier about

             16  how little interactive service lis tening is in the

             17  car, that's pretty powerful, I thi nk, in my mind.  I

             18  think that's very important eviden ce.

             19  BY MR. RICH:

             20        Q.   On that point, sir, are  you aware of any

             21  changes in the essential attribute s of the -- of the

             22  Sirius XM service that have brough t them closer to

             23  interactive functions as of today?

             24        A.   Change in the Sirius XM ?

             25        Q.   Sirius XM, that brings them closer to the
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              1  functionality of interactive servi ces?

              2        A.   No.  They might like to  try, but it's

              3  pretty hard with satellite.

              4        Q.   So -- so staying with t his first or

              5  wrapping this first observation, w hich is sort of

              6  the threshold issue of the applica bility in the

              7  first place of ratio equivalency a s you understood

              8  the gating issues and the Judges a s -- as you

              9  summarize at the bottom of page 12  of your written

             10  rebuttal testimony, where do you c onclude on that?

             11        A.   Right.  So --

             12        Q.   What do you conclude?

             13        A.   Right.  Well, I -- I'm sorry, I'm

             14  confused.  You pointed to a partic ular point here?

             15        Q.   Actually, I'm -- I'm --  I beg your

             16  pardon, actually.

             17             Looking at section 2, b eginning at page

             18  13, your headline is "Ratio Equiva lency" Does Not

             19  Apply to Sirius XM and Interactive  Services,

             20  correct?

             21        A.   That's right.  And the --

             22        Q.   Okay.  And --

             23        A.   The conclusion of that section is coming

             24  up on the top of page 15.

             25        Q.   Right.  What would be t he implication of
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              1  that for application of the intera ctive services

              2  benchmark in this proceeding, if t he analysis -- if

              3  that observation were to carry the  day?

              4        A.   So I -- I state that at  the top of page

              5  15.  Basically, this invalidates o r at least

              6  seriously calls into question Mr. Orszag's entire

              7  approach, since it's based on rati o equivalency, and

              8  the conditions necessary, in my vi ew, have not been

              9  met.

             10        Q.   Now, you don't stop the re in your

             11  analysis, correct?

             12        A.   I do go on.

             13        Q.   Okay.  Why do you go on ?  Why do you go

             14  on?

             15             (Laughter)

             16        A.   Because it's so excitin g the Judges

             17  really want to hear it.

             18             JUDGE FEDER:  It's true .

             19             THE WITNESS:  So -- so I want to show, as

             20  a rebuttal witness here, that even  if you use this

             21  approach, if you do it faithfully to how it was done

             22  by the Judges in Web IV, you get a  very different

             23  answer than Mr. Orszag got, and th is is what we

             24  previewed in response to Judge Str ickler's

             25  questions, that you would get 9.9 percent of revenue
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              1  rather than his roughly 24 percent  of revenue, quite

              2  a big difference, which is then go ing to come down

              3  to how do you actually do this?  W hen you actually

              4  take the numbers and do the steps,  it's two and a

              5  half times, roughly, difference.  And I think this

              6  is what the Judge was asking about  earlier, how does

              7  that happen?

              8  BY MR. RICH:

              9        Q.   Yes.  And so can you ex plain how that

             10  happens?

             11        A.   Let me do it at a high level and see how

             12  much detail we want to go into and  maybe get some

             13  guidance from the Court since it's  --

             14        Q.   Please do.

             15        A.   The -- a key -- let me say in Web IV,

             16  what the Judges did was they took Professor

             17  Rubinfeld's interactive service ag reements, they

             18  looked at the minimum -- they, you  -- looked at the

             19  minimum per-play prongs for the ag reements that had

             20  them, which was about half of his larger sample, and

             21  adjusted those for interactivity a nd then did a

             22  steering adjustment.

             23             And that's the steps th at I've replicated

             24  here.  And that's what gets to the  9.9 percent.

             25  Mr. Orszag has not done that.  It' s just not what he
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              1  did in terms of the steps of arith metic.

              2             He went and looked at t he effective rates

              3  paid, percentage of revenue, did s ome adjustments,

              4  the approach 1, approach 2 that we  talked about,

              5  which equivalent to the interactiv ity adjustment and

              6  adjusting for music and non-music content, those

              7  elements.  And since the -- since the

              8  percentage-of-revenue rates were i n the range of --

              9  can I say this openly?  I'm not su re -- high, very

             10  high --

             11        Q.   The ultimate rate propo sal is public.

             12        A.   Okay.  The -- he ended up with the

             13  24 percent.  But he started from - - from the

             14  effective rates in those agreement s, not from what

             15  you all did as Judges, which was s tarted from the

             16  minimum per-play rates.

             17             So he departed in two i mportant ways.

             18  What he didn't do, follow what you  did, he used a

             19  different aspect of the agreement,  and he didn't do

             20  this on the per-play basis, which is what -- what

             21  you did in Web IV.

             22        Q.   Is what Mr. Orszag did tantamount to what

             23  Janusz Ordover did methodologicall y in SDARS II?

             24        A.   I think it's similar, p erhaps identical,

             25  and leads to roughly the same type  of rates.
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              1        Q.   It's more than doubling  of the then

              2  rates, correct?

              3        A.   Yes.  If we look in ter ms of the numbers

              4  and the steps, it's very much like  what you saw in

              5  SAT II, which is the interactive s ervice agreements

              6  have these very high rates that ar e paid as a

              7  percentage of revenue, and when yo u use those and do

              8  an interactivity adjustment, or mu sic/non-music

              9  adjustment, you get about 25 perce nt of revenue.

             10             This is what Professor Ordover did, it

             11  was not accepted, and that's what we're seeing

             12  again.  And that's just not what t he Judges did with

             13  these same agreements in Web IV be cause they started

             14  with the per-play prongs.  And tha t's what I've

             15  done.  And that's the whole differ ence.

             16        Q.   So --

             17             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Why - - I'm sorry.  Why

             18  is it fundamentally wrong to begin  with the

             19  percentage-of-revenue rate as -- a s Mr. Orszag did

             20  as opposed to the minimum per-play  rate?  I

             21  understand it's not what we did in  Web IV.  But why

             22  is that difference important?

             23             THE WITNESS:  Well, it all depends on

             24  what you do with it.  I mean, the -- the -- he

             25  claims to be following what you di d.  So he's not.
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              1  And that's his primary justificati on, is to follow

              2  what you did and your notion with ratio equivalency.

              3             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Let's  -- let's assume

              4  he didn't do what we did --

              5             THE WITNESS:  Yes.

              6             JUDGE STRICKLER:  -- fo r that reason,

              7  because he relied on percentage-of -revenue analyses,

              8  rather than minimum per-play rates .

              9             So he didn't do what we  did.  Why can't

             10  he do it his way?

             11             THE WITNESS:  Well, I t hink then you're

             12  back to essentially a repeat of wh at you did in Web

             13  -- excuse me, in SAT II.  So then we've got these

             14  highly noncompetitive rates in thi s interactive

             15  market, and you would need to do s ome other much

             16  larger adjustment to --

             17             JUDGE STRICKLER:  More than just the

             18  steering adjustment, you're saying ?

             19             THE WITNESS:  Of course , absolutely.

             20  Because, remember, what you did wa s you took the

             21  minimum per-play rates and you fou nd that when you

             22  adjusted those down by 12 percent,  you got something

             23  very close to the Pandora/Merlin c ompetitive rate

             24  and that fit together -- tell me i f I'm reading your

             25  mind wrong here -- fit together an d corroborated
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              1  what you saw in the Pandora/Merlin .

              2             JUDGE STRICKLER:  In th e Pandora/Merlin,

              3  the subscription rate was .21, 22.

              4             THE WITNESS:  21.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Same area.  Yeah.

              6             THE WITNESS:  He gave 2 1.  This approach

              7  gave .22 after the steering adjust ment.  So that

              8  fit.

              9             If you had started with  the very high,

             10  say, 55-ish percent, say, and done  a 12 percent

             11  steering adjustment off of that --

             12             JUDGE STRICKLER:  7 per cent, more or

             13  less, right?

             14             THE WITNESS:  Yeah, you  would end up

             15  with --

             16             JUDGE STRICKLER:  48 pe rcent?

             17             THE WITNESS:  You'd end  up with 48, and

             18  then you'd cut it in after for int eractivity.

             19             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Which  is sort of what

             20  Professor Orszag has.

             21             THE WITNESS:  You get 2 4.  That's what he

             22  gets.  So my point is, if you want  to do something

             23  like that, there's nothing inheren tly wrong with

             24  starting with that rate if you do the right

             25  exercise, but the question then is  going to become
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              1  how are you properly going to adju st for the lack of

              2  competition in that market?  12 pe rcent is not

              3  nearly enough if you're using that  arithmetic.

              4             It was fine for the min imum per-play

              5  prong.  It's completely inadequate  for this, if

              6  you're doing it this way.

              7             JUDGE STRICKLER:  There 's something --

              8  maybe I'm not seeing it, but there 's something

              9  circular about what you just said,  though, because

             10  you make the same sort of steering  adjustment,

             11  arguably, 12 percent, and then you  say, well, now

             12  it's down from 55 to 48, roughly, divide by 2 for

             13  the non-music content, takes you t o 24.  But that's

             14  too high.  So, therefore, that can 't possibly be

             15  sufficient.

             16             But if what we're tryin g to do is

             17  determine the rate by applying the  steering

             18  adjustment, we don't know what's t oo high or too

             19  low.  All we know is how to go thr ough whatever our

             20  appropriate steps and come up with  an answer.

             21             So the question is not whether -- if the

             22  result was too high, if it fails s ome inherent gut

             23  feeling as to whether the rate sho uld be too high or

             24  too low, there has to be something  either right or

             25  wrong about the steps.  So I'm not  sure I
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              1  understand.  Maybe it's my failing , but I don't

              2  understand why, when you start wit h a percentage of

              3  revenue and make the same sort of percentage

              4  adjustment for steering, and assum ing there is also

              5  an adjustment for interactivity, w hich I didn't ask

              6  you about yet, why we should be --  why we should

              7  necessarily assume that the rate t hat results,

              8  24 percent, as you just said, is i nherently wrong

              9  just because it's too large?

             10             MR. RICH:  May I inquir e on that line,

             11  Your Honor, to help?

             12             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Well,  can I get an

             13  answer first?  And then --

             14             MR. RICH:  Sure.

             15             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And t hen be my guest.

             16             MR. RICH:  Sure.

             17             THE WITNESS:  Okay.  So  the per-play rate

             18  in Web IV that -- the effective ra te that you would

             19  get, I think this is what -- the r ate that one got

             20  from Professor Rubinfeld after adj usting for

             21  interactivity was about .26 cents per play.  And

             22  that's what you adjusted down 12 p ercent to get

             23  to .22.

             24             JUDGE STRICKLER:  That sounds right.

             25             THE WITNESS:  Okay.  If  you had started
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              1  instead with percentage of revenue  and looked at the

              2  effective per-play rate there, eve rything was done

              3  in per-play terms in that part, yo u would have

              4  gotten -- I don't know that I have  the number here,

              5  but much a higher number, let's sa y .55 or .6 cents

              6  a play, something like that.

              7             And if you had done the se steps, you

              8  would have adjusted that -- if you  just took

              9  12 percent, let's say you would ha ve adjusted that

             10  down from .55 or .6, 12 percent, l et's say you

             11  get .5, just for purposes of discu ssion, okay?

             12             So then you would have been in a

             13  situation following this logic whe re you would have

             14  had, sitting with you, the Pandora /Merlin agreement

             15  with .21 and this other method of looking at

             16  interactive agreements with .50.  If you'd done

             17  that, I think then you would have had to ask

             18  yourself:  What am I to do with th is?  Okay?

             19             I would think if it wer e me at that

             20  time -- again, I'm very -- I feel slightly

             21  awkward -- I would have said:  Loo k, I know this

             22  interactive market has got real pr oblems, I know

             23  it's a complementary oligopoly, le t's say monopoly;

             24  I would think in this situation as  in most there's

             25  quite a large gap in price between  monopoly and
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              1  competition.

              2             And probably looking at  this .50 rate --

              3  well, .55, let's say, before I do steering

              4  adjustment, that's a monopoly rate .  I've got a .21

              5  rate that I know reflects the forc es of competition.

              6             I wouldn't make a 12 pe rcent adjustment

              7  to the .55 at that point to get .5 0.  That wouldn't

              8  make any sense.  Why would I think  12 percent would

              9  be enough with this method to get down to a

             10  competitive rate?

             11             So what I think you did  that worked was

             12  look at the per-play rate and find  12 percent

             13  adjustment was adequate there.  So  it really is a

             14  matter of how you would view these  calculations in

             15  the context of the other informati on you know there

             16  or here, other benchmarks too.

             17             JUDGE STRICKLER:  When you're making a

             18  determination, whether as an econo mist or judge, as

             19  to whether or not you're going to rely on the

             20  percentage-of-revenue rate or a pe r-play rate, is it

             21  informing -- I'll ask you as the e conomist -- is it

             22  informing to you as to where the r ates are

             23  essentially -- where the rates act ually paid?  In

             24  other words, it's a greater-of for mula, say, in the

             25  proposed benchmark in the interact ive area, and it's
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              1  the greater-of percentage of or, s ay, per-play rate.

              2  Is it informative to you as to whi ch one of those is

              3  typically triggered in the marketp lace?

              4             THE WITNESS:  I think i t's going to

              5  depend on the context.  I take tha t to be a general

              6  question.

              7             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Yes.

              8             THE WITNESS:  The -- in  general, I think

              9  just starting off afresh, the firs t thing to look at

             10  would be the effective rate.  That  makes sense.

             11             But if you have market power being

             12  exerted, and you see a significant  difference

             13  between two prongs, there may be m arket power in the

             14  form of price discrimination depen ding on which

             15  prong gets triggered through a for m of, basically,

             16  second-degree price discrimination .

             17             So you need to be caref ul about that.

             18  But I'm not suggesting some genera l methodology

             19  where one use -- uses non-binding prongs.  I'm just

             20  saying if you use the binding effe ctive rate, if you

             21  had done it there, you would have ended up with this

             22  much higher rate, which I don't th ink was any close

             23  to a competitive rate, and I think  you would been

             24  forced to do something different t han the 12 percent

             25  adjustment.  I hope so, anyhow.
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              1             And the same is true he re.  You need much

              2  more than a 12 percent adjustment if you're going to

              3  start with -- with Mr. Ordover's n umbers.  You know,

              4  going down from 28 percent, or wha tever it is, to

              5  24 percent, that's not doing it be cause he's

              6  starting with this elevated monopo ly rate, the

              7  effective rate in percentage terms .

              8             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

              9  BY MR. RICH:

             10        Q.   Just to round this out,  what's your

             11  recollection of the derivation of the 12 percent

             12  steering adjustment in the Web IV decision?  Did

             13  that have any -- did that use as a ny base, as it

             14  were, the interactive service mark etplace or

             15  something different?

             16        A.   No.  So that was the pe rcentage reduction

             17  that Pandora achieved with Merlin in exchange for

             18  steering.  And so that, no, it did n't have anything

             19  to do with interactive services.

             20             And I would add that th at was -- remember

             21  there, the reduction was in compar ison with what was

             22  like the statutory rate, which was  the per -- the

             23  pure play rate.  And so I think th e thinking would

             24  be we're not starting from a monop oly rate.  The

             25  pure play rate is itself meant to be -- I mean, it's
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              1  tricky because of the way it came about, but not a

              2  monopoly rate, we hope, and so we' re adjusting from

              3  that and we're seeing the discount ing that occurred

              4  under that rate through the force of competition.

              5        Q.   You don't recall, as th e testifying

              6  economist for Pandora there, recom mending a steering

              7  adjustment from what you there equ ally believed was

              8  the wholly noncompetitive interact ive services

              9  market, correct?

             10        A.   That's correct.  In fac t --

             11        Q.   You didn't attempt to c ompute that, did

             12  you?

             13        A.   No.  And Professor Rubi nfeld was offering

             14  a much higher rate.  So this -- th e -- what we're

             15  now -- the methodology we're now t alking about is

             16  something the Judges used but was not -- I did not

             17  suggest 12 percent from the intera ctive services

             18  rate there.

             19             And, actually, Professo r Rubinfeld wasn't

             20  either.

             21        Q.   Thank you.

             22             MR. RICH:  Your Honors,  a gut check.

             23  We're still in the midst of this s ection.  What's

             24  your pleasure about how long you'd  like to run?

             25             JUDGE BARNETT:  I think  we should
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              1  probably break.  Co.

              2             MR. RICH:  Okay.

              3             JUDGE BARNETT:  It's to ugh to do a lot of

              4  thinking on an empty stomach.  We' ll be at recess

              5  for one hour.

              6             (Whereupon, at 12:10 p. m., a lunch recess

              7  was taken.)
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              1        A F T E R N O O N   S E S S I O N

              2                                    (1:22 p.m.)

              3             JUDGE BARNETT:  Please be seated.

              4             Mr. Rich?

              5             MR. RICH:  Thank you.

              6             JUDGE BARNETT:  I'm sor ry, before you go

              7  on, Judge Strickler?

              8             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Good afternoon,

              9  Professor.

             10             THE WITNESS:  Good afte rnoon.

             11             JUDGE STRICKLER:  I hav e a question for

             12  you, and I don't think that we wil l need to close

             13  the courtroom for this, but, if we  do, either

             14  counsel or yourself might be able to advise us.

             15             We were talking about t he difference

             16  between the percentage-of-revenue prong in the Web

             17  IV proxies for interactive service  and the per-play

             18  rate.  And, as you correctly point ed out in Web IV,

             19  we utilized a per-play rate.

             20             Do you recall what perc entage-of-revenue

             21  Pandora ultimately was obligated t o pay because of

             22  the per-play rates that we set?

             23             I know that per-play ra tes, or

             24  percentage-of-revenue is in a gene ral sense included

             25  in Pandora's 10-K, so I am pretty sure that that is
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              1  not confidential, but whether it i s broken down as

              2  to different royalties within the overall, that I

              3  don't know.

              4             MR. RICH:  May I consul t with my expert

              5  on this?

              6             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Absol utely.

              7             THE WITNESS:  Well, let  me say while they

              8  are consulting two things.  First,  I have a pretty

              9  good recollection of that, if I am  allowed, however

             10  we will convey it.

             11             The second is some of m y written

             12  testimony in Web IV has that numbe r in it in some of

             13  the appendices.

             14             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

             15             MR. RICH:  And it would  be on a

             16  restricted record.

             17             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Altho ugh I could go

             18  back and look, why don't we close the door here,

             19  because, you know, ADD being what it is.

             20             (Whereupon, the trial p roceeded in

             21  confidential session.)
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              1               O P E N   S E S S I O  N

              2  BY MR. RICH:

              3        Q.   Would you please turn t o page 18 of your

              4  rebuttal testimony, the section be ginning at the

              5  bottom of that page called Additio nal Flaws in Mr.

              6  Orszag's Calculations.

              7        A.   Okay.

              8        Q.   We're going to, in the interest of time,

              9  go very quickly through the three that you identify.

             10  In fact, the second one has more o r less been

             11  covered, and with the understandin g that the fuller

             12  exposition of these points is phys ically in this.

             13             Focusing on the first i dentified

             14  additional flaw at page 19, share of Sirius XM

             15  revenue attributable to recorded m usic, can you just

             16  synopsize what it is you are addre ssing in that

             17  section, please?

             18        A.   Yes.  So under Mr. Orsz ag's approach 1,

             19  he needs to estimate the portion o f the value of

             20  Sirius XM's service attributable t o music.  And he

             21  divides the value up between music  content and

             22  non-music content.

             23             And I point out here th at if one is going

             24  to get into this type of allocatio n of value, it is

             25  very important to also include two  other inputs that
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              1  go into the service, Sirius XM ser vice.  One is the

              2  infrastructure that they provide a s part of their

              3  service, the convenience that come s with that, the

              4  equipment and so forth, and the ot her would be their

              5  efforts at programming and curatio n, which adds to

              6  the value of the music.

              7             All of these inputs, of  course, are

              8  combined together to create a valu able service.

              9             And as usual in economi cs, it is very

             10  hard to attribute value to differe nt inputs when

             11  they are all needed to have -- to create the

             12  product.

             13        Q.   And down at the bottom of page 19 in that

             14  section, you point to another what  you believe is

             15  probative indicium of a better pro xy for the value

             16  of the music component at $4.91 a month.

             17             Do you see that?

             18        A.   Yes, that's right.

             19        Q.   So, briefly, what is th at?

             20        A.   So that's the average r etail price of

             21  subscription non-interactive servi ces using his

             22  data.  And that would seem to me a  better figure to

             23  use for assigning the value to the  music in this

             24  service rather than the number whi ch Mr. Orszag

             25  provides, which is 8 dollars.
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              1        Q.   Turn to the third secti on of this

              2  analysis on page 21, please.

              3             JUDGE STRICKLER:  May I  interrupt you for

              4  a second?  I'm on sort of a delay here as I think

              5  through some of the other answers,  so I apologize.

              6             Going back to page 19 a nd the first point

              7  you made, you call it the first po int in the last

              8  paragraph before the numbered item  1.

              9             Do you see, first, Mr. Orszag's approach

             10  1 1 fails to assign value to any o f the inputs to

             11  Sirius XM's service, other than co ntent?  Do you see

             12  that?

             13             THE WITNESS:  I do.

             14             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And I  assume among

             15  those inputs, one of the larger in puts is the

             16  provision of satellites, correct?

             17             THE WITNESS:  Correct, the

             18  infrastructure.

             19             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Aren' t those factors

             20  that the statute directs us to con sider as the --

             21  within the four enumerated factors  or lettered

             22  factors A through D in 801(b)(1) r elative costs and

             23  contributions or maybe even arguab ly fair return on

             24  investment, if you will, investmen t in the

             25  satellites, rather than utilizing those factors to
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              1  first establish a rate against whi ch to apply those

              2  factors?

              3             MR. RICH:  You are aski ng for his

              4  opinion, of course, as an economis t, not as a legal

              5  interpretation of the statute?

              6             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.  Absolutely.

              7             MR. RICH:  Thank you.

              8             THE WITNESS:  So I am t hinking very much

              9  here in terms of willing buyer/wil ling seller rates

             10  and negotiations.  And I am specif ically responding

             11  to his benchmarking exercise.

             12             So everything here is a bout that

             13  question; namely, how would you ac count for these

             14  other significant inputs by Sirius  XM in doing a

             15  benchmarking exercise purely under  a willing

             16  buyer/willing seller.

             17             So that's -- and he is doing that, too.

             18  He would agree that's what he is d oing.

             19             When you finish that ex ercise -- so I

             20  have a criticism here, okay.  When  you finish that

             21  exercise, then the way I am thinki ng about it, and

             22  hopefully this is the way you are thinking about it,

             23  you then have to decide what modif ications to the

             24  801 -- to the willing buyer/willin g seller rates you

             25  want to make based on the four 801 (b) factors, one
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              1  of which is relevant contribution.   Now, there is

              2  varying and so forth, so I view th ose as distinct.

              3             I am just addressing wi lling

              4  buyer/willing seller here.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  So if  we consider the

              6  cost of the services such as satel lites, for

              7  example, within the context of the  willing

              8  buyer/willing seller in an effecti vely competitive

              9  market, if we consider that factor  there, if we were

             10  to otherwise also consider that fa ctor within the A

             11  through D factors, asking those fo ur questions, the

             12  four questions that you ask under the statute, then

             13  we would be double-counting.  Woul dn't we be asking

             14  the same question twice?

             15             THE WITNESS:  So I thin k this is where we

             16  have the value of using what I thi nk I can help you

             17  as an economist and going beyond t hat in the law, I

             18  can do the willing buyer/willing s eller analysis.

             19  That's what I'm doing.

             20             I do not really fully u nderstand what as

             21  a legal matter those modifications  might be between

             22  willing buyer/willing seller on th e one hand and

             23  801(b).  That's up to you.

             24             I don't really have -- I don't really

             25  know.  It seems to me you could de cide potentially
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              1  we have already accounted for it, willing

              2  buyer/willing seller, no problem, we don't need to

              3  do anything else.  That I don't th ink is what was

              4  done last time, SAT II, or you cou ld decide there is

              5  some other modifications needed to  go beyond willing

              6  buyer/willing seller.

              7             I am just doing the wil ling buyer/willing

              8  seller here.

              9             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

             10  BY MR. RICH:

             11        Q.   If you could flip to pa ge 21 of your

             12  testimony, please, the section ent itled Downstream

             13  Elasticities of Demand.  And, agai n, this is in a

             14  section where you address addition al flaws in Mr.

             15  Orszag's calculations.

             16             Once, again, briefly, i n the interest of

             17  time, could you summarize what iss ue you are

             18  identifying and how you are analyz ing it here?

             19        A.   Okay.  So Mr. Orszag st ates that under

             20  his method of using the interactiv e services

             21  benchmark, a downward adjustment w ill be warranted

             22  because the elasticity of demand - - excuse me, I got

             23  that wrong.

             24             Hold on.  I think there  is -- I think

             25  there is a mistake in the text her e.  Oh, I see.
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              1  Okay.  Sorry, I was just reading a nd I got a little

              2  confused.

              3             It is the first -- the third paragraph in

              4  that section, the large one, but l et me just state

              5  it now that I have got myself orie nted here, he

              6  believes that the elasticity of de mand for Sirius XM

              7  is lower than the elasticity of de mand for

              8  interactive subscription services,  and, therefore,

              9  he believes some upward adjustment  from his

             10  benchmark would be warranted, but he is not making

             11  it, but he is just making this poi nt along the way.

             12             So my response to that is that his belief

             13  or his basis for saying that the e lasticity of

             14  demand for Sirius XM downstream is  lower than the

             15  elasticity of demand for interacti ve subscription

             16  services is flawed, and, therefore , he has got it

             17  backwards.

             18             If you look at what he refers to there,

             19  he relies on Professor Willig's an alysis of the

             20  survey data described by -- in the  Dhar report.  And

             21  Professor Willig used those data i nconsistently.

             22             When you use them consi stently in exactly

             23  the way, otherwise identical to th e way Professor

             24  Willig did, the results are revers ed.  We find that

             25  Sirius XM's elasticity of demand i s higher.  And so
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              1  if there would be any adjustment, it would be

              2  downward.

              3             In the end he is not ma king the

              4  adjustment so I am not sure how mu ch this matters,

              5  but I do show that he has got it b ackwards.

              6        Q.   Thank you.  Let's turn to your rebuttal

              7  testimony relating to Professor Wi llig's direct

              8  testimony.

              9             In Section 4 of your wr itten rebuttal

             10  testimony, you critique Professor Willig's attempt

             11  to show the impact of streaming on  download sales.

             12  Is that correct?

             13        A.   Yes.

             14        Q.   And what do you underst and to be the

             15  point that Professor Willig is try ing to make?

             16        A.   Okay.  So I should just  -- everybody, I

             17  suggest we pause, we're in quite a  different set of

             18  issues now.

             19             A key theme, I would sa y, of Professor

             20  Willig's written direct testimony is that streaming,

             21  the growth of streaming services o ver the past five

             22  years or so, which has been substa ntial, has been a

             23  considerable drain on record compa ny revenue.  And

             24  so I'm addressing that claim that he is making.

             25        Q.   And what do you underst and him to mean or
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              1  define by streaming?

              2        A.   So in -- he defines str eaming to include

              3  basically what we -- what I think we have all been

              4  calling streaming, which would be interactive

              5  services, non-interactive services .

              6             And then, somewhat conf usingly from my

              7  perspective, he lumps Sirius XM in  with that in

              8  calling it streaming.

              9             That I don't think is t he normal usage,

             10  so -- but that is his, so there yo u go.

             11        Q.   Does his regression dem onstrate the

             12  impact of Sirius XM alone on downl oad sales?

             13        A.   No.  What his regressio n does is look at

             14  this aggregate variable or lumped- together variable

             15  of the growth of streaming and Sir ius XM together,

             16  not looking at the impact of Siriu s XM alone, again,

             17  on download sales.

             18        Q.   Is there reason to beli eve that the

             19  impact of Sirius XM alone is consi stent with the

             20  impact of streaming in the aggrega te as he

             21  identifies it?

             22        A.   Well, based on my work,  we know that that

             23  is not the case, and the impact is  quite different,

             24  that is, Sirius XM's impact on dow nloads is very

             25  different than the impact of strea ming, that is,
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              1  interactive and non-interactive se rvices.

              2        Q.   And did you perform any , when you said

              3  your work, what sort of work did y ou do to analyze,

              4  further analyze his analysis?

              5        A.   So his analysis comes i n the form of a

              6  regression where he looks over tim e at these

              7  variables and how they move, and c omes up with some

              8  results based on that.  I did exac tly the same thing

              9  that he did, in other words, I too k the same data,

             10  same time period, so forth.

             11             I simply disaggregated or broke out the

             12  three types of services that he ha d lumped together,

             13  namely, interactive services, non- interactive

             14  services, and satellite radio.

             15        Q.   Now, isn't it a fact th at Professor

             16  Willig claims that it is not possi ble to do that

             17  kind of breakout, in other words, not to separate

             18  out Sirius XM from other forms of steering?

             19        A.   I would put it this way , Mr. Rich:  He

             20  said that doing that would not be reliable or would

             21  not -- would not allow one to teas e out the separate

             22  effects, and so he was reporting t he combined

             23  regression.

             24        Q.   And did he provide reas ons why he

             25  believes it would be inappropriate  or one would be
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              1  unable to do that?

              2        A.   Yes.  In his written di rect testimony, he

              3  explained -- he gave two reasons f or why he lumped

              4  the variables together.  One was h e asserted that

              5  the three different types of servi ces are -- move --

              6  again, we're measuring their liste ning, listening on

              7  the services, that those listening  measures move

              8  very closely together over time, a nd so, therefore,

              9  in econometric terms, are highly m ulticollinear.

             10        Q.   And did you examine tha t contention on

             11  his part?

             12        A.   Just to be clear, he di d have a second

             13  reason, but we're --

             14        Q.   Let's focus on this fir st.

             15        A.   Okay.  So I --

             16        Q.   With reference in this case to page 29 of

             17  your written rebuttal testimony in  Figure 1.

             18        A.   Thank you.  This is res tricted or not,

             19  but I am not sure.  But it may be restricted.

             20        Q.   Yes on the restricted.  Do not publicly

             21  show the chart, please.

             22        A.   But I want to make sure  --

             23        Q.   Thank you.

             24        A.   I want to refer to the chart.

             25        Q.   Yes.
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              1        A.   So I just want to make sure the Judges

              2  can see it as well.  That's all.  Is it visible to

              3  you now?

              4             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Not o n the screen.

              5             JUDGE BARNETT:  Not yet .

              6             JUDGE STRICKLER:  We ha ve the testimony.

              7             THE WITNESS:  We just h ave to get there.

              8  BY MR. RICH:

              9        Q.   Page 29, Figure 1.

             10        A.   Yeah, if you could blow  up the figure,

             11  that's what we're talking about, t hat would be

             12  great.

             13             Okay.  So this is reall y worthy of a

             14  moment's -- some time.  So these a re Professor

             15  Willig's data.  This is the time p eriod he looks at.

             16  What is being measured is number o f performances of

             17  these various types of services.

             18             And this is performance s just as we

             19  described the definition earlier, a performance

             20  being one play of one track for on e person.  Okay?

             21             So the red is Sirius XM .  The green is

             22  non-interactive services.  And the  blue is

             23  interactive, which a video has bee n included in

             24  that, too.

             25             So first I would just p oint out these
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              1  series, time series do not move cl osely together

              2  over time.

              3        Q.   What is the significanc e of that fact for

              4  his concern?

              5        A.   And I'm saying that jus t eyeballing it.

              6  We -- we know this is true by look ing at their

              7  correlations, and we can measure t hat, but the

              8  significance is that his assertion  that you can't

              9  break out the effects of the diffe rent services does

             10  not appear to be true, just lookin g at this, because

             11  they don't move so closely togethe r, so you would

             12  think there is just -- again, eyeb alling, before we

             13  go to the econometrics -- that the y are not that

             14  multicollinear.  We should be able  to separate out

             15  the effects, or it sure looks that  way, when we do

             16  the regression.

             17        Q.   And did you further tes t this

             18  empirically?

             19        A.   Yes.  So basically I ra n his regression

             20  exactly the same way, separating o ut the variables.

             21  All the econometric tests show tha t -- what I just

             22  said, that we are able to separate  out the effects.

             23  There is no problem with that.  Th ese are standard

             24  econometric tests.

             25             These are -- hold on on e moment.  This is
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              1  all in Appendix B to my written re buttal testimony,

              2  which I don't propose we go there,  but that's where

              3  it is.

              4             And what I found then w as a striking

              5  reversal of what Professor Willig had obtained in

              6  his regressions.

              7        Q.   Now, am I correct that Professor Willig,

              8  by his regression, purported to sh ow for this

              9  cumulative body of streaming servi ces a loss of

             10  about 800 million dollars over the  time period he

             11  tested?

             12        A.   Yes.  So this is from T able 1 in

             13  Professor Willig's written direct testimony.  My

             14  revision is Table 2, which is just  -- we don't need

             15  to go there necessarily, but it is  just a few pages

             16  ahead of what we're looking at now .  It is on page

             17  32 of my written rebuttal testimon y.

             18             And what I -- what he s howed, his finding

             19  was that the streaming services to gether, all

             20  together, including Sirius XM, had  a negative impact

             21  on record company revenue, what he  calls creator

             22  compensation, of 813 million dolla rs a year, that

             23  is, the growth of streaming had ha d that negative

             24  impact.  And --

             25        Q.   Shall we pull up the Sh apiro revision of
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              1  Table 1 for the Judges?  Would tha t be helpful?

              2        A.   It is a great table but  I think we're

              3  trying to move things along, so I tend to think not.

              4        Q.   Okay.  Go ahead.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Was t hat 813 million

              6  dollars per year or for the cumula tive period?

              7             THE WITNESS:  Per year.   What he has done

              8  takes a little while.  He has look ed at the growth

              9  in streaming over a five-year peri od, or from 2010

             10  to 2016, and then what's the impac t on an annual

             11  basis of that is what he is trying  to measure.

             12  BY MR. RICH:

             13        Q.   And when you were able to overcome the

             14  so-called multicollinearity proble m and isolate out

             15  the correlation between performanc es on Sirius XM

             16  and impact on download sales, what  were you able to

             17  conclude?

             18        A.   So this is reported on page 30 of my

             19  written rebuttal testimony.  And I  found that the

             20  impact of Sirius XM on downloads w as strongly

             21  promotional.  The impact of intera ctive plays on the

             22  downloads was negative, that is, s ubstitutional.

             23             And the impact of non-i nteractive

             24  services was very slightly promoti onal, but not

             25  statistically different from zero.
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              1             The key point being -- well, and the

              2  overall impact was highly positive  of these three

              3  services put together on digital d ownloads using his

              4  methodology.

              5             So this really was a st riking, actually,

              6  reversal of his results, simply by  separating out

              7  the three variables, and there was  no problem

              8  econometrically, in terms of multi collinearity,

              9  doing that.

             10        Q.   And I took you down thi s path without

             11  allowing you to respond to the sec ond asserted

             12  limitation on doing exactly what y ou have now done,

             13  which is, I take it, that the diff erent types of

             14  streaming, according to Professor Willig, are

             15  substitutes for one another?

             16        A.   That's right.  That's c orrect.

             17        Q.   Could you respond to th at criticism or

             18  that asserted reason for not being  able to do what

             19  you do in your -- in the table you  just described?

             20        A.   Yes.  Thank you.

             21             So this is explained in  more detail in

             22  Appendix B.  Basically there are s ome -- as an

             23  econometric matter, the fact that these independent

             24  variables may have some relation - - the different

             25  services and the usage of them may  be related due to
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              1  substitutional effects does not ta ke away from the

              2  value of separating them out.

              3             I, overall, this whole methodology that

              4  Professor Willig is approaching ha s some

              5  limitations.  Okay?

              6             That's true, whether yo u do his

              7  aggregated version or my version, which is broken --

              8  breaking them out.  And because of  those overall

              9  limitations, I wouldn't put a lot of weight on any

             10  of this, actually, what he did.  I  wouldn't

             11  specifically use the parameter est imates I got

             12  either.

             13             But whatever objection he has to the

             14  disaggregated version I have in te rms of these

             15  variables being related, it also a pplies to what he

             16  did.

             17             And so in the end I fee l it is very clear

             18  from this econometric analysis and  just looking at

             19  these data that he does not have a  sound empirical

             20  basis for claiming this -- a negat ive impact of

             21  Sirius XM listening on digital dow nloads.

             22             That, I think, is -- I am highly

             23  confident in saying that, trying t o get past too

             24  many details of the econometrics.

             25        Q.   Now, is it accurate tha t Professor Willig
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              1  ran a second regression analysis?

              2        A.   Yes, that's correct.

              3        Q.   What was that attemptin g to demonstrate?

              4        A.   Well, there he did try to isolate out

              5  Sirius XM and the impact of Sirius  XM in particular

              6  on listening on interactive and no n-interactive

              7  services.

              8        Q.   As opposed to impact on  download sales?

              9        A.   Exactly.  So he is look ing at a different

             10  variable that is being impacted, w hat we would call

             11  streaming, actually, interactive a nd non-interactive

             12  services.

             13        Q.   And did you examine thi s regression

             14  analysis?

             15        A.   Yeah, so he again -- we ll, I should say

             16  the first regression analysis, in the end, he

             17  doesn't use it for his rates.  Oka y?  It is more

             18  background.

             19             This one I examined, he  is using this as

             20  part of his claim that licensing m usic to Sirius XM

             21  has an opportunity cost by substit uting for

             22  interactive services in particular .  So that's how

             23  he is using this.

             24             So this second one he i s using as part of

             25  his key element of his analysis, w hich is
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              1  opportunity cost.  And so I looked  at that in

              2  particular to see -- to test his a ssertion that more

              3  sales of Sirius, more listening on  Sirius XM

              4  negatively impacts listening on in teractive

              5  services.

              6        Q.   And what did you find w hen you looked

              7  more closely?

              8        A.   So I found that that re sult was also

              9  reversed with a simple -- and I th ink

             10  strongly-indicated change -- to hi s regression

             11  analysis.

             12        Q.   Perhaps you could expla in that again by

             13  reference to Figure 1 on page 29.

             14        A.   I would be happy to.  S o if you look at

             15  the data here, just look at it eye ball, which I

             16  always think is good before you tu rn to

             17  econometrics, the interactive play s, the blue, it is

             18  essentially zero on this scale unt il we get into

             19  2011, and then it really takes off .

             20             On the other hand, Siri us XM, the growth

             21  is really occurring -- well, throu gh around 2009,

             22  and then there is continuing growt h but it is

             23  flatter.  So if you are trying to explain the effect

             24  of Sirius XM listening on the inte ractive, the first

             25  thing you look at and say:  Wow, w hat happened with
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              1  interactive, starting in 2011, it really took off?

              2             And then if you look ar ound and look at

              3  what we know about the interactive  services market,

              4  you would say, oh, that's when Spo tify entered into

              5  the United States.

              6             And so I basically said , well, that's an

              7  event, a significant event, a majo r player enters.

              8  Why don't we allow for that in the  econometric

              9  specification, and they did that.

             10             And by doing that, basi cally, then

             11  Professor Willig's results were re versed.

             12        Q.   As described in more de tail at page 33, I

             13  believe it is, of your written reb uttal testimony?

             14        A.   That's correct.  And it  then references

             15  again --

             16        Q.   Appendix B?

             17        A.   -- Appendix B.

             18        Q.   Thank you.  Let's now t urn to I think the

             19  last significant segment of your t estimony on this

             20  examination, which is Professor Wi llig's opportunity

             21  cost model.

             22             I take it that Professo r Willig conducts

             23  another analysis that ties more di rectly to its rate

             24  proposal?

             25        A.   Yes.
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              1        Q.   And can you describe wh at that is,

              2  please?

              3        A.   Okay.  So it would be h elpful at this

              4  point to go to slide 16 of the ove rall set of

              5  demonstrative slides we have.

              6             The centerpiece of Prof essor Willig's

              7  written direct testimony is his ca lculation of

              8  opportunity cost and, in particula r, his claim, his

              9  assertion that when we -- when a n ew subscriber

             10  signs up for Sirius XM's service, that takes away

             11  record industry revenue of -- can I say the exact

             12  number?  I think I can.  Yes, $2.5 5 per month,

             13  because that subscriber would othe rwise be listening

             14  to other music in other ways that would generate

             15  that amount of revenue per month.

             16             That's the fundamental element of his

             17  testimony.  And, in my view, he ha s made a major

             18  fundamental error conceptually in what he did.

             19        Q.   What is that major fund amental conceptual

             20  error?

             21        A.   Well, he is calculating  the monopoly

             22  opportunity cost, that is to say, the cost to the

             23  entire record industry associated with one more

             24  Sirius XM subscriber.  And what is  relevant in this

             25  proceeding under a willing buyer/w illing seller
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              1  approach is the opportunity cost t o one record

              2  label, that being the seller in th e willing

              3  buyer/willing seller situation.

              4             So he is looking at the  wrong -- he is

              5  measuring the wrong thing by looki ng at the monopoly

              6  opportunity cost.

              7             I should say, just so w e don't forget it,

              8  what I am going to do now is expla in conceptually

              9  why that's wrong.  In order to mak e that clean, I'm

             10  going to use his numbers and, in p articular, he is

             11  relying heavily on the Dhar survey .

             12             And so I am just going to use the Dhar

             13  survey numbers.  And I do that in my written

             14  rebuttal testimony.

             15        Q.   Just before you do that , just to follow

             16  up --

             17        A.   Sorry.

             18        Q.   -- on your predicate to  this, what does

             19  Professor Willig's approach assume  about Sirius XM's

             20  ability to shift plays from one la bel's music to

             21  another?

             22        A.   He completely excludes the possibility of

             23  steering or shifts in play share.  That goes

             24  hand-in-hand with he is looking at  this entirely

             25  from the perspective of the entire  industry.
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              1             The notion of steering,  the notion of

              2  competition among record companies , the notion of

              3  workable competition, are complete ly absent from his

              4  written direct testimony and his a nalysis of

              5  opportunity cost.  Completely abse nt.

              6        Q.   Why don't we now take t he Judges through

              7  your corrected analysis of how con ceptually to think

              8  about analyzing and computing oppo rtunity cost.

              9             And I gather you have d eveloped and in

             10  your written rebuttal testimony se t forth a series

             11  of models which you think illustra te the examples

             12  that would happen in the real worl d in a competitive

             13  market?

             14        A.   That's right.  And I th ink if we go to

             15  the next slide --

             16        Q.   What number is that?

             17        A.   17.

             18        Q.   17.  Okay.

             19        A.   So first this just prov ides a little bit

             20  of a roadmap.  Where do I do this?   I work through a

             21  record company's opportunity cost in detail in my

             22  own written direct testimony, Appe ndix D.  We

             23  already talked about that.  I had to do that to

             24  compare Sirius XM and Pandora.

             25             And then I go into cons iderably more
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              1  detail in my written rebuttal test imony, Appendix C,

              2  where I am responding to Professor  Willig and

              3  providing gory details of what I a m going to talk

              4  about the next few minutes.  That' s where it is.

              5             I should also say, as t his slide

              6  indicates, that Professor Farrell,  there is some --

              7  he is also very deeply and careful ly looking at

              8  opportunity cost here, and you wil l hear from him,

              9  and he does more in this than I --  he goes further

             10  than I do in some respects.

             11        Q.   Just for the sake of cl arity, I know

             12  these charts are summary, but the first bullet under

             13  Shapiro written direct testimony A ppendix B and

             14  written rebuttal testimony Appendi x C, it says how

             15  to calculate record company opport unity.

             16             Is the correct interpre tation you want to

             17  give that how to correct an indivi dual record

             18  company's opportunity cost in an e ffectively

             19  competitive market in general?

             20        A.   Yes.  So that's what wa s emphasized in

             21  the previous slide, but I will tal k -- I think it is

             22  helpful, probably for this reason of nomenclature, I

             23  will talk about the opportunity co sts to Warner of

             24  having more of its performances pl ayed on Sirius XM.

             25             And yesterday we spent some time talking
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              1  about the quantity measure or outp ut as

              2  performances, we clarified the def inition of that

              3  with the Chief Judge earlier today , and so that's

              4  what I mean, a single record compa ny's opportunity

              5  cost of having its music played mo re on a service,

              6  and we're going to focus on Sirius  XM.

              7        Q.   And you are using Warne r strictly for

              8  illustrative purposes, not because  of any particular

              9  attributes it either shares or doe sn't share with

             10  other record companies, correct?

             11        A.   That's correct.  And in  my tables to my

             12  written rebuttal testimony, I do t he same

             13  calculations for Sony and Universa l and for an

             14  Indie.

             15        Q.   Okay.

             16        A.   I was going to say that  it is helpful, I

             17  think, that I say Shapiro, Willig and Farrell all

             18  agree that opportunity cost is a k ey concept,

             19  captures promotion and substitutio n effects, and Mr.

             20  Orszag as well uses opportunity co sts, and I think

             21  it is fair to say he would agree w ith this as well.

             22        Q.   So shall we move into s lide 18 and your

             23  testimony relating to that?

             24        A.   Yes, and I think we can  go quickly

             25  through this.
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              1        Q.   You have laid some of t he predicates for

              2  this throughout your testimony tod ay and yesterday,

              3  correct?

              4        A.   Yes.  So opportunity co st is the cost to

              5  Warner -- I will just use that jus t to make it a

              6  little more specific -- the cost t o Warner of having

              7  its music played more on Sirius XM , and that's going

              8  to come in the form of -- to the e xtent that that

              9  causes its music to be listened to  less on other

             10  services, and, therefore, take awa y from Warner's

             11  revenue.

             12             The second point here i s that it is very

             13  important here, this is so critica l, in thinking

             14  about what happens when Warner tri es to get its

             15  music played more on Sirius XM is to distinguish the

             16  upstream steering, just Sirius XM plays more Warner

             17  music, that in itself is not going  to cost Warner

             18  anything.

             19             And then -- so that's u pstream.  And then

             20  downstream, to the extent that thi s music is being

             21  played and there are more Sirius X M subscribers,

             22  then we can start to bring in some  costs to Warner,

             23  if those subscribers are shifting from other

             24  services that generate revenue.

             25             So it is very important  to talk about the
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              1  upstream and downstream substituti on patterns.

              2  Professor Willig has completely le ft out the

              3  upstream, and that's the main even t.

              4        Q.   And by leaving out upst ream, as I think

              5  you just said, but I want to punct uate the point as

              6  I understand it, left out any of t he dynamics of

              7  steering that one would expect to be taking place in

              8  an effectively-competitive market?

              9        A.   The dynamics of steerin g or competition

             10  of any sort among the different la bels for play

             11  sharing.  He assumed fixed play sh ares and took the

             12  perspective of the entire industry , did not even ask

             13  the question of what it would look  like from a

             14  single record company's point of v iew, much less how

             15  they might try to get bigger share , at least in his

             16  written direct.

             17        Q.   How does slide 19 advan ce this

             18  conception?

             19        A.   I think we can skip ove r 19.  We have

             20  done that already --

             21        Q.   Okay.

             22        A.   -- yesterday and we hav e covered that.

             23        Q.   So how many scenarios a re you presenting

             24  to the Judges this afternoon to ma ke your point?

             25        A.   I think we're going to have four
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              1  scenarios.  But I should explain, scenarios of what?

              2  Why are we talking about scenarios ?

              3             In order to show you ho w opportunity cost

              4  works as a concept and ultimately can be calculated,

              5  I think it is necessary to talk ab out what is the

              6  mechanism by which Warner is getti ng more plays on

              7  Sirius XM?  That's what we're talk ing about,

              8  increasing their output, more play s.  How does that

              9  happen?  Let's just explain it.

             10             And so those are the sc enarios, different

             11  ways in which that can happen.

             12        Q.   And what does your base line tell us?

             13        A.   So in order to talk abo ut --

             14        Q.   Slide 20.

             15        A.   Slide 20.  Thank you.

             16             In order to talk about Warner getting

             17  more plays on Sirius XM, we first need a starting

             18  point from which they are going to  grow.  So slide

             19  20 shows a starting point.

             20             And all these slides no w are going to be

             21  broken up with a -- the top half b eing Sirius XM,

             22  the lower half being interactive s ervices, maybe I

             23  will just say Spotify, because we' re talking about

             24  that's where the opportunity cost is going to come

             25  from.  So we will track those, too .  So this is the
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              1  starting point.

              2             The pie chart in the up per half

              3  represents the mix of performances  of music on

              4  Sirius XM by label, and the lower half does the same

              5  thing on interactive services of, I will say,

              6  Spotify.  So that's our starting p oint.

              7             And we have drawn it to  where Universal

              8  is the biggest, then Sony, then Wa rner, and then a

              9  large number of smaller independen ts.

             10        Q.   And so your first varia tion from the

             11  baseline is what you call a pure s teering -- this is

             12  slide 21 -- pure steering scenario , which you

             13  indicate generates a zero opportun ity cost, correct?

             14        A.   That's correct.

             15        Q.   Please explain.

             16        A.   So this is -- we did ta lk about this

             17  yesterday, and this illustrates it .  So what do I

             18  mean by pure steering?  So the lef t-hand side here

             19  of the chart was the status quo, b aseline, that we

             20  talked about in the previous table .  And then the

             21  right-hand side is what happens af ter Warner lowers

             22  its rate to Sirius XM to get more plays.

             23             So that's depicted by t he Warner slice of

             24  the pie growing.  And you see the new part of the

             25  Warner slice is highlighted as the  gain in Warner
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              1  plays.

              2             What I mean by pure ste ering is there is

              3  no change in the number of Sirius XM subs, basically

              4  that we change the mix of the musi c along the lines

              5  I talked about with the Hits 1 cha nnel, and the

              6  subs, no change as a result in the  number of subs.

              7        Q.   To be clear, you are no t saying that

              8  would be the necessary real-world circumstance.

              9  This is one of several variations.

             10             And in this particular one, you are

             11  assuming that there is no change i n subs as a result

             12  to show the effects, correct?

             13        A.   Exactly.  Conceptually,  if that's what

             14  happens, then that's what I mean b y pure steering,

             15  as an example, as the first scenar io, then there is

             16  no impact at all on interactive se rvices.

             17             Subs have not moved aro und.  Consumers

             18  have not moved.  There is no downs tream substitution

             19  or movement.  And so there is zero  opportunity cost.

             20             Another way to put this , which I think I

             21  did yesterday, this is pure gravy for Warner, they

             22  make extra money, and there is no negative effect on

             23  them elsewhere.

             24             And this, of course, is  one of the

             25  reasons why various labels are con tacting Sirius XM
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              1  programmers to get their plays inc reased.  There is

              2  no opportunity cost to them when t hat happens.

              3             JUDGE FEDER:  Professor , are you assuming

              4  here that there has been no change  in the rate paid

              5  to Warner in order to carry out th e steering?

              6             THE WITNESS:  No.  I ha d -- in all of

              7  these cases, Judge Feder, I have i n mind that the --

              8  well, in this case I have in mind that Warner is

              9  offering a discount to Sirius XM i n order to get

             10  more plays.

             11             And so I think actually  you are

             12  anticipating the very next scenari o, by the way,

             13  because it is natural then to ask:   Well, that

             14  lowers Sirius XM's costs, and they  might lower their

             15  price.  Okay?

             16             So that's one of the sc enarios in my

             17  written rebuttal.  I will talk abo ut that in a

             18  moment, if you don't mind.

             19             JUDGE FEDER:  Please.

             20             THE WITNESS:  Okay.

             21  BY MR. RICH:

             22        Q.   But under this first pu re steering

             23  scenario, one question:  Do the va rious surveys that

             24  the Judges are going to be immerse d in, in not too

             25  many days from now, getting at sub stitution
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              1  patterns, do they come into play a t all under this

              2  scenario?

              3        A.   No.  So there are no --  no consumers are

              4  adding Sirius XM or leaving Sirius  XM.  So where

              5  people move around when they do th at, the downstream

              6  substitution patterns, don't come into the analysis

              7  here, the opportunity cost is zero , regardless of

              8  what those patterns look like.

              9             So all the survey stuff  is not relevant

             10  in this case.  It is going to matt er in the other

             11  cases, but it doesn't matter here.

             12             And to the extent that a lot of

             13  competition for play share is real ly about steering,

             14  this is going to be a very good gu ide.  And these

             15  opportunity costs to the record co mpany are zero, or

             16  perhaps very small, if we move awa y from the pure

             17  case.

             18        Q.   Let's move to another c ase, your second

             19  case, or the second case from your  baseline.

             20        A.   So before we even show that slide, let me

             21  tell you there are two things that  naturally come up

             22  if you think about this case.  One  you might ask --

             23  well, like you asked, Judge Feder,  which is, well,

             24  if Warner is offering a lower pric e, maybe Sirius XM

             25  will offer a lower price, too, bec ause their costs
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              1  have gone down and maybe they will  get more subs.

              2  So we start to have some downstrea m action, if you

              3  will, substitution.

              4             That's one of the scena rios in my written

              5  rebuttal testimony.  I actually wa sn't planning to

              6  present that because it is, you kn ow, we can do it

              7  if you want, but that's one questi on which you ask.

              8             The other thing you wou ld naturally ask

              9  is, well, Sirius XM shifted their mix away from

             10  let's call it the natural or ideal  mix that the

             11  programmers would otherwise have s elected.  They are

             12  shifting towards Warner because th e Warner music is

             13  less expensive.

             14             This came up in Web IV and the question

             15  was, in fact, whether Pandora woul d lose subscribers

             16  if they steered in one direction o r another away

             17  from the natural performance rate.

             18             So the next scenario --  so far I have

             19  assumed here the steering is not c ausing people to

             20  leave the service.

             21             And the other natural q uestion to ask is,

             22  well, what if there are a bunch of  people who notice

             23  that Warner is being played once m ore song every

             24  three hours, and they don't like i t, and so they

             25  leave?  So that's the next scenari o.
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              1        Q.   Walk us through that sc enario.

              2        A.   Okay.  So that is slide  22.  So this

              3  could be a little mind-bending her e so I am giving

              4  you a little warning.

              5             In this situation, beca use of the

              6  steering, some of the Sirius XM su bscribers don't

              7  like the mix and so they leave.  N ow, that's

              8  depicted here, in the right-hand s ide, the Sirius XM

              9  pie shrinks somewhat.  And it says :  Decrease in

             10  Sirius XM subs.

             11             Now, Warner is getting a larger share of

             12  the pie, but the pie is a little s maller.  For this

             13  to make sense for Warner, they bet ter be getting

             14  more in total.  And that's what is  shown here.

             15             So Warner gains plays.  But now we want

             16  to know what about opportunity cos t?  What about

             17  Warner's revenues for interactive services?  And

             18  here is the mind-bending part that  only economists

             19  could love.  And this is why it sa ys negative

             20  opportunity cost.

             21             Well, if you think thro ugh the logic,

             22  Sirius XM lost some subs.  Some of  them will go to

             23  interactive services.  That's wher e the survey

             24  evidence comes in.  Whatever the n umber is, that's

             25  depicted here in that the rectangl e on the lower
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              1  right-hand side is a little taller  than the one on

              2  the left, and that dark black line  there, the little

              3  slice at the top of the rectangle shows how many

              4  more interactive subs there are th ere.

              5             And those, they will be  listening to

              6  music, they will, of course, be li stening, and that

              7  will create more plays for all of the record

              8  companies on, say, Spotify.

              9             Warner's share of that is the yellow box.

             10  They get some of the extra plays o n the -- in

             11  interactive on Spotify's subscribe rs.  But that's

             12  extra plays.  So from Warner's poi nt of view, this

             13  is a great arrangement.

             14             They cut the price to S irius XM, the play

             15  share goes up, some Sirius XM subs cribers leave, and

             16  Warner gets a boost from that, bec ause it is

             17  interactive as a substitute for Si rius or to the

             18  extent that's true.

             19             Since it is a boost, th at's a negative

             20  opportunity cost.  Okay?  So this tells us that,

             21  first off, the peer steering craze  is not some sort

             22  of extreme way off of the edge wit h zero opportunity

             23  cost.  If we have this effect wher e subscribers

             24  leave Sirius XM because the play s hare mix has

             25  changed, we get a negative opportu nity cost and,
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              1  therefore, it is even more attract ive for Warner to

              2  make this type of offer.  Okay?

              3             We're still very far fr om, really far

              4  from where Willig is going to end up.  I am just

              5  building up to that.

              6        Q.   And, again, just to rai se the question

              7  here on this set of assumed facts,  how do the

              8  various survey results come into p lay?

              9        A.   So here we do want to k now how much -- to

             10  what extent people shift from Siri us XM to Spotify

             11  when they are dissatisfied with Si rius XM.

             12             By the way, it is not i n response to a

             13  price increase at Sirius XM.  It i s in response to a

             14  change in the music mix, a quality  reduction from

             15  the point of view of the listener,  but that's what

             16  the survey evidence comes in.

             17             And to measure how much  -- the extent to

             18  which those subs switch over to Sp otify, that's

             19  where we need the survey evidence.   And in this case

             20  the closer substitute Spotify is f or Sirius XM, the

             21  more negative the opportunity cost  is because this

             22  slice here that is growing is bigg er.

             23             By the way, I should sa y when people

             24  leave Sirius XM, I am just showing  interactive

             25  services.  We know, have every rea son to believe,
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              1  most of the listening would go to terrestrial radio,

              2  and that doesn't generate any reve nue.

              3             I am focusing on the ty pe of downstream

              4  substitution that is at the heart of Professor

              5  Willig's analysis and really drive s his analysis,

              6  namely, interactive, paid interact ive services.

              7             You can see in the tabl e of his that we

              8  looked at earlier, that's the lion 's share of his

              9  opportunity cost that he calculate s.  So that's why

             10  I am emphasizing this.

             11        Q.   Thank you.  Shall we mo ve to your next

             12  slide and your next scenario which  you styled

             13  Decision to License?  What do you mean by "decision

             14  to license"?

             15        A.   So this is -- we're get ting pretty close

             16  now to what Professor Willig did.  This is the

             17  question of whether Warner wants t o make its music

             18  available to Sirius XM or not, not  just the rate,

             19  but do they withhold the music.  O kay?

             20             Both -- I have been tal king about --

             21  well, Professor Willig often talks  about if Sirius

             22  XM -- if the record companies deny  their music to

             23  Sirius XM, how much more money the y will make

             24  elsewhere.  I think for the purpos es of this

             25  illustration, it is useful to run this in the other
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              1  direction, which is suppose you st art with a

              2  situation where Warner is not lice nsing and they

              3  choose to do so.  Okay?

              4        Q.   So you go from your uni verse on the left

              5  at the top left quadrant where the y are not at all

              6  licensing and over on the right th ey appear in the

              7  circle for the first time, right?

              8        A.   Yeah, and the right-han d panel here

              9  corresponds to the baseline case.  So I think, too,

             10  you want to ask yourself does it m ake sense for

             11  Warner to go ahead and license to Sirius XM or

             12  should they withhold?  And that's the left-hand

             13  side, where they are not licensing , so they have got

             14  no music on Sirius XM.

             15             So let me walk through the logic here.

             16  Going from left to right, if Warne r says:  Well,

             17  let's see, we're not licensing -- that's why there

             18  is no Warner slice there in the up per left-hand

             19  corner -- if we make our music ava ilable to Sirius

             20  XM, we will get our share.  That's  the share shown.

             21             And that will lead to a dditional Sirius

             22  XM subs because they will have War ner music.  And we

             23  have talked a lot about how import ant that is to

             24  have the Warner music.  So that's the game that

             25  Warner plays, the whole red slice there in the upper
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              1  right.

              2             Now, what's the opportu nity cost in this

              3  situation?  Well, when Sirius XM g ains all those --

              4  gains those subs, they are coming at the expense to

              5  some degree of Spotify.

              6             So if we look in the lo wer panel, there

              7  will be a decrease in the number o f subscribers on

              8  Spotify, and that means Warner wil l lose some plays,

              9  the yellow box.  Okay?  That's the ir share of the

             10  performances and the money on inte ractive services.

             11             So the opportunity cost  is that yellow

             12  box there on this diagram, that is  to say, again, by

             13  choosing to make its music availab le to Sirius XM,

             14  Warner gains the red pie slice but  they lose the

             15  yellow box.  Okay?  And that does depend on how much

             16  the Sirius XM listening and subscr ibers come from

             17  Spotify.  So the downstream survey  data does matter

             18  here.

             19        Q.   Just with respect to th at yellow piece of

             20  this?

             21        A.   That's right.

             22        Q.   Measuring that?

             23        A.   That's right.

             24        Q.   Okay.  And what does th is scenario imply

             25  for rate-setting?
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              1        A.   So this is telling us t hat the closer the

              2  substitution is between these two types of services,

              3  that would lead to a higher opport unity cost, the

              4  bigger yellow box, and the higher rate, but we need

              5  to be very careful calculating it because a lot of

              6  the substitution that is going on is upstream, that

              7  is, Warner is gaining a big play s hare from zero to

              8  some, you know, their natural shar e, let's say, so

              9  there is a lot of upstream substit ution going on.

             10             You can call it steerin g, but it really

             11  is just making the music available  instead of not.

             12  And then we also need to track dow nstream

             13  substitution.  But a key point her e is you cannot

             14  properly evaluate opportunity cost  just by looking

             15  at downstream.

             16             The first place to look  is upstream.

             17  That's where they get the addition al plays.  And

             18  then you have to look downstream a s well.

             19             Professor Willig skippe d over the first

             20  step, the main thing, and then wen t to the second

             21  because he didn't look at any chan ges in play

             22  shares.  If you look across all th ese scenarios, the

             23  Sirius XM pie is shifting toward W arner.  And he is

             24  not even allowing that.

             25        Q.   Let's turn to your fina l slide.  What
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              1  does this depict?

              2        A.   So this is now -- this is a must-have

              3  label deciding whether to license to Sirius XM.  So

              4  it is just like the last slide, ex cept by must-have,

              5  in the upper left-hand corner, we' re assuming now --

              6  let's say Warner is must-have, tha t if Warner does

              7  not license to Sirius XM there is no music service

              8  on Sirius XM.

              9             That is what Professor Willig explained

             10  in his deposition that he would be  assuming.

             11        Q.   So, in other words, is this scenario

             12  portraying what you understand to be the model that

             13  Professor Willig develops his oppo rtunity cost

             14  analysis based on?

             15        A.   He --

             16        Q.   Your interpretation of it.

             17        A.   Yes, that's better.  It  is my

             18  interpretation.  He doesn't talk a bout individual

             19  record companies and their decisio ns in his written

             20  direct testimony.  He talks about the whole industry

             21  as a group.

             22             But when you look under neath that, and in

             23  response, in his deposition questi ons, he is

             24  effectively -- again, my interpret ation, again, is

             25  he is looking at each label being must-have.
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              1  Professor Farrell will talk more a bout this.

              2             So in his calculations,  if Warner doesn't

              3  license to Sirius XM, there is no music on Sirius

              4  XM, and, if they do, then we have got Warner's

              5  normal share.  And in that case, W arner's decision

              6  to license is a huge thing.  It is  basically life or

              7  death for Sirius XM.  So there is a huge increase in

              8  Sirius XM subs if they can get the  Warner music.

              9             And, as a result, becau se that's so huge,

             10  whatever the impact is on interact ive services, it

             11  gets blown up as well.  And so the  yellow box in the

             12  lower left is much bigger than the  one in the

             13  previous slide.

             14             Warner loses some reven ue on Spotify

             15  proportional to how much Spotify s ubscriptions fall,

             16  and it is going to -- that will fa ll a lot more if

             17  Sirius XM enters the, you know, li ves rather than

             18  dies as opposed to simply grows a little bit.

             19             So he has dramatically overstated the

             20  correct opportunity cost.  Concept ually he is

             21  measuring that yellow, big yellow box here, and the

             22  correct measure for non-must-have label is the much

             23  smaller box.

             24             Now, I haven't put numb ers on that yet so

             25  you might wonder what that means.  Professor Farrell
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              1  shows -- has some equations and ge neral theory.  He

              2  will talk about what a big differe nce that is.

              3             I put numbers on -- do calculations with

              4  various scenarios and show that Pr ofessor Willig's

              5  estimate of opportunity cost, whic h is $2.55 per

              6  sub, is off by an even larger fact or, is off by a

              7  very large factor.

              8             And let me just quote t he right number.

              9        Q.   Where are you reading f rom, please?

             10        A.   So this is in Table C-1 , in Appendix C to

             11  my written rebuttal testimony.  Pr ofessor Willig's

             12  opportunity cost for Warner under the scenario I

             13  developed is 61 times the correct measure.  I do the

             14  same thing for Sony, 38, in the ne xt table.

             15  Universal, 25.

             16             And so I think the piec es are here with

             17  reasonable numbers that I put in t hese scenarios,

             18  Professor Willig is off by 50 to 1 00 times,

             19  obviously a bit dramatic.  Of cour se, those numbers

             20  depend to some extent on the assum ptions made.  I

             21  have explored that extensively.  I  present a bunch

             22  of sensitivity analyses in this ap pendix.  It is

             23  very clear to me under a wide rang e of reasonable

             24  assumptions his number is dramatic ally off.

             25             And Professor Farrell g oes further by
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              1  showing -- using some basic theory  just how far off

              2  Professor Willig's approach is.

              3        Q.   So by way of a closing question, what is

              4  the broadest overall takeaway you would like the

              5  Judges to have from the analysis y ou have just

              6  conducted for these four different  scenarios?

              7        A.   Professor Willig's $2.5 5 per sub per

              8  month opportunity cost to the reco rd industry of an

              9  additional Sirius XM subscriber is  incorrect,

             10  conceptually he asked the wrong qu estion, and that

             11  number, which is critical for his whole analysis,

             12  should not be used.

             13        Q.   Thank you.

             14             MR. RICH:  That conclud es my direct

             15  examination.

             16             JUDGE BARNETT:  Thank y ou.  It is a tad

             17  early but why don't we take our af ternoon recess at

             18  this point so we can go straight t hrough on you, Mr.

             19  Handzo.  15 minutes.

             20             (A recess was taken at 2:26 p.m., after

             21  which the hearing resumed at 2:48 p.m.)

             22             JUDGE BARNETT:  Please be seated.  Mr.

             23  Handzo, I think we all have our bi nders now.

             24             MR. HANDZO:  Thank you.   May I proceed,

             25  Your Honor?
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              1             JUDGE BARNETT:  Yes, pl ease.

              2                   CROSS-EXAMINATION

              3  BY MR. HANDZO:

              4        Q.   Good afternoon, Profess or Shapiro.

              5        A.   Good afternoon, Mr. Han dzo.

              6        Q.   Professor -- I can't ev en talk.

              7        A.   You have been listening  for a while.

              8        Q.   I have been listening f or a while, I'm

              9  sorry.  Economics just does that t o me.

             10             I want to start with so me questions about

             11  your direct licenses that you refe rred to in your

             12  written direct testimony.

             13             Now, the rates reflecte d in the direct

             14  licenses between Sirius XM and ind ependent labels

             15  are affected by the existence of t he statutory rate.

             16  Would you agree?

             17        A.   I do.

             18        Q.   So, you know, your test imony or your

             19  opinion is the statutory rate is a  magnet that pulls

             20  up the direct license rate, right?

             21        A.   They are tethered toget her, yes, that's

             22  right.

             23        Q.   Okay.  And you have hea rd or you are

             24  aware that Professor Lys opines th at the statutory

             25  rate essentially drives the direct  license rates
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              1  down, right?

              2        A.   Okay.

              3        Q.   You understand that to be his opinion,

              4  right?

              5        A.   Yes.

              6        Q.   Okay.  But you both agr ee, don't you,

              7  that the existence of the statutor y rate has an

              8  impact on the direct license rates , right?

              9        A.   I think so.

             10        Q.   Okay.  So, for example,  the statutory

             11  rate is a ceiling on what a servic e will pay, isn't

             12  it?

             13        A.   Yes, it is.

             14        Q.   And even if in an unreg ulated market

             15  there would have been agreements a t rates above the

             16  statutory rate, you won't see them  where there is a

             17  statutory rate, correct?

             18        A.   I think that's correct.

             19        Q.   Conversely, where there  is a statutory

             20  rate, direct licenses, if they exi st, are always

             21  going to be at lower rates, right?

             22        A.   They can't be above, th at's correct.

             23        Q.   Okay.  So they will alw ays be lower if

             24  they are there?

             25        A.   Well, I assume this who le discussion is
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              1  setting aside non-statutory benefi ts, for example.

              2        Q.   Okay.  Let's go with th at.  You would

              3  agree in that circumstance that th e direct license

              4  rates are always going to be lower  than the

              5  statutory rates, correct?

              6        A.   So if a -- if a label i s agreeing to

              7  license -- excuse me.  If a servic e is agreeing --

              8  would not agree to the same rights  at a higher rate,

              9  so if we see a license for the sam e rights with

             10  nothing else changing, it could on ly be at or below

             11  the statutory rate.

             12        Q.   Okay.  So that's someth ing that you have

             13  to take into account when you are considering direct

             14  licenses that are negotiated in a statutory setting,

             15  right?

             16        A.   Yes.

             17        Q.   Now, the interactive se rvices are not as

             18  influenced by statutory rates.  Wo uld you agree?

             19        A.   I would.  I do.

             20        Q.   And so in that sense th e interactive

             21  services are a better benchmark th an direct

             22  licenses, aren't they?

             23        A.   Simply looking at that factor, the impact

             24  or shadow of the statutory rate, I  would agree with

             25  that point.
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              1        Q.   And you also, I think, agreed earlier

              2  today that with respect to the dir ect licenses

              3  between Sirius XM and various Indi es, if they were

              4  not motivated by steering, they ar e not informative

              5  for the purposes of this case, cor rect?

              6        A.   That's what I said.  Th at's correct.

              7        Q.   And if Indies entered i nto direct

              8  licenses for a mix of reasons, we would need to

              9  somehow untangle how much of those  reasons involve

             10  steering and how much involve othe r things in order

             11  to understand their relevance, wou ldn't we?

             12        A.   No.

             13        Q.   Okay.  Wouldn't you agr ee that to the

             14  extent that we can unravel them, w e need to

             15  understand -- need to do that to u nderstand them?

             16        A.   Well, the more you can unravel, I guess,

             17  you would have a greater understan ding, but that may

             18  or may not be important for the ra te-setting

             19  exercise.

             20        Q.   Let me ask you -- can w e bring up the

             21  SDARS deposition, pages 120 and 12 1 -- let me ask

             22  you, Professor Shapiro, you have y our deposition in

             23  this case on the screen.  And you see starting at

             24  line 17, I asked you:

             25             "Question:  If Indies e ntered into direct
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              1  licenses for a mix of reasons, par t of which is

              2  steering and part of which is some  non-statutory

              3  benefit, do we need -- in your opi nion, do we need

              4  to somehow untangle how much was s teering and how

              5  much is non-statutory benefits in order to

              6  understand the relevance of that a greement to this

              7  analysis?"

              8             And your answer was "ye s."  And then

              9  following that:  To the extent tha t we can, it's

             10  relevant.  Do you see that?

             11        A.   I do.

             12        Q.   Okay.  Do you still agr ee with that?

             13        A.   Yes, it is relevant.  W e don't need to --

             14  what was the question exactly -- u ntangle the

             15  magnitudes, I thought you asked ab out earlier, in

             16  order to, to use these agreements,  but it is

             17  certainly relevant, good to know, if you can figure

             18  it out.

             19             JUDGE STRICKLER:  How w ould it be

             20  relevant?  How would the untanglin g be relevant?

             21             THE WITNESS:  Right.  S o for the exactly

             22  same sliding scale type of reasons  we talked about

             23  earlier, if you thought that the o ther benefits of

             24  the statutory license is not steer ing explain the

             25  lion's share of the discount for m ost of the labels
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              1  who entered into them, then you pu t much less weight

              2  on these direct licenses.

              3             JUDGE STRICKLER:  And w hy don't you need

              4  to do the untangling to find out w hich way the

              5  lion's share goes?

              6             THE WITNESS:  So what I  testified to is

              7  if we -- if you conclude that the steering was a

              8  significant benefit for a signific ant number of

              9  these -- of the Indies, then that' s informative

             10  regarding the competitive rate, an d that's how I

             11  have used them.

             12             There is going to be a range then in the

             13  sense -- it would be useful, if yo u could untangle

             14  and quantify the differences, you would know then

             15  whether you are at 9.87 percent, m y calculation, or

             16  maybe it should be 10.2 percent, i f you could

             17  quantify more of the benefits that  were associated

             18  with non-statutory benefits.

             19             I took out the part I c ould quantify,

             20  which were the SoundExchange admin istrative fees.

             21  If you could quantify more of thes e other benefits

             22  in the same way, it would be reaso nable, and that

             23  was pretty uniform or general acro ss the license, it

             24  would be -- make sense to adjust f or that, too, and

             25  that would pull things up.
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              1             I did an adjustment tha t pulled up from

              2  9.42 percent to 9.87.  If you took  out more of these

              3  items, you could get that 9.87 dri fting up a bit

              4  further.  It would be relevant.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  But y ou need evidence

              6  as to the value of those overrides  in order to do

              7  the calculation?

              8             THE WITNESS:  Yes, that 's the problem.

              9  You see, in order to quantify it, you need evidence.

             10  And then you would also have the i ssue about, if you

             11  could quantify it for one Indie, d oes it really

             12  apply to others, unless it is some thing uniform.

             13  The administrative fee is uniform.

             14             JUDGE STRICKLER:  So yo u felt there was

             15  sufficient ability or sufficient e vidence to show

             16  how to quantify the administrative  fee and also the

             17  value of steering, but none of the  other elements of

             18  value?

             19             THE WITNESS:  Well, def initely

             20  administrative fee.  I cannot quan tify the value of

             21  steering.  I am attributing -- I'm  saying there is a

             22  value of steering but I can't quan tify it as a share

             23  of the values that -- of the benef its that an

             24  independent label is getting.

             25             JUDGE STRICKLER:  If yo u can't quantify
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              1  it, does that mean you can't say w hether it is or is

              2  not zero?

              3             THE WITNESS:  No, it is  a different

              4  statement.

              5             JUDGE STRICKLER:  I kno w.  That's why I

              6  am asking a different question.

              7             THE WITNESS:  Oh, wait.   Maybe I didn't

              8  understand.  So --

              9             JUDGE STRICKLER:  You s aid you can't

             10  quantify the value of steering.  I f you can't

             11  quantify the value of steering, ho w do you know it

             12  is not zero?

             13             THE WITNESS:  Well, tak e Mr. Barros'

             14  testimony, for example, from Conco rd, the evidence

             15  we have.  He is acknowledging that  was -- I don't

             16  know exactly what his language was  -- a benefit.

             17  And so I am looking at that eviden ce.  I am looking

             18  at the other evidence that is more  qualitative from

             19  Mr. White, for example.  And I don 't have a way to

             20  quantify it, but I still think tha t evidence is

             21  relevant.

             22             JUDGE STRICKLER:  So yo u think

             23  qualitative evidence is an arrow p ointing in a

             24  particular direction, but quantifi cation, there is

             25  just no evidence to support quanti fication?



Heritage Reporting Corporation
(202) 628-4888

                                                                   450

              1             THE WITNESS:  I don't h ave quantitative

              2  evidence that I could use for furt her adjustment.

              3             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

              4  BY MR. HANDZO:

              5        Q.   Now, with respect to st eering as a motive

              6  for direct licenses, in Web IV, yo u had empirical

              7  evidence of steering by Pandora, d id you not?

              8        A.   Yes, we did.

              9        Q.   Okay.  And you also in Web IV had

             10  measurable evidence of steering by  iHeart, right?

             11        A.   I am trying to remember .  Yes, that's

             12  correct.

             13        Q.   Okay.  But in this case  you have not

             14  looked at any empirical data to me asure whether and

             15  to what degree Sirius XM is steeri ng in favor of

             16  direct license labels; is that rig ht?

             17        A.   That is true.

             18        Q.   Now, in your opinion, P rofessor Shapiro,

             19  Sirius XM has the technical abilit y to steer, right?

             20        A.   I think I said that and  you seem to

             21  emphasize it in your opening state ment.

             22        Q.   Unfortunately my openin g statement isn't

             23  evidence, so.

             24        A.   Well, I wasn't relying on it.

             25        Q.   Okay.  I mean, you are welcome to.
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              1        A.   I do believe that Siriu s XM has the --

              2  what was the word -- the technical  ability to steer.

              3        Q.   And, in fact, it has al ways had that

              4  ability to steer, hasn't it?

              5        A.   I don't see why not.  I  haven't gone back

              6  in time.  I don't see why that wou ldn't be true, but

              7  I don't know for a fact.

              8        Q.   Okay.  But there is no recent

              9  technological change that has made  Sirius XM able to

             10  steer now when it wasn't able befo re, right?

             11        A.   No, I don't think so.  I mean, this is

             12  human programmers, you know, decid ing mix of music.

             13  What you need is the programmers h ave to have a way

             14  of knowing which label is associat ed with which

             15  piece of music so they could imple ment steering.

             16             That's not a technical thing.  It might

             17  be easier now than it used to be, but that's not a

             18  -- that's not a major technical is sue.

             19        Q.   So for a service to eng age in steering,

             20  it needs to have the economic ince ntive as well as

             21  the technical ability, correct?

             22        A.   I wouldn't expect a ser vice to do so

             23  unless it had the economic incenti ve and was

             24  profitable to do so.

             25        Q.   Okay.  I think that's a nother way of
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              1  saying what I just said, but let m e make sure.

              2             If a service has the te chnical ability to

              3  steer, it is still not going to do  it unless it also

              4  has the economic incentive, right?

              5        A.   I would accept that as a good -- as a

              6  reasonable way of viewing things.

              7        Q.   Okay.  And one of the t hings that will

              8  affect a service's incentive to st eer is the cost of

              9  doing so.  Isn't that right?

             10        A.   Yes.

             11        Q.   And by steering towards  lower priced

             12  sound recordings, a service might depart from what

             13  would otherwise be the optimal mix  of music for it,

             14  correct?

             15        A.   Yes.

             16        Q.   And if users of the ser vice respond to

             17  that change in the mix of sound re cordings by

             18  decreasing use of the service or c easing use

             19  entirely, that can be a cost to th e service.  Would

             20  you agree?

             21        A.   I would.

             22        Q.   So when a service consi ders steering, it

             23  has to think about what steering m ight cost it in

             24  terms of lost revenue from potenti ally dissatisfied

             25  users; is that right?
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              1        A.   That's fair.

              2        Q.   And the higher the cost  of steering, in

              3  terms of lost revenue, the less in centive the

              4  service has to steer.  Do you agre e?

              5        A.   Other things equal, yes .

              6        Q.   And the less the incent ive to steer,

              7  because of the cost of doing so, t hat would

              8  translate into greater bargaining power for the

              9  record label; is that right?

             10        A.   I guess it is going to depend on the

             11  exact context.  I am not going to disagree, but let

             12  me give a qualified yes until I un derstand more what

             13  the bargaining context is.

             14        Q.   Well, to put it another  way, the

             15  incentive of a service to engage i n steering relates

             16  directly to the elasticity of dema nd for the buyer,

             17  right?

             18        A.   The service, you mean, as being the buyer

             19  there?

             20        Q.   Yes, sorry, that's righ t.

             21        A.   That is true, yes.

             22        Q.   Okay.  And so if steeri ng is costly for a

             23  service in terms of the consumer r evenues that it

             24  might lose, that results in a lowe r elasticity of

             25  demand for the sound recording inp ut; is that
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              1  correct?

              2        A.   That's fair, yes.

              3        Q.   Now, Sirius XM's costs of steering may be

              4  different from Pandora's, would yo u agree?

              5        A.   Yes.

              6        Q.   And Pandora was in Web IV and is still

              7  mostly an ad-supported service, ri ght?

              8        A.   Yes.

              9        Q.   And the steering incent ives may be

             10  different for an ad-supported serv ice compared to a

             11  subscription service, correct?

             12        A.   That is possible.

             13        Q.   So if steering causes a n ad-supported

             14  service to lose listener hours, th at could result in

             15  some lost advertising revenue, for  example; is that

             16  right?

             17        A.   Yes.

             18        Q.   But if steering causes a subscription

             19  service to lose subscribers, that could be a more

             20  significant revenue hit, couldn't it?

             21        A.   Well, this all depends on the specifics.

             22  There would be no revenue hit, for  example, to

             23  Pandora's ad-supported -- excuse m e, subscription

             24  service, if steering caused them t o lose listener

             25  hours, and they would actually sav e money, at least
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              1  under a per-play rate, at least th ey used to be,

              2  while that is different, it is mor e of a problem on

              3  the ad side because they lose ad r evenue, and then

              4  you could imagine kind of if you g et to the point

              5  for some -- for an individual subs criber where they

              6  stopped subscribing, that is a big ger deal than one

              7  listening hour, but that is more o f a monthly thing,

              8  so it really depends on the partic ulars.

              9        Q.   Okay.  But we can agree , can't we, that

             10  the financial repercussions for an  ad-supported

             11  service and a subscription service  are going to

             12  operate in different ways?

             13        A.   I agree with that.

             14        Q.   Now, in Web IV, you con sidered Pandora's

             15  use of its algorithms as important  to its ability

             16  and incentive to steer, didn't you ?

             17        A.   Yes.  This is how they implemented the

             18  steering experiment, for example.

             19        Q.   Okay.  And I am going t o ask you to look

             20  at your written direct testimony i n Web IV, which I

             21  believe you should have there and it is Exhibit 669,

             22  I believe.

             23        A.   Okay.

             24        Q.   Do you have that with y ou?

             25        A.   I do.
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              1        Q.   Okay.

              2             MR. HANDZO:  And since I am going to ask

              3  Professor Shapiro some questions a bout his testimony

              4  there, I guess I might as well mov e it into

              5  evidence.  I believe it is not obj ected to.

              6             MR. RICH:  No objection .

              7             JUDGE BARNETT:  669 is admitted.

              8             (Sirius XM Exhibit Numb er 669 was marked

              9  and received into evidence.)

             10  BY MR. HANDZO:

             11        Q.   Can you turn to page 16  of that exhibit,

             12  Professor Shapiro?

             13        A.   Can you say that again,  please?

             14        Q.   Sure.  Actually, before  I go there, I

             15  guess I should just confirm, do yo u recognize this

             16  as your written direct testimony f rom the Web IV

             17  case?

             18        A.   I have lost it now, I'm  sorry.  Tell me

             19  the exhibit number again?

             20        Q.   It is 669.

             21        A.   There is nothing here u nder the tab for

             22  669.

             23        Q.   We may have camouflaged  it as

             24  Exhibit 304.

             25        A.   I am looking.
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              1        Q.   I think it is the next one after the one

              2  you were just looking at.

              3        A.   I'm sorry.  I'm sorry.  I just don't see

              4  it here.

              5             JUDGE FEDER:  It is the  fifth tab in

              6  mine.

              7             THE WITNESS:  After tha t comes 301, 2, 3,

              8  and then some other stuff.  So --

              9             MR. HANDZO:  We have no  shortage of

             10  copies.

             11             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Befor e you go to the

             12  witness, the clerk might need to t alk to you about

             13  what you are giving the witness.

             14             JUDGE BARNETT:  She is going to need to

             15  mark whatever --

             16             THE CLERK:  669?

             17             JUDGE BARNETT:  669.

             18             THE WITNESS:  I think e verybody's binder

             19  has it except mine.

             20  BY MR. HANDZO:

             21        Q.   We just assumed you wou ld remember.

             22        A.   We could do it that way .  I think he

             23  would rather not.

             24             Thank you.  Okay.  I no w have my written

             25  direct testimony from Web IV on be half of Pandora.
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              1        Q.   Okay.  And just for the  record, that is

              2  your written direct testimony from  Web IV, right?

              3        A.   Yes, it is.

              4        Q.   Okay.  So if you would turn to page 16,

              5  please.  And do you see sort of in  the middle of the

              6  page there is -- you say "Pandora' s flexibility is

              7  directly related to its use of an optimizing

              8  algorithm to select playlists.  Th e key point is

              9  that Pandora can selectively incre ase and decrease

             10  performances of recorded music in a manner that is

             11  highly attuned to the preferences of listeners.

             12  This may involve little or no stee ring for listeners

             13  who are picky about their music or  on stations

             14  seeded with particular artists, al ong with a great

             15  deal of steering for listeners who  are relatively

             16  indifferent to the music they hear , or on stations

             17  seeded by particular artists."

             18             Do you see that?

             19        A.   I do.

             20        Q.   Okay.  And that was som ething you

             21  considered important for Pandora i n Web IV, wasn't

             22  it?

             23        A.   I think that it was -- contributed to

             24  their steering ability, yes.

             25        Q.   Okay.  Now, Sirius XM d oes not have the
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              1  flexibility that Pandora had, does  it?

              2        A.   They can't individualiz e things like that

              3  in that way, that's correct.

              4        Q.   And they can't -- "they " being Sirius

              5  XM -- can't monitor the effects of  steering the way

              6  Pandora could, right?

              7        A.   That's correct.  This i s a point I make

              8  explicitly on page 57 of my writte n direct

              9  testimony.

             10        Q.   Okay.  So Pandora throu gh its use of its

             11  algorithms was able to monitor whe ther steering was

             12  causing any dissatisfaction in cos ting it revenue?

             13        A.   Well, that's what we di d in the

             14  experiment by monitoring the effec t on listening

             15  hours.  I don't know how Pandora m onitored the

             16  effects of steering after that poi nt because I have

             17  not -- well, I just don't know.

             18        Q.   Okay.  So you used that  algorithm as part

             19  of your experiment with Pandora in  Web IV to see

             20  what the impact of steering was, r ight?

             21        A.   Yes.  The way the exper iment was run was

             22  the algorithm was modified to stee r in certain ways,

             23  and that was for the individuals w ho were the

             24  subject of the experiment, and the n there were

             25  control groups for which no such s teering was done.
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              1        Q.   Okay.  And that experim ent was done to

              2  see what the impact of different l evels of steering

              3  would be on customer satisfaction and use, right?

              4        A.   Well, we were only able  to measure impact

              5  on listening hours, not other meas ures of customer

              6  satisfaction.

              7        Q.   Okay.  But you were abl e to measure the

              8  impact on listening hours, right?

              9        A.   Yes.

             10        Q.   And you thought that ex periment was very

             11  important to determining a competi tive rate in the

             12  Web IV case, didn't you?

             13        A.   I thought that it was i mportant to

             14  demonstrate -- it was certainly he lpful, relevant to

             15  demonstrate that Pandora could ste er certain amounts

             16  we were able to study without any meaningful adverse

             17  effect on listening hours.

             18        Q.   So you were able to ass ess what costs

             19  Pandora might incur as a result of  steering through

             20  this experiment, right?

             21        A.   That was the point and we were able to

             22  assess that to some degree, yes.

             23        Q.   Okay.  And in this case , there are no

             24  experiments or no experiments have  been done to test

             25  the responsiveness of Sirius XM su bscribers to
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              1  steering, right?

              2        A.   That's correct.  It is not possible to do

              3  this type of experiment for Sirius  XM because they

              4  don't have individualized streams,  they can't change

              5  the service for some consumers and  not others, so we

              6  couldn't do a controlled experimen t in this case.

              7        Q.   So Sirius XM does not h ave any

              8  experiments that will tell it how many subscribers

              9  it might lose if it steers away fr om what its

             10  programmers regard as the optimal mix of music,

             11  would you agree?

             12        A.   Sirius XM has not run s uch experiments to

             13  the best of my knowledge.  And I s hould say, again,

             14  experiments, you can't do a contro lled experiment in

             15  the same way.

             16             There are other things they could try to

             17  do.  This is not something I belie ve that Sirius XM

             18  has explored to measure these impa cts in the way

             19  we're talking about.

             20             JUDGE STRICKLER:  What could they have

             21  done?

             22             THE WITNESS:  Well, one  thing you could

             23  do is change the mix of your music , wait a while,

             24  see if -- what has happened to, sa y, subscribership.

             25  The problem with that is it is not  a controlled
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              1  experiment.

              2             If the subscribers go d own, let's say, a

              3  small amount over a period of a fe w months, it would

              4  be very hard to know was that beca use of this or

              5  some other thing that happened.

              6             And so I haven't though t of anything else

              7  they could try to do, and obviousl y that would be a

              8  significant thing for the company,  as opposed to the

              9  Pandora experiment, which is, you know, very

             10  confined in terms of samples -- in  terms of what was

             11  done.  And it wouldn't be nearly a s informative.

             12  But you could do something along t hose lines.

             13             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Could  you combine what

             14  you just said together with a surv ey so that you

             15  change the mix of music, you wait,  see if there is a

             16  change in subscribers, and then fo llow up with a

             17  survey to see why the subscriber l evel decreased?

             18             THE WITNESS:  Yes, you could certainly --

             19  I mean, normally Pandora like othe r, any other

             20  company, when they lose a subscrib er they often want

             21  to find out why and they do survey s, these sort of

             22  things.

             23             So you could certainly combine whatever

             24  data you would have on actual ads and drops with

             25  some survey information.
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              1             You know, I think it wo uld be very hard

              2  just from -- I am not a survey exp ert, but from what

              3  surveys I read and understand -- t o even tease out

              4  if somebody -- did you even notice  there was a

              5  change in the music, if it is a sm all amount, did it

              6  have anything to do with you, when  did you drop?

              7             Those would seem to be pretty hard things

              8  to get at in a survey, but maybe w ith a large enough

              9  sample.  There is issues there.

             10             JUDGE STRICKLER:  Thank  you.

             11  BY MR. HANDZO:

             12        Q.   Professor Shapiro, let me ask you to turn

             13  to your written direct testimony i n this case, and

             14  at page 39, which I think is where  Rich asked you

             15  about earlier today.

             16        A.   Okay.

             17        Q.   And on page 39 near the  top you talk

             18  about looking at the Hits 1 channe l and thinking

             19  about what would happen if you swi tched Warner

             20  music, I think?

             21        A.   Yes, that's correct.

             22        Q.   Okay.  But to be clear,  that's not an

             23  experiment.  That's just a thought  experiment, if

             24  you will?  It is illustrative, rig ht?

             25        A.   Illustrative I think is  a good way to put
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              1  it, yes.

              2        Q.   And in this illustratio n you were just

              3  looking at one channel, not across  Sirius XM?

              4        A.   That's true.

              5        Q.   Okay.  Now, thinking ab out the steering

              6  incentives from the seller's side,  from the record

              7  label's side, the seller will be i ncented to offer a

              8  discount if it thinks that the vol ume increase it

              9  gets as a result will more than of fset the

             10  discounted rate, right?

             11        A.   That's correct.

             12        Q.   Is it fair to say that the more confident

             13  the seller is that it will get the  anticipated

             14  increase in volume, the more likel y it is to offer

             15  the discount?

             16        A.   That sounds fair, other  things equal.

             17        Q.   Now, in Web IV, there w as a direct

             18  contractual agreement between Merl in and Pandora

             19  that linked the increase in volume  to the decrease

             20  in rate.  Isn't that true?

             21        A.   There was a commitment by Pandora to

             22  steer to a minimum degree toward M erlin music.

             23        Q.   Right.  So if Pandora d idn't steer to

             24  that degree, it didn't get the low er rates, right?

             25        A.   There was a provision t hat handled that,
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              1  but basically Pandora would not sa ve as much money

              2  if they didn't steer the required amount, as I

              3  recall.

              4        Q.   Right.  So to make a lo ng story short,

              5  Merlin was assured by its contract  of getting an

              6  increase in volume for a decrease in rate, right?

              7        A.   That's true.  That is c orrect.

              8        Q.   So Merlin and Pandora i n their contract

              9  negotiated not only the price, the y negotiated

             10  volume as well?

             11        A.   It was a minimum share of volume

             12  commitment, and then that's as ind icated, yes.

             13        Q.   Right.  And so those pr ice and volume

             14  commitments were then embodied in the contract?

             15        A.   That's what I recall.

             16        Q.   Okay.  Now, it is true,  isn't it, that in

             17  order for steering-induced competi tion to take hold,

             18  the prospect that a service will s teer needs to be

             19  real, right?

             20        A.   Yes, it has to be -- ma ybe credible would

             21  be a good word I might use, from t he point of view

             22  of the label.

             23        Q.   Right.  So some amount of actual steering

             24  that a label can see and verify re ally needs to

             25  happen in order for that kind of c ompetition to take
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              1  off, doesn't it?

              2        A.   Well, see and verify so und more like

              3  after you have signed a contract.  I guess I would

              4  say the prospect of steering could  very well

              5  convince a label to agree to a dis count and then

              6  over time it would be reasonable t o, a respective

              7  label to check and be convinced th at they were

              8  getting some increased plays in ex change for the

              9  discount.  Otherwise they might no t be inclined to

             10  offer it at a renewal date.

             11        Q.   Now, in this case Siriu s XM doesn't

             12  actually make any promise that sig ning a direct

             13  license will result in more plays.   Is that your

             14  understanding?

             15        A.   It is.

             16        Q.   You mentioned measuring  the impact of

             17  administrative costs.  I just want  to walk through

             18  that briefly, if I can.

             19        A.   Okay.

             20        Q.   With respect to the rea sons why Indies

             21  sign direct licenses, all of the I ndies that sign

             22  the direct license received a bene fit in the form of

             23  lower administrative costs, right?

             24        A.   My understanding is tha t they -- well,

             25  under the statutory license, they would all have to
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              1  pay the SoundExchange administrati ve fee of

              2  4.6 percent, and they all avoid pa ying that fee by

              3  signing the direct license.

              4        Q.   Right.  So, in effect, Sirius XM absorbs

              5  whatever administrative costs ther e are of

              6  administering through the license process, right?

              7        A.   At least they relieve t he label of having

              8  to pay that fee.  That's what I kn ow.  And that's

              9  why I have made the correction -- adjustment.

             10        Q.   Okay.  And skipping all  of the math, on

             11  average, taking into account the a dministrative fee,

             12  is it right that direct license la bels as a group

             13  were giving a 6 percent discount f rom the statutory

             14  rate?  I probably said that wrong.

             15        A.   Okay.  Do you want to t ry again then?

             16        Q.   Well, let's walk throug h the math then.

             17  I was trying to avoid it.

             18        A.   Try again and I would b e happy to move

             19  forward.  I didn't get it.

             20        Q.   If you take into accoun t the fact that

             21  direct license labels were avoidin g having to pay

             22  the SoundExchange administrative f ee, in effect the

             23  average discount below the statuto ry rate wound up

             24  being about 6 percent, right?

             25        A.   I think that's right.  I think that's
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              1  right.  I will go with that.

              2        Q.   Okay.  And just to be c lear, because I

              3  got confused about this before, it  is not a discount

              4  of 6 percentage points below the s tatutory rate, it

              5  is 6 percent less than the statuto ry rate?

              6        A.   Right.  So if the statu tory rate were

              7  10 percent for round numbers, it w ould be 6 percent

              8  of that, which would be .6 percent  lower

              9  percentage-of-revenue rate that th ey would agree to.

             10        Q.   Right, or 9.4 percent, as I do the math?

             11        A.   Good.  We're on the sam e page.

             12        Q.   Thank you.  You agree, don't you, that

             13  apart from saving the administrati ve fee, it appears

             14  that some Indies were motivated to  sign direct

             15  licenses by Sirius XM's methodolog y for calculating

             16  royalties?

             17        A.   Yes.

             18        Q.   And I think you talked about that

             19  methodology earlier either today o r yesterday, but

             20  can we refer to that as indexing?

             21        A.   We can and we do.

             22        Q.   All right.  And that's explained on page

             23  42 of your written rebuttal testim ony, right?

             24        A.   Yes, that's correct.

             25        Q.   I think some of my next  questions may
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              1  involve Sirius XM restricted infor mation, I'm

              2  afraid, so I may need to invoke th e protective

              3  order, though I don't think it wil l apply to Sirius

              4  XM folks.

              5             JUDGE BARNETT:  Okay.  Anyone in the

              6  hearing room who, other than Siriu s XM

              7  representatives -- and these are o nly the

              8  organization's representatives, ri ght, no member

              9  representatives?

             10             MR. HANDZO:  If I am un derstanding you --

             11  well, I am not sure I am understan ding you, that's

             12  probably because --

             13             JUDGE BARNETT:  Are the re label

             14  representatives who need to be exc luded?

             15             MR. HANDZO:  Yes, I thi nk anybody on our

             16  side of the room needs to be exclu ded.  It is just

             17  the Sirius XM folks that can remai n.

             18             JUDGE BARNETT:  Oh, you  said Sirius.  I'm

             19  sorry, I thought you said SoundExc hange.

             20             MR. HANDZO:  I might ha ve.  It is quite

             21  possible.

             22             JUDGE BARNETT:  No, you  didn't.  I

             23  misheard.  I just see SX in my min d.

             24             THE WITNESS:  You are n ot alone in that.

             25             JUDGE BARNETT:  Okay.  Thank you.
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              1             (Whereupon, the trial p roceeded in

              2  confidential session.)
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              1               O P E N   S E S S I O  N

              2  BY MR. HANDZO:

              3        Q.   Now, in Web IV, the Jud ges established

              4  different rates for ad-supported n on-interactive and

              5  subscription non-interactive servi ces, right?

              6        A.   Yes.

              7        Q.   And the ad-supported an d subscription

              8  services in that case were both no n-interactive,

              9  right?

             10        A.   Yes.

             11        Q.   And the functionality o f the rights that

             12  both services were getting was the  same, correct?

             13        A.   That's correct.

             14        Q.   And in Web IV, there wa s no reason to

             15  think that the ad-supported servic es used any fewer

             16  performances per-user than the sub scription

             17  services, right?

             18        A.   I think there was reaso n to believe that.

             19        Q.   Did you measure any sig nificant

             20  difference between the two?

             21        A.   I think we did.  I am n ot certain.

             22        Q.   You are not sure?

             23        A.   I could look through my  written direct

             24  testimony here.  I don't recall ri ght now for sure,

             25  no.
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              1        Q.   Okay.  The reason for t he different rates

              2  between ad-supported and subscript ion services in

              3  Web IV was that there was a differ ent willingness to

              4  pay by users, right?

              5        A.   Yes, I think in Web IV the Judges talked

              6  about some bifurcation based on po sitive versus zero

              7  and user willingness to pay.

              8        Q.   Okay.  So through the p rinciples of

              9  derived demand, the user's lower w illingness to pay

             10  for an ad-supported service transl ated into a lower

             11  willingness to pay by the service,  right?

             12        A.   For the service, that's  different than

             13  for the music.  Talking upstream o r downstream?

             14        Q.   I will probably get ups tream and

             15  downstream wrong, so let me reform ulate the

             16  question.

             17        A.   Okay.

             18        Q.   The user's willingness to pay, which is

             19  downstream, is lower for the ad-su pported service,

             20  right?

             21        A.   Correct.

             22        Q.   And through derived dem and, that

             23  translates into a lower willingnes s to pay upstream

             24  by the service, right?

             25        A.   Okay.  I am with you so  far.  The
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              1  advertising revenue obviously come s in here as a

              2  third-party, not -- but go on.  I think you are

              3  right so far.

              4        Q.   Okay.  That's -- what I  just said is

              5  correct?

              6        A.   I think so.

              7        Q.   Okay.  So at least as b etween

              8  ad-supported and subscription non- interactive

              9  services, the rate paid by the ser vice is related to

             10  the downstream user's willingness to pay, right?

             11        A.   As between these two ca tegories, I think

             12  that is -- that is fair.

             13        Q.   Therefore, all else equ al, a subscription

             14  service will pay more, even if it has the same

             15  number of plays per-user compared to an ad-supported

             16  service?

             17        A.   Under the Web IV rates,  they do pay more.

             18        Q.   Okay.

             19        A.   Per-play.

             20        Q.   I understand that that' s the ruling of

             21  Web IV, but I want to get to the u nderlying

             22  analysis.  It is correct, is it no t, that an

             23  ad-supported service, non-interact ive, is going to

             24  pay less per play than a subscript ion service

             25  non-interactive, even if they have  the same number
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              1  of plays, because there is a willi ngness, different

              2  willingness to pay downstream?

              3        A.   I think that's correct.   That's what the

              4  -- that's what my analysis would s how and Lerner

              5  equation, all that, I think does p oint that way,

              6  assuming there is a similar steeri ng ability between

              7  the two types of services and simi lar opportunity

              8  cost, that's correct.

              9        Q.   So you would agree that  a service that

             10  appeals to a group of subscribers with a higher

             11  willingness to pay will pay overal l higher royalties

             12  than another service that has simi lar functionality

             13  and same intensity of use but appe als to a group of

             14  subscribers with a lower willingne ss to pay?

             15        A.   I think if everything e lse is equal, you

             16  haven't mentioned steering, but if  everything else

             17  is equal, I think that's correct.

             18        Q.   Okay.  You have read Mr . Orszag's written

             19  rebuttal testimony, right?

             20        A.   I have.

             21        Q.   And you see that he fou nd that about half

             22  of the record company agreements w ith subscription

             23  services don't even have per-play rates?

             24        A.   With interactive servic es, you mean?

             25        Q.   Yes.
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              1        A.   Okay.  Okay.  I didn't remember that

              2  exactly.  I had that figure from D octor -- Professor

              3  Rubinfeld's sample.  And you are s aying the same is

              4  true in the updated sample, okay.

              5        Q.   Okay.  And do you recal l from Mr.

              6  Orszag's written rebuttal testimon y that even for

              7  those agreements that had a per-pl ay metric in the

              8  interactive space, that per-play r ate almost never

              9  determines the royalties paid?

             10        A.   I recall that.

             11        Q.   Okay.  Do you have any reason to disagree

             12  with those facts as recited by Mr.  Orszag?

             13        A.   No.

             14        Q.   So in those contracts w here, let's say,

             15  the contracts where there is no pe r-play rate, the

             16  overall amount paid by the subscri ption service for

             17  music is related to the per-subscr iber revenue, not

             18  to the per-subscriber consumption,  right?

             19        A.   No.  What the record co mpanies paid is

             20  always based on the amount of play s because of the

             21  pro rata mechanism.

             22        Q.   Okay.  And my question was what the

             23  service pays overall, okay?  So th e rate that the

             24  services pay --

             25        A.   Okay.
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              1        Q.   -- is going to be based  on its

              2  subscription revenues, not on its consumption?

              3        A.   Well, under percentage- of-revenue

              4  formula, that has to be correct by  definition.

              5        Q.   Okay.  And in the Web I V case, you

              6  proposed that the Services would p ay a greater of

              7  per-play rate or a percentage-of-r evenue rate,

              8  correct?

              9        A.   Yes.

             10        Q.   And you expected that P andora would start

             11  off paying the per-play rates, rig ht?

             12        A.   Yes.

             13        Q.   But you expected that a s time went on,

             14  Pandora would pay on a percentage- of-revenue basis;

             15  is that right?

             16        A.   I think that's a bit to o strong.  I

             17  think, I think that there were -- that was the

             18  prospect or maybe the hope from Pa ndora's

             19  perspective, that they would incre ase their

             20  monetization and, therefore, grow their revenues per

             21  play basically, and so that if tha t were true after

             22  some period of time, the percent-o f-revenue prong

             23  would become the binding one rathe r than the

             24  per-play prong.

             25        Q.   Isn't it right that in Web IV you opined
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              1  that the per-play rates would be t ransitional?

              2        A.   In the sense I just des cribed, that was,

              3  I think, again, the hope or a pros pect, not a

              4  certainty.

              5        Q.   And you thought that th e per-play rates

              6  would be supplanted by a percentag e-of-revenue rate

              7  when the webcasting industry becam e more mature?

              8        A.   In the sense I just des cribed with

              9  increased monetization, which was Pandora was in the

             10  -- in the -- making improvements i n that as part of

             11  their algorithms and ad sales.  An d that would -- in

             12  that sense of the web -- of their business, at

             13  least, becoming more mature, yes.

             14        Q.   Okay.  And, in fact, yo u opined in Web IV

             15  that Sirius XM was just such a mat ure business,

             16  right?

             17        A.   I don't recall that, bu t it is much more

             18  stable, I think that's fair.  I wo uld call that

             19  mature compared with certainly the  webcasters as of

             20  a couple of years ago or Pandora.

             21        Q.   So to state the obvious , and I think you

             22  may have just said this, but a per centage-of-revenue

             23  metric -- under a percentage-of-re venue metric

             24  overall the amount the Service pay s is directly

             25  related to its revenues, not to it s consumption of
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              1  performances?

              2        A.   Not to the -- okay.  Th at's fair.  I

              3  mean, as you get more subscribers,  both of those

              4  metrics go up.  So they are relate d but if you fix

              5  the number of subscribers and chan ge the number of

              6  plays, that wouldn't affect the pa yments in total to

              7  the record industry as a whole.

              8        Q.   And once a Service bega n paying on a

              9  percentage-of-revenue basis, actua lly the effective

             10  per-play rate they'd pay would var y as a function of

             11  revenue earned, right?

             12        A.   I'm sorry, I was distra cted.  Could you

             13  just say it again?  I apologize.

             14        Q.   Sure.  From a Service t hat is paying on a

             15  percentage-of-revenue basis, the e ffective per-play

             16  rate is going to vary as a functio n of the revenues

             17  earned, right?

             18        A.   What is varying to caus e the revenues to

             19  change?  It depends.

             20        Q.   Okay.  Well, let's just  say the service

             21  becomes better able to monetize it s service, it

             22  raises its subscription price, for  example, without

             23  changing the number of plays.

             24        A.   Well, then on a per sub  basis, you would

             25  pay the same amount -- excuse me, you would pay more
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              1  for the music because you are payi ng percentage of

              2  revenue, even though the plays per  sub haven't

              3  changed.  That's by definition a p ercentage of

              4  revenue.

              5        Q.   Right.  So the effectiv e per-play rate is

              6  going to change as the revenue goe s up, right?

              7        A.   Yes, that's right, as t he subscription

              8  fee goes up.

              9        Q.   Now, in this case you a re saying that the

             10  overall royalty paid by Sirius XM should be really

             11  directly related to the number of performances and

             12  not directly related to the revenu es earned from

             13  those performances; is that fair?

             14        A.   No, because I am propos ing a

             15  percentage-of-revenue rate structu re, so their

             16  payments to the record industry wi ll go up with the

             17  revenue over time, as it has been.

             18        Q.   But you get to that per centage-of-revenue

             19  rate by applying the number of pla ys, right?

             20        A.   Well, that's my benchma rking approach,

             21  yes.  So then we convert it to per centage of

             22  revenue, so it has all the propert ies you have just

             23  described.

             24        Q.   So just to kind of circ le back to where I

             25  may have started, you are proposin g that Sirius XM
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              1  pay about half of what Pandora I w ould pay on a

              2  per-subscriber basis under the Web  IV rates because

              3  Sirius XM uses fewer performances per subscriber,

              4  right?

              5        A.   That's not the reason, no.  The reason is

              6  because that's what comes out of m y benchmarking

              7  approach.  That's based on steerin g and opportunity

              8  cost principles.  It is not becaus e they play fewer

              9  songs.  It is because that's what results from

             10  benchmarking.

             11        Q.   All right.  Now I am co nfused.  You are

             12  using the Web IV per-play rates, r ight?

             13        A.   Yes.

             14        Q.   You are just multiplyin g that by the

             15  number of performances you have ca lculated for

             16  Sirius XM, correct?

             17        A.   Correct.

             18        Q.   That's how you get to y our rate, right?

             19        A.   Right.  If they were pl aying more songs,

             20  performances per subscriber per mo nth, my

             21  benchmarking exercise would end up  with a higher per

             22  sub per month rate.  That would be  proposed.

             23        Q.   So your rate is directl y related, your

             24  proposed rate is directly related to the number of

             25  performances per subscriber, right ?
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              1        A.   Yes, the $4.69 rate tha t I estimated.

              2        Q.   Okay.  And as a result you are proposing

              3  that Sirius XM pay one-half of wha t Pandora I would

              4  pay on a per-subscriber basis beca use it has fewer

              5  performances per subscriber, corre ct?

              6             MR. RICH:  Objection, l ack of foundation.

              7             JUDGE BARNETT:  Sustain ed.

              8  BY MR. HANDZO:

              9        Q.   Let me just ask, are yo u familiar with

             10  the Music Choice service that's at  issue in this

             11  case?

             12        A.   No.

             13        Q.   Are you aware that Musi c Choice provides

             14  sound recordings on a non-interact ive basis to

             15  satellite television subscribers?

             16        A.   No, with apologies to M usic Choice.

             17        Q.   You discussed earlier t hat in Web IV, the

             18  Judges used two benchmarks for the ir rate setting.

             19  One was the interactive services a greements; and one

             20  was the Merlin/Pandora agreement f or subscription

             21  services.  Right?

             22        A.   Yes.

             23        Q.   And the Merlin/Pandora agreement was the

             24  benchmark that you presented, corr ect?

             25        A.   Correct.
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              1        Q.   And when you -- I'm sor ry.  Let me back

              2  up.

              3             Before I go there, one of your criticisms

              4  of Mr. Orszag in this case is that  he presents an

              5  analysis based on the effective ra tes in the

              6  interactive services market, right ?

              7        A.   My criticism is that he  did not follow

              8  the Judge's methodology in Web IV.   That's the

              9  criticism.

             10        Q.   Okay.  And one aspect o f that criticism

             11  is that Mr. Orszag was using effec tive rates, right?

             12        A.   He started with the per centage-of-revenue

             13  rates there, not the per-play rate s.  The

             14  percentage-of-revenue rates were g enerally the

             15  effective rates, not the minimum p er-play rates.

             16        Q.   Okay.  Well, you unders tand that Mr.

             17  Orszag actually took the royalty s tatements and just

             18  figured out what Services were pay ing effectively on

             19  a percentage-of-revenue basis, rig ht?

             20        A.   Okay.  Which -- and tha t was the basis,

             21  it was percentage of revenue that were driving those

             22  royalty statements.

             23        Q.   Okay.  And so your crit icism is that he

             24  shouldn't have done that, he shoul d have used the

             25  contractor headline per-play rates  from those
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              1  agreements, right?

              2        A.   I'm just saying what he  did do.  I am not

              3  telling what he should have done.  I am just saying

              4  what he did do, did not track what  the Judges did in

              5  Web IV, and that led to a sharp de parture.  He

              6  claims he is following what they d id, and I don't

              7  believe that is accurate.

              8        Q.   Leaving aside the Web I V decision, is

              9  there anything wrong in a benchmar king exercise with

             10  using effective rates?

             11        A.   Not as a general princi ple.  It depends

             12  on how you do it.

             13        Q.   Okay.  And, in fact, in  your Web IV

             14  analysis using the Merlin/Pandora agreement, you

             15  calculated effective rates under t hat agreement,

             16  correct?

             17        A.   I did.  The table we lo oked at earlier,

             18  for example.

             19        Q.   Right.  So, for example , you went through

             20  that agreement and you figured out  how much steering

             21  would affect the per-play rates st ated in the

             22  contract, right?

             23        A.   The effective rate as o pposed to the

             24  headline rate, yes.

             25        Q.   Yes.  And you also went  through a series
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              1  of other provisions in the contrac t that might have

              2  changed the economic terms of the deal to consider

              3  whether you needed to change the p er-play rates,

              4  right?

              5        A.   That's correct.

              6        Q.   So, for example, the co ntract had

              7  guarantees, revenue sharing, a var iety of other

              8  terms, right?

              9        A.   Yes.

             10        Q.   And in your Appendix D in 19 pages, you

             11  went through and determined how al l of those would

             12  affect the effective rates, right?

             13        A.   I looked -- I considere d that question.

             14        Q.   And you adjusted the he adline rates to

             15  turn them into effective rates, di dn't you?

             16        A.   I did.

             17        Q.   Now, am I right that in  calculating

             18  effective rates in the Merlin/Pand ora agreement, you

             19  didn't need to consider the percen tage-of-revenue

             20  rate in that agreement because und er the greater-of

             21  formula the per-play rates were th e ones that

             22  yielded the highest royalty at the  time?

             23        A.   That's correct.  I didn 't need to apply

             24  the percentage-of-revenue rate to calculate the

             25  effective rate because it was not binding.
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              1        Q.   You have said that, you  know, your

              2  criticism of Mr. Orszag in using e ffective rates is

              3  that it is not what you perceive t he Judges to have

              4  done in Web IV.

              5             Do you have any other r eason, economic

              6  basis why that's not an appropriat e way to proceed?

              7        A.   In general or for what he did?

              8        Q.   In general.

              9        A.   In general, no.  There is nothing wrong

             10  with that.  It all depends on what  you do next.

             11        Q.   So your criticism of hi m comes down to

             12  the fact that you don't think that  that's the way

             13  the rates were calculated in Web I V?

             14        A.   It is not.

             15        Q.   And that's the basis fo r your criticism

             16  on this issue, correct?

             17        A.   It is a big difference.   Yes, that is my

             18  criticism on this particular issue .

             19        Q.   Okay.  Now, isn't it tr ue that in Web IV

             20  Dr. Rubinfeld adjusted the headlin e per-play rates

             21  to come up with effective rates, j ust as you did

             22  with the Merlin/Pandora deal?

             23        A.   That sounds right, but I don't recall

             24  specifically.

             25        Q.   But -- okay.
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              1             So Dr. Rubinfeld was in  effect using

              2  effective rates, wasn't he?

              3        A.   I am not sure.  I would  have to go back

              4  and look, as I sit here right now.

              5        Q.   Okay.  Well, let's -- I  am going to ask

              6  you to look at the Web IV decision .

              7        A.   Okay.

              8        Q.   Which I think you may h ave.

              9        A.   I do have.  It is here.

             10        Q.   Let me ask you to turn to page 26338.

             11        A.   Okay.

             12        Q.   And if you look at the left-hand column

             13  of the page towards the bottom, do  you see that the

             14  Judges there describe Dr. Rubinfel d identifying

             15  various forms of non-per-play cons ideration?

             16        A.   Left-hand column toward s the bottom?

             17        Q.   Yes.

             18        A.   Go on.  Do you want me to read it for a

             19  while?  What do you want to do?

             20        Q.   I just want to have you  take a look at it

             21  and see if that refreshes your rec ollection that

             22  Dr. Rubinfeld, in fact, adjusted t he headline rates

             23  from those interactive services to  make them into

             24  effective rates taking into accoun t other

             25  consideration in the agreements?
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              1        A.   I'm not sure.  I just h ave to catch up

              2  with you.

              3        Q.   Sure.  Take your time.

              4        A.   On page 15 of my writte n rebuttal

              5  testimony, this describes what hap pened here and

              6  what Dr. Rubinfeld did was derived  from the weighted

              7  average minimum per-play rate that  he found in these

              8  contracts.  And there is a cite th ere to his

              9  corrected written direct testimony  in Web IV.

             10             And this here also is c iting that same

             11  source.  So I am not quite with yo u here.

             12        Q.   All right.  Well, let's  just look at what

             13  the Judges said.

             14        A.   Okay.

             15        Q.   The page I was pointing  to, right?

             16        A.   That's fair.  I am just  catching up.

             17  Which particular part of what they  said then?

             18        Q.   Right.  Down near the b ottom of the

             19  left-hand column you see the line that says, "next

             20  Dr. Rubinfeld identified the vario us forms of

             21  non-per-play consideration" and it  goes on from

             22  there.

             23        A.   Okay.

             24        Q.   Okay?  And so that indi cates that

             25  Dr. Rubinfeld actually adjusted th e headline rates
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              1  to reflect other forms of compensa tion in the

              2  agreement, right?

              3        A.   This is for his ratio e quivalency

              4  denominator here.

              5        Q.   Right.

              6        A.   Okay.  That's --

              7        Q.   So in that respect, Dr.  Rubinfeld was

              8  using effective rates, wasn't he?

              9        A.   I am not sure.

             10        Q.   Do you recall that at t he time of the Web

             11  IV hearing, the per-play rates in the contracts that

             12  Dr. Rubinfeld was relying on were,  in fact, the

             13  operative metric as opposed to per -subscriber or

             14  percentage-of-revenue rates?

             15        A.   Per-play rates were the  operative metric?

             16        Q.   Yes.

             17        A.   Under what?  Under whic h agreements?

             18        Q.   Under the interactive s ervices agreements

             19  that Dr. Rubinfeld used as his ben chmark.

             20        A.   I am not sure that was uniform across all

             21  of his agreements.  I don't know t hat.  I am not

             22  sure.

             23        Q.   Okay.  Let me ask you t o look at, turn to

             24  page 26325.  In the right-hand col umn you see the

             25  heading "the Judges reject the ado ption of a
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              1  greater-of rate structure"?

              2        A.   I do.

              3        Q.   Okay.  And one paragrap h down it reads,

              4  "The Judges first note that none o f the

              5  percentage-of-revenue prongs in th e greater-of

              6  agreements in the record has been triggered, which

              7  may suggest that the parties to th ose agreements

              8  viewed the per-play rates as the r ate term that

              9  would most likely apply for the le ngth of the

             10  agreement."

             11             Do you see that?

             12        A.   I see that.

             13        Q.   Okay.  So does that ref resh your

             14  recollection that at the time of W eb IV, the

             15  effective per-play rates that Dr. Rubinfeld was

             16  using were, in fact, the operative  rates in the

             17  agreements?

             18        A.   Okay.  I see that.

             19        Q.   Okay.  And does that re fresh your

             20  recollection on that point?

             21        A.   Not particularly but I read it.

             22        Q.   You don't have any reas on to disagree

             23  with it?

             24        A.   No, certainly not.

             25        Q.   Loaded question when I ask it in the
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              1  presence of the three Judges?

              2             MR. RICH:  May I raise an objection to

              3  that last question?  Your Honor, i t is really asking

              4  him to infer from language in the opinion what Your

              5  Honors inferred from the evidence as opposed to what

              6  was a reasonable set of questions,  which is whether

              7  it refreshes his personal recollec tion of the

              8  record.

              9             It seems to me the latt er is appropriate.

             10  The former is just asking him to i nterpret you, to

             11  which I think it is an objectionab le question.

             12             JUDGE BARNETT:  I'm sor ry, it is late in

             13  the day.  I am having to look at t his again.

             14  Overruled.

             15             Mr. Rich, I think that he is just using

             16  that passage to refresh Professor Shapiro's

             17  recollection, although I can say w e have pretty

             18  thick skin, we can -- if you can d ish it out, we can

             19  take it.

             20  BY MR. HANDZO:

             21        Q.   Since we are paused for  the moment,

             22  Judge, since I was about to go int o restricted

             23  session, I am not going to finish today, so just

             24  inquiring how the Court wants to p roceed.

             25             JUDGE BARNETT:  You don 't want to know.
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              1  Let's just go ahead.  Anyone who i s in the hearing

              2  room currently who is not privy to  confidential

              3  privileged information, please wai t outside.  And

              4  will this be for the remainder of --

              5             MR. HANDZO:  It won't.  It is relatively

              6  brief, I think.

              7             JUDGE BARNETT:  Briefly , please.

              8             (Whereupon, the trial p roceeded in

              9  confidential session.)

             10
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